

## Media@LSE MSc Dissertation Series

Editors: Bart Cammaerts and Lisa Derand



# Imprisoned by Partisanship?

A Critical Discourse Analysis of Media Bias of United States Print and Online Media in Reporting of Bipartisan Issues through the First Step Act

**Kimberly Burton** 



Published by Media@LSE, London School of Economics and Political Science ('LSE'), Houghton Street, London WC2A 2AE. The LSE is a School of the University of London. It is a Charity and is incorporated in England as a company limited by guarantee under the Companies Act (Reg number 70527).

Copyright, Kimberly Burton © 2022.

The author has asserted their moral rights.

All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced, stored in a retrieval system or transmitted in any form or by any means without the prior permission in writing of the publisher nor be issued to the public or circulated in any form of binding or cover other than that in which it is published. In the interests of providing a free flow of debate, views expressed in this paper are not necessarily those of the compilers or the LSE.

#### **ABSTRACT**

This study investigates the relationship between media bias and reporting on bipartisan legislation through the analysis of journalism during the passage of the First Step Act. It specifically looks at the American political context of media bias to answer the research question, 'Does media bias of different print/online outlets in the United States affect their reporting and framing of bipartisan/non-partisan issues such as the First Step Act of 2018?'.

This research does not aim to address issues with 'fake news' or purposefully misleading news, but instead publication and reporting bias itself. The goal is to evaluate the extent to which bias and slant affect the reporting of moderate and non-hyperpartisan issues.

Discourse analysis was conducted from three to four print/online publications from each the left, right, and center of the political spectrum. These publications include The New York Times, Wall Street Journal, The Daily Caller, Vox, Huffington Post, and The Hill, among others, and were selected with a methodology based on bias scores and independent research.

This study shows the primary differences were in both the language used and content covered. For instance, there was a keen focus on policy entrepreneurs and advocates such as Jared Kushner, and Kim Kardashian on all parts of the spectrum with similarities and differences in regards to descriptions and positive/negative language, but other activists were left out. Additionally, a majority of coverage of democratic criminal justice policy was from a presidential election context, with very few mentions during the policy process. The results also revealed much infighting between Republicans on this legislation, including President Trump and his advisors and members of the Congress, but glossed over any democratic disagreements.

Results are affected by the influence of the Trump presidency, and may not be comparable to another, less divisive, administration. Further research will need to be conducted regarding the generalizability of these arguments.

#### **INTRODUCTION**

Public policymaking in the United States is convoluted by the fragmentation and dispersion of power by political practice and constitutional rules (Anderson, 2015). Separation of powers was aimed to prevent intrusion by the government on individual liberties and abuse of power, but created consequences: decentralization of power and the need for branches of government to cooperate in order for the government to act effectively (Anderson, 2015). The United States government frequently takes decades to address contentious issues such as civil rights, welfare reform, and medical care (Anderson, 2015).

The United States criminal justice system also reflects this decentralization as powers are split between state, local, and federal government bodies (Lacey, 2020). However, criminal justice reform has come to the forefront of American public policymaking in the past few years, as a response to previous 'tough on crime' federal policies from the late 1980s to early 1990s (Prison Fellowship, 2018). Between 1980 and 2009, the federal prison population increased by over 700 percent (Shjarback and Young, 2018), Ronald Reagan declared a 'war on drugs' and Clinton's administration continued to fight against 'lawlessness' (Wakefield et al, 2016). 'Tough on crime' policies during this period included the Anti-Drug Abuse Act (1986) that aimed to halt international drug trading but also imposed mandatory minimum sentences for the usage of drugs such as crack cocaine and added funding pools for the construction of prisons (GovTrack, 2019). In 1996, Congress passed the Prisoner Litigation Reform Act (1996) that removed many litigation options for prisoners in the United States court system and made it more difficult for prisoners to file lawsuits (ACLU, 2019; Belbot, 2004; D'Andrea, 2017). Arguably the most notorious piece of legislation during this period is the Violent Crime Control and Law Enforcement Act (1994) that is commonly referred to as the '1994 Crime Bill' (Brooks, 1994; Shjarback and Young, 2018). This legislation aimed to increase funding for prevention programs, prisons, and police officers but also included stricter gun control provisions and a three-strike rule (Brooks, 1994). Other examples may be found in Figure 1 of the appendix.

In 2003, legislation under the 'smart on crime' definition began to appear on a federal level. It included *Prison Rape Elimination Act* (2003), *Justice Reinvestment Initiative, Second Chance Act* (2007), *Fair Sentencing Act* (2010), and the *Brown v. Plata Decision* in 2011 (Prison Fellowship, 2018; PREA, 2021; BOP, 2012; CSG Justice Center. 2018; Congress .2008; Durbin, 2010; ACLU, 2021; Newman, 2012). President Barack Obama during his Administration commuted sentences of drug offenders as a symbolic reach towards change with allies including Sen. Cory Booker (D-NJ), Sen. Rand Paul (R-KY) and the Koch brothers, and this showed a hint for bipartisan support (Wakefield et al, 2016).

Criminal justice reform on a state level has evolved in response as well. For instance, as of November 2019, 30 states and 150 cities and localities had passed fair chance hiring regulations (also known as 'banning the box') that remove questions about criminal background on job applications (Burton, 2019). These types of policies have support across the spectrum and in corporate America, with companies such as Starbucks, Walmart, Facebook, and Target following fair chance hiring policies (NELP, 2017).

Mass incarceration, and excessive sentencing for minor crimes, not only increase prison populations but also have societal effects such as expanding the achievement gap in minority and urban communities (Morsey & Rothstein, 2017). For example in 2014, over 700,000 inmates across the United States 'were serving sentences a year or longer for non-violent crimes' and 'on any given day, 10 percent of African American schoolchildren have an incarcerated parent; 25 percent have a parent who is or has been incarcerated' (Morsey & Rothstein, 2017).

These actions and changes in popular culture have spurred activists to push for change (Obama, 2017; Felsenthal, 2018; We, 2013; Lartney, 2016; Yolkey, 2015). President Trump caused dramatic unrest and increased polarization in the United States (Tervo and Skocpol, 2020; Abramovitz, 2019; Smith, 2018) and was identified as a potential 'hard on crime' candidate for president (Lartney, 2016). Even so, the First Step Act was passed in December 2018 with a Senate vote of 87-12, and a final House tally of 358-36 (GovTrack, 2018; Collins, 2018) and was signed into law by President Trump (BOP, 2021; Trump, 2019).

### Imprisoned By Partisanship?

Kimberly Burton

The First Step Act created a risk and assessment system to be used by the Bureau of Prisons (BOP) to assess recidivism risk and needs of all federal prisoners, and help to place them in risk reducing activities and programs (BOP, 2021; James, 2019). In addition to expanded partnerships and inmate support guidance, the legislation reforms the existing good time credit earning program and allows non-violent inmates to earn time towards pre-release custody (BOP, 2021; James, 2019). It also bans solitary confinement for juveniles in all facilities, requires inmates to be housed close to their primary residence if possible, provides additional de-escalation training for correctional officers, bans restraints on pregnant inmates, and requires free female hygiene products for prisoners (BOP, 2021; James, 2019). Finally, the First Step Act includes sentencing reforms such as reducing mandatory minimums for some drug offenses, expanding the safety valve provision to allow low-level drug offenders less than the mandatory minimum sentence, and making the provisions in the Fair Sentencing Act retroactive (BOP, 2021; James, 2019).

Research previous to this legislation (2016) on public opinions of rehabilitation over incarceration found a robust public appetite for this type of policy, even among those who live in 'red states' and those presumed to be the least supportive of less punitive policy options: conservative white males (Drakulich and Kirk, 2016; Thielo et al, 2016).

The issue drew a variety of advocates from Kim Kardashian-West to evangelical Christians to marijuana legalization advocates. Prominent conservative and libertarian thought leaders including the Charles Koch Foundation (CKI, 2019), Cato Institute (Cato, 2021; Vanderslice, 2018; Brown, 2018; Blanks, 2018), and the Heritage Foundation (Seibler, 2018) released statements and blog posts in support of the legislation. Law enforcement organizations such as the Fraternal Order of Police, National District Attorneys Association, National Organization of Black Law Enforcement Executives, and International Association of Chiefs of Police also stated their support for the legislation (Seibler, 2018; IACP, 2018a; IACP 2, 2018b; IACP 3, 2018; NDAA, 2018; Bumpers, 2018).

The debate over potential bipartisanship (and whether it can continue in our society) in these policy making situations is partnered with the debate over media bias in communications studies research and popular culture. Researchers, journalists, and consumers alike have been questioning for years if media bias exists, and if there is a negative effect. If this bias is as present as some believe, I hope to explore whether it equally affects the coverage of non-partisan or bi-partisan issues as it does partisan ones, as there is little research on the prevalence of bias on bipartisan issues.

#### LITERATURE REVIEW

Discussion of media bias is part of popular culture across the world (Ferguson, 2016) but especially in the United States. Previous research in the media and communications field addresses definitions and measurement of media bias, the possibility of overall liberal bias in the US media market, reporters as biased actors themselves, and media bias as a cause of polarization in the general populace. It does not fully document whether the established media bias of specific publications is an ever-present feature of their reporting, or only applies to the most partisan of content.

#### History of Media Bias and Related Research

The appearance of media bias has a historical basis in economics and competition, and one reason partisan outlets appeared is that they were paid for and run by political parties (Lelkes, 2020). Previous to the Civil War, parties subsidized many newspaper operations through direct funds or government printing contracts, and readers were not educated about this source of funding (Baughman, 2011; Lelkes, 2020). When funding was cut off, parties lost their control of publications because newspapers instead had to become independent and increase their reliance on paid advertising, or fail to compete with other commercial papers (Hallin & Mancini, 2004; Besley & Prat, 2006; Bagdikian, 2004; Lelke,s 2020; Petrova, 2011).

Another ongoing historical economic debate is whether competition increases or decreases

media bias (Lelkes, 2020). Gentzkow and Shapiro (2008) state that increased competition actually provides a check on biased media through the possibility of reputational harm but Mullainathan and Shleifer (2002) believe that due to varying preferences from consumers, outlets are forced to differentiate in order to compete and thus bias increases. Even though biased outlets have emerged, the media market in the United States is still considered objective by some researchers (Budak, Goel, & Rado, 2016) and outlet-based research generally agrees that commercialization has decreased media bias (Lelkes, 2020). Arguments against this point usually argue that commercialization allows objective media to coexist with non-objective content (Allern & Blach-Orsten, 2011; Lelkes, 2020).

Historical and modern shifts in journalist culture towards more objectivity could be due to greater loyalty to the audience and themselves as members of the journalism culture compared to publisher's preferences (Schudson, 2001; Lelkes, 2020). Additionally, many journalists hold an adopted group of professional rules and norms such as the Society of Professional Journalists' Code of Ethics (SPJ, 2014).

Media bias has been a constant feature in many countries, but the re-emergence of partisan media in the United States has caused a rise in academic interest (Lelkes, 2020). Research on media bias has increased in the last ten years, with of the works between 1956 and 2020, 72% being published post-2010 (Lelkes, 2020).

#### **Defining Media Bias**

Two traditions of studying media bias tend to exist in past research: 1) quantitative work at the outlet level and 2) qualitative work at the country level, and both have corresponding definitions of media bias (Lelkes, 2020). For instance, in single nation studies that usually focus on what does/does not get printed, some researchers argue that media accounts are always based on the same underlying set of facts but 'by the selective omission, choice of words, and varying credibility ascribed to the primary source, each conveys a radically different impression of what actually happened' and that their definition of media bias is the choice to slant information in this way (Gentzkow and Shapiro, 2006: 281; Lelkes, 2020). Others such as

Groeling (2013: 133) define media bias through coverage that is not randomly but 'significantly and systematically' distorted.

In comparison, researchers on an outlet level commonly discuss selection bias and content bias as their two different forms. Selection bias is also referred to as agenda bias (Eberl, Boomgaarden & Wagner, 2017) or gate-keeping bias (D'Alessio & Allen, 2000), and it occurs when news platforms publish articles that are unfavorable/favorable to a specific political party (Lelkes, 2020). An example of this is how the New York Times has been found to devote more coverage to traditionally Democratic Party owned issues such as civil rights and health care over traditionally Republican issues such as defense and crime (Puglisi, 2011; Lelkes, 2020). Media outlets can also give additional attention to information that is favorable to one particular party (Lelkes, 2020) such as newspapers that were more likely to endorse the Democratic party's candidates devoting increased amounts of coverage to Republican scandals and vice versa (Puglisi & Snyder, 2011), and papers that usually endorse Democrats to report more on high unemployment rates under Republican presidential administrations (Larcinese *et al*, 2007).

Content of the story rather than subject choice is another form of media bias, and Groeling (2013) defines this as presentation bias, or 'consistent patterns in the framing of mediated communication that promote the influence of one side in conflicts over the use of government power' (Entman, 2007: 166). A primary example of this is newspaper and publication editorial sections that tend to lack a diversity of viewpoints or generally endorse the same party (Butler & Schofield, 2010; Ho, 2008; Puglisi & Snyder, 2015; Lelkes, 2020).

Media bias can also be viewed by the use of language by outlets that is similar to partisan actors (Lelkes, 2020) through the prevalence of quotes from intellectuals or organizations of a specific political stance (Groseclose & Milyo, 2005; Gans & Leigh, 2012) or if the language used resembles extremist members of the United States Congress (Gentzkow & Shapiro, 2010).

**Known Bias of Specific Publications** 

Research has established that American media platforms sit on a spectrum (Mitchell et al, 2014)

such as Fox News on the right (DelaVigna, 2006). Organizations such as Ad Fontes and AllSides have created rating methodology to rank the partisanship and reliability of specific publications (Ad Fontes, 2021; AllSides, 2021; Sheridan, 2021). AllSides uses crowd-sourcing, surveys, internal research, and third party sources such as research from Groseclose to create their system (UofMich, 2021; AllSides, 2021). These platforms are primarily used for media literacy efforts but can give researchers a view into bias ratings of publications.

#### Media Bias Through Sourcing, Editorial Choices, and Personal Views

Reporters and editors use their best news judgment to decide how to frame stories, interview subjects, title articles, choose photographs, and generally approach their writing process (Harcup, 2019; McGregor & Molyneaux, 2018; Karlson & Clerwall, 2013; Carlson, 2017). However, that doesn't mean that individual bias can't affect even the most advantageous reporter or publication. Research establishes ways in which we can measure media bias, through sourcing, journalists' personal views, or newsroom decision making.

In 'A Measure of Media Bias,' Groseclose and Milyo (2005) used sourcing from think tanks by different publications and compared it to the usage of that same information by politicians to create a spectrum. They excluded opinion content and focused on news content from both print and broadcast formats (Groseclose & Milyo, 2005). Their model showed that Fox News and The Washington Times leaned right and CBS Evening News and The New York Times scored far left of center (Groseclose & Milyo, 2005). Their most centrist findings were USA Today, PBS Newshour, CNN's Newsnight, and ABC's Good Morning America (Groseclose & Milyo, 2005). Their research acts as a model in multiple other studies and media literacy projects as explained previously.

Analysis of how journalists' personal views may positively or negatively impact the bias of a story has also been conducted (Jamieson, 2000; Crouse, 1974; Hassell, 2020). Crouse (1974) discussed the purposeful offsetting of personal opinions by reporters in US media. In 'Boys on the Bus,' Crouse (1974) states findings that most reporters at the time identified as moderate or liberal democrats but they went out of their way to be 'fair to conservatives' in order to offset

## Imprisoned By Partisanship?

Kimberly Burton

their natural biases. Crouse (1974) says, 'reporters can sense a social barrier between themselves and more conservative candidates; their relations are formal and meticulously polite' but they loosen up with more liberal candidates (p.355-356). He found the more journalists liked and agreed with the candidate personally, the harder they stated they judged the politician professionally (Crouse, 1974). Whether this phenomenon still exists, especially in the Trump era, is in question and other research establishes that things have changed. A plethora of modern research has surrounded whether individual reporters are biased actors. For instance, Jamieson (2000: 188) states, 'One might hypothesize instead that reporters respond to the cues of those who pay their salaries and mask their own ideological dispositions. Another explanation would hold that norms of journalism, including 'objectivity' and 'balance' blunt whatever biases exist'. Hassell, *et al* (2020) argue that while a majority of journalists personally identify as liberals/Democrats, and there is a low trust of media due to thoughts of bias, there is little evidence that the personal ideology influences their coverage of important events.

Past literature has varying points about the prevalence of overall publication bias as well. D'Alesso and Allen (2000) conducted a meta-analysis using 59 quantitative studies with data regarding partisan media bias during presidential election campaigns from 1948 onwards. They considered three types of bias: gatekeeping bias, coverage bias, and statement bias. They defined gatekeeping bias as 'preference for selection stories from one party or the other,' coverage bias as bias regarding the 'relative amounts of coverage each party receives' and statement bias as a focus on 'the favorability of coverage towards one party or the other' (D'Alesso & Allen, 2000: 133). Their study found that there were 'no significant biases' in the newspaper or newsmagazine industry, and that television network news had small but 'probably insubstantial coverage and statement biases' (D'Alesso & Allen, 2000: 133). Studies like this one are of interest to my particular method, but I question if the further development of news networks such as Fox News and CNN, and the increase in online, more niche, publications have pushed bias to a limit not seen in this study due to the year (2000). Additionally, in some cases, they state their research is premature to create an outcome due to

the low sample sizes.

More recently, Shultziner and Stukalin (2020) critiqued previous literature on media bias such as Herbert Gans' book, Deciding What's News (1980), which conducted research throughout the late 1960s and 1970s, saying ideological differences have become much more prevalent. They argue partisan bias can be caused through production tools that 'emphasize or deemphasize the content of articles keeping it aligned with the outlet's news ideology' and/or 'editorial decisions [that] influence the share of positive, neutral and negative content types, i.e. description bias' (Shultziner & Stukalin, 2020). By studying coverage of the 2011 Occupy protest movement in Israel, they found that reporting was tilted towards outlets' news ideology and that production mechanisms like the sizing of articles, headlines, visuals, and protestors' perspectives were strategically employed in the coverage (Shultziner & Stukalin, 2020). This research focused on Israel, but their methodology and ideas about bias are interesting to the United States and international context.

#### Consumer Choice and Partisanship

Consumers have the ability to choose where they will get their news, and whether it has a specific, known bias or not. This is especially true since consumers have a tendency to seek out media that confirms and conforms to their own ideology (Nie, *et al*, 2010).

Research on differences between consumers of different types of media has been occurring for years. For instance, Davis and Owen (1998) used data from the 1996 American National Election Study to compare the attitudes of consumers of radio, television, and internet news and found each group had distinct differences in their political viewpoints (Nie, *et al.*, 2010). Additionally, Mardenfeld *et al.* (2006) conducted research based on survey data to find that those who identified as conservative were more likely to choose Fox News and those who were 'liberal' were more likely to choose CNN, NBC, or CBS to get their television news (Nie, *et al.*, 2010). While it could be a case of correlation vs. causation, research shows that individuals' political beliefs are linked to their media exposure, and this pattern occurs on multiple different platforms and media types (Stroud, 2008; Nie, *et al.*, 2010).

## Imprisoned By Partisanship?

Kimberly Burton

Conservatives tend to cluster around a single news source, Fox News, with 47% saying that it is their main source of political news (Mitchell *et al*, 2014). Additionally, they express a greater amount of distrust than trust for a majority of news sources but consistently (88% of respondents) trust Fox News (Mitchell *et al*, 2014). In comparison, more liberal individuals tend to be less unified in their media loyalty and read a wider range of outlets, including some that are less popular such as NPR (Mitchell *et al*, 2014). They also generally trust more than distrust major media outlets, and some research shows that NPR, PBS, and the BBC are the most trusted news sources for those that are American liberals (Mitchell *et al*, 2014). Additionally, research shows evidence that both conservatives and liberals associate media sources of the opposing views (left-wing like CNN or right-wing like Fox News) with 'fake news' regardless of content (Linden *et al*, 2020).

#### The Idea of A Liberal Bias of Media

The basis for liberal bias in news is a focus, especially for some conservative researchers, on subjects such as opinion polling on how conservatives and liberals perceive media bias (Hamilton, 2011) and analysis of economic reporting based on political and administrative factors (Hassett & Lott, 2014). Hassett and Lott (2014) of the American Enterprise Institute and Crime Prevention Research Center respectfully, used economic news headlines in multiple presidential administrations to perceive bias based on positive or negative coverage. They controlled for data reported by the government and an independent variable for the party in the executive seat, and found that nine out of 10 major newspapers were more likely to report economics negatively if Republicans controlled the White House (Hassett & Lott, 2014). Hamilton (2011) focuses on Pew Center surveys surrounding media bias to see how audiences interpret bias. He found that those who identify as conservatives tend to think there is a liberal bias but those with a liberal identity think the opposite (Hamilton, 2011). Hamilton (2011) posits that individuals are more likely to perceive news sources as slanted away from them, but conservatives are more sensitive to this phenomenon. Sutter (2012) also conducted research but instead on US Newsmagazine circulation by taking an audience perspective. He

evaluated the media bias in an indirect way by looking at the demographics of readership and specifically found that more liberal regions were consuming certain publications more.

In comparison, Edward Herman and Noam Chomsky published 'Manufacturing consent: the political economy of the mass media' (2002) that uses research to show the news media is actually far to the right of the American people due to the media's reliance on corporate interests. They do this through the use of the propaganda model to support their ideas about how the media supports special interests (Chomsky & Herman, 2002).

Many studies that look at bias and focus on presidential administrations and campaigns find little evidence of consistent bias (D'Alessio & Allen, 2000; Niven, 2002; Entman, 2007). Entman (2007) notes that other scholarship does find the news giving preference to one side and examples of this content bias include media coverage of foreign policy (Entman 2004) and image choice of minorities (Entman & Rojecki, 2000; Kang, 2005; Entman, 2007). Entman (2007) questions if agenda setting and framing of content for audiences follow a politically relevant pattern.

#### Statement of theoretical/conceptual framework

Lelkes (2020) splits research in media bias into two specific subsets, as identified above. These two previous traditions are qualitative work at the country level and quantitative work at an outlet level. My research bridges the gap between the two, as it focuses heavily on the individual outlets in the United States, and comparing their content specifically, to look at American coverage of criminal justice as a whole. It is also qualitative instead of quantitative. Similarly, my research relates the two definitions of media bias that according to Lelkes (2020) are common in these two subsets of research. Lelkes states that single nation studies generally focus on what is and isn't printed, but outlet centered research tends to have a primary focus on selection and content bias.

My definition of media bias includes purposeful changes that as Groeling (2013) says are 'significantly and systematically' distorted compared to a random distortion, but also includes

those that are subconscious. Media production includes a lot of instinctual and 'news judgment' type decisions that may not be as systematic. As such, I am using a combination of the media bias definition from Gentzkow and Shapiro above (that refers to a choice to slant information based on selective omission and choice of words, etc), and emphasis on selection bias (also known as agenda bias or gatekeeping bias) and content bias or presentation bias (Gentzkow and Shapiro, 2006; Lelkes, 2020; Eberl, Boomgaarden, & Wagner, 2017; D'Alessio & Allen, 2000; Groeling, 2013; Entman, 2007).

As I am using discourse analysis, I am going to be looking at what gets printed but also the language and background as to why certain information was selected. This analysis can be done by looking at the topics covered and how it is presented, but also on a deeper level through the quotes used and how they are quoted (Groseclose & Milyo, 2005; Gans & Leigh, 2012).

By combining these theories and ideas of media bias, I am going to interpret my results on this policy subject based test of United States media outlets. My research aims to focus on media bias from the producer side in comparison to the audience side.

My hypothesis was that there would be a general basis of the same underlying facts, as Gentzkow and Shapiro (2006) find in their research, but that the slant will appear through the word and source choices, in addition to selection bias (also known as agenda bias or gatekeeping bias) and content bias or presentation bias (Lelkes, 2020; Eberl, Boomgaarden, & Wagner, 2017; D'Alessio & Allen, 2000; Groeling, 2013; Entman, 2007).

Since this combination of qualitative/quantitative and level of media bias research is not as common, there are limitations to understanding the possible outcomes for the framework I've selected. No one or select group of theories seem to explain the background of this process since it's unique.

#### Statement of the objectives of the research

The purpose of this qualitative case study is to examine and analyze the approaches of

journalists to report on the First Step Act's passage at media outlets across the political spectrum in the United States during the Trump administration.

The objectives of my research are to evaluate if the conservative or liberal bias of slanted publications is as prominent as researchers assume, and see if the subject matter of content causes variation in the level of bias presented. For example, if when reporting on bipartisan issues, conservative media still referred to Democrats in a negative context or only featured information, quotes, or references to conservative politicians or groups. My hypothesis is that there will be small differences in what events/actions are reported, but that the primary differences will be between language, quotes, photos, and headlines used to convey messages to the reader.

I used the example of criminal justice reform through the First Step Act passage because it gained support from both Republicans and Democrats in the United States Senate and House of Representatives amid the unrest and increased polarization of the Trump Administration (Tervo and Skocpol, 2020; Abramovitz, 2019; Smith, 2018). As President Trump recently left office in January 2021, this issue is historical but still recent history with relevance to the current United States media market.

I believe this research will provide a more modern example of bias research on an online and print outlet level. Many pieces of literature were published pre-2010, and use samples from 2005 and before. They do not account for changes in the media or the American political landscape. Additionally, researchers have not specifically focused on nonpartisan/bipartisan issues when conducting this kind of research, but instead on a more general topic or partisan policy.

#### RESEARCH DESIGN AND METHODOLOGY

#### Research Strategy

I chose discourse analysis for its qualitative nature. The quantitative nature of other methods such as content analysis provided concerns about assumptions of meaning. For instance, under content analysis, I could count the number of times the word 'bipartisan' was used but that does not directly tell me about the slant of coverage. I wanted a method that allowed me to look at articles from multiple levels such as authors, organizations or experts cited, statistics cited, the publication itself, and language and audience.

I looked at a multitude of textual parts through the three dimensions of Fairclough's CDA, starting with the textual dimension including sentence structure and word choice, and then the discursive dimension that includes the type of speech used and how (indirect quotes, direct, etc), and then finally the socio-cultural/societal dimension that includes items as communities and the public sphere (Fairclough, 1995; Fairclough, 1989).

Fairclough's framework asserts that there is a relationship between language and power, and it depends 'on the description of discursive practices but also on the interpretation and explanation of how discourse is shaped by relations of power and ideologies' (Ghazali, 2007). According to Janks (n.d.), the CDA model consists of 'three interrelated processes of analysis tied to three inter-related dimensions of discourse' (p.1). The three interrelated dimensions include the object, the processes 'by means of which the object is produced and received' and the socio-historical conditions which oversee these processes (Janks, n.d.; Fairclough, 1989; Fairclough, 1995). Different kinds of analysis are required based on the dimension and they include interpretation for processing analysis, description for text analysis, and explanation for social analysis (Janks, n.d.).

Jones, et al (2015: 4) defines discourse analysis in the digital world as:

'the study of the ways different 'technologies of entextualisation' (including semiotic systems like languages as well as media like televisions and computers)

affect the kinds of meanings people can make in different situations, the kinds of actions they can perform, the kinds of relationships they can form, and the kinds of people they can be'.

Their description of the method includes four primary focuses that include 1) actions and interventions 2) power and ideology 3) contexts and 4) texts (Jones, et al, 2015: 4). Jones, et al (2015: 4) define actions and interactions as 'what people do with texts, especially what they do with and to each other' and contexts as the social and material situation wherein these individual texts are created, consumed and exchanged. Power and ideology are stated by Jones, et al (2015) as the ways that texts are used by individuals to control others and to develop new or specific versions of reality. Different analysts may take different approaches and focus on these four factors to varying extents, but every approach looks at all the elements and seeks to understand how they work together (Jones, *et a.l.*, 2015).

Jones, et al (2015: 4) state that each approach seeks:

in some way to understand the relationship between the 'micro' level of discourse (having to do with the ways texts are put together and used to take specific actions in specific situations) and the 'macro' level of discourse (having to do with the way texts reflect and help perpetuate certain social orders).

However, while this is an interesting concept, and the points made about perpetuating certain power relations and social orders could specifically relate to media bias, I decided to use Fairclough's critical discourse analysis approach.

#### Rejection of Other Methods

As stated previously an alternative method could have been content analysis, as it is quantitative in origins and provides me with hard data I could interpret (Neuendorf, 2004). Content analysis provides researchers with information on the number of times specific words, features, or attributes are found in sample texts (Neuendorf, 2004). It also allows for broad observations through finding meaning in patterns inside and across categories, and in the number of times something is said or done (Neuendorf 2004). Primarily focusing on the

language used without acknowledging the reasoning and background can eliminate some meaning behind the emotional language. I believe situational context is important to better understand the implications of media bias, as I am analyzing a political situation with years of legislative history, debates, and changes in ideological power.

There are positives to the content analysis method. The first is that content analysis requires a secondary coder to check intercoder reliability, and this adds a second layer of protection from influence from my own personal understanding and reality as the primary researcher (Neuendorf, 2004). Additionally, using critical discourse analysis allowed me to have a more ideological focus to my research question, but it was limited in the lack of quantitative data. Another positive is the generalizable quality of using a large number of examples, and that property can be applied to a large variety of texts (Neuendorf, 2004).

Other qualitative methods such as interviews could be one sided based on the subject choice such as only journalists.

#### Unexpected Issues/problems that arose

While this research was being conducted about a period during the Trump presidential administration, the goals of this research were not to focus on Trump above coverage of the policymaking process. Trump is a large part of the process, as he signed the legislation into law, but he is not the only factor.

Evaluating the discursive dimension was fairly simple as it involved identifying direct and indirect quotes but identifying the type of speech was difficult in modern online journalism where tweets, interviews, press conferences, etc. are all cited similarly.

Another source of issues was emotionally grounded or descriptive language, as they can be subjective. There are concerns that what I deemed as 'emotionally charged language' may not be the same as another individual, but I tried to be as objective as possible.

My research's primary focus was to use discourse analysis to evaluate ideological bias in the reporting of bipartisan issues in online and newspaper media in the United States, specifically

criminal justice reform. I decided to use Fairclough's critical discourse analysis because it evaluated a variety of topics such as relationships between sources, authors, and the audience, background information, and the differences between direct and indirect quotations. As they are all newspaper or online media articles with similar editorial standards and style (i.e. Associated Press style) other pieces used in analysis such as sentence structure are not as important.

One issue that came up during research that solidified my usage of discourse analysis in comparison to content analysis was realizing the variety of ways an author or publication could describe a bill being bipartisan. The ability to interpret texts beyond simply the direct words written was important in this case. Journalists were not just referring to bipartisanship through the word bipartisan, and could reference voting patterns, whipping of votes, partnerships, or amendments to the bill to discuss the issue.

#### Summary of methods and procedures

#### The sampling and selection of data

For this research, I chose to analyze newspaper articles regarding the First Step Act from a variety of publications across the spectrum using my framework. I developed my own framework through multiple publications and research organizations such as AllSides' August 2021 framework and Ad Fontes Media's January 2021 media bias chart (Sheridan, 2021; AllSides, 2021; Ad Fontes, 2021). Ad Fontes (2021) uses their methodology to individually score publications on reliability (from 0-64) and bias (from -42 to +42, with zero being most neutral and higher scores on either side being more left or right). Ad Fontes (2021) say they consider anything above 24 on reliability to be 'generally acceptable' and above 32 as 'generally good.' The appendix includes data sets on the following: publications on the spectrum, newspaper bias scores, left leaning publications, right leaning publications and middle publications that I used as part of this analysis.

Expert Kelly McBride, chair of the Craig Newmark Center for Ethics and Leadership at Poynter, points out, the charts can give consumers an 'undue trust in outlets' and she states,

Overreliance on a chart... is going to probably give some consumers a false level of faith. I can think of a massive journalistic failure for just about every organization on this chart. And they didn't all come clean about it. (Sheridan, 2021)

These charts and frameworks are not the only basis for my research framework and by using lists of publications in print and online, I conducted background research on the publication's founding and historical coverage, social media following, and where relevant, subscription numbers.

Some potential publications did not cover the First Step Act passage in comparison to those selected. This meant that they were excluded from the research, not on the basis that they weren't representative of a certain bias on the spectrum, but because there was not enough content to get a full picture of their position.

Another goal of my research was to ensure there was a variety of publications on the conservative side to make sure the research was representative of both the left and right. While they are highly consumed, I wanted to expand beyond the most commonly discussed 'right wing' publications of Fox News and Breitbart (Sherman, 2014; DellaVigna, 2007; Hoewe *et al*, 2021; Arceneaux, 2015; Morris, 2005; Cope & Crabtree, 2018; Tandoc et al, 2018; Clinton, 2014; Cammaerts, 2021; Newman, 2018; Dempsey et al, 2021; The Economist 2016). Yglesias (2018) does make a strong case for studying Fox News and understanding its power and relations to the Republican Party, but that is not the focus of this research. The focus of this research is to get a view of multiple media outlets across the political spectrum. I used the bias frameworks discussed above and my personal knowledge of American conservative outlets to pick publications of interest.

Other reasons for exclusion were based on publication medium. For instance, I excluded publications that rely heavily on integrating their broadcast output into their online content including Fox News and NPR. Publications such as the National Review, The New Yorker, The Atlantic, and Jacobin were excluded because they publish online but are primarily magazines.

## Imprisoned By Partisanship?

Kimberly Burton

To represent the right, I chose The Daily Caller, The Federalist, and Townhall. The Daily Caller, founded by Tucker Carlson (now on Fox News), is a publication highly supported by more populist and Trump supporting demographics (Benkler, 2018). Their stance is not necessarily 'conservative' in a traditional sense. In comparison, The Federalist demographic is more a modern traditional conservative, and their stances tend to be a bit more pro-life, pro-military intervention, and in support of traditional family values, with an entire section on religion (Federalist, 2021). They rely less on click bait type titles, quizzes, and social media memes/stunts than their Daily Caller (DC Instagram, 2021). Townhall was founded by Katie Pavlich with the Heritage Foundation but is now owned by Salem Media (Ad Fontes, 2021, Townhall, 2021). Salem Media also supports Regnery Publishing, a leading conservative publishing house, multiple conservative talk radio stations across the country, and a selection of religious websites (Salem, 2021).

For the left of the political spectrum, I chose POLITICO, Huffington Post, and Vox. Politico was my choice to represent a slightly left leaning demographic, whereas Huffington Post and Vox are more liberal.

For the center of the political spectrum, I chose The New York Times (NYT), Wall Street Journal (WSJ), and The Hill. While I understand that some consider the New York Times leans slightly left of center and the Wall Street Journal (WSJ) slightly right of center (Ad Fontes, 2021), I believe they are the two most relevant US daily newspapers and create a balance. In some ways, WSJ is considered more to the center by AllSides (2021) and Ad Fontes (2021). Pew found that the WSJ is the only news source that is considered more trusted than distrusted by individuals of all ideologies on the political spectrum (Mitchell, 2014; UofMich, 2021). I chose The Hill over the Washington Post because of it's more moderate stance (Ad Fontes, 2021). Like The Washington Post, it has a higher relevance and proximity to the legislative process in comparison to other major US daily papers such as The Philadelphia Inquirer, Boston Globe, LA Times, and Chicago Tribune (Ad Fontes, 2021).

Specific publications required judgment calls in regards to what is 'news articles' on their websites. Anything explicitly labeled opinion or written by a columnist was excluded from my research pool, but there was some questionable news type content. I excluded entries from POLITICO's many insider newsletters but included articles published by their journalists.

In order to ensure I was accessing as many of the past articles as possible, I created a spreadsheet to track entries. I searched on Google with keywords of the publication name and First Step Act in addition to website's of individual publications and logged those into my spreadsheet. The spreadsheet tracked articles in the following categories: publication, the title of the article, journalist/author(s), date published, news or opinion, presence of a paywall, and link to the article. I used the spreadsheet to see which publications on different parts of the spectrum covered the issue most in the 'news' category.

Due to time restraints, I couldn't analyze every publication to see how much they covered the topic, but I could look at the publications with large followings or specific viewpoints in the different parts of the spectrum. I originally intended to only analyze a standardized six month period of coverage but some liberal publications did not cover this issue as much, which resulted in extending my time period.

#### Design of research tools

Discourse analysis has many methods including thematic analysis, Fairclough's critical discourse analysis, and narrative analysis but I chose Fairclough's (1995) method because of its three interrelated dimensions. Between these three dimensions and Fairclough's interest in ideology and power, I felt this method was most relevant to the subject of media bias in political reporting.

Examples of annotated articles under this method are shown in the appendix, as I color-coded specific parts and wrote long to organize my observations. Color-coded identifiers and notes that I used in my analysis included: Republican or right-leaning source, Democrat or left-leaning source, negative/positive mention of Democrats or progressives, positive/negative mention of Republicans or conservatives, discussion of/use of the word

bipartisan/bipartisanship, quoting or paraphrasing the legislation, using a direct/indirect quote. All three dimensions are present in the identifiers used (i.e. indirect/direct quote is an example of the discursive dimension) (Fairclough, 1995; Farclough, 1989).

I created annotated PDFs first by evaluating the textual dimension such as sentence structure and word choice. I followed this by analyzing the discursive dimension including how communications are used (direct quotes, indirect, etc) and the type of speech used. Finally, I evaluated the societal or socio-cultural dimension by analyzing the presence of communities and the public sphere.

#### Ethics and reflexivity

By targeting specific publication groups from the start, I eliminated some of my ability to see if other publications better represent my projected sample. In future research, it may be preferable to conduct my publication search without having targeted specific publications. However, I believe my chosen method guarantees that my sample does not skew in a particular direction.

Both the American political left and right are very expansive in their beliefs so I chose three examples of publications on each part of the spectrum to further eliminate any additional influence based on my own beliefs.

In my searches I did not mention the names of specific politicians or advocates, either on the Republican, Democrat, or non-partisan sides. This was to ensure that my search results were not skewed towards criticism or praise for those politicians, but instead were representative of the coverage as a whole as I was specifically looking for coverage of the legislative process. Eliminating this search tactic may have skewed the articles found, but I did use articles that contained these critiques, just only when relevant to the passage of the legislation.

Another possible skew in search results may have occurred by using Google to find articles. I primarily used the publications' websites when I targeted a specific outlet but preliminary searches were done using Google with a VPN, and these results may have been different than

other search tools due to prominence (Burgeut, 2015; Bar-Ilan, 2007; Baye, 2016). Some websites' (including Vox) had search bars that did not target the correct search terms and this resulted in targeted Google searches.

In order to avoid the paywall, I had to use a VPN (Nord) and collect articles in waves over time. This research may not be able to be replicated by a general individual without using a VPN, using a news database, or having subscriptions to some of the selected publications due the implementation of a paywall (Myllylahti, 2014; Rußell, 2020; Sjøvaag, 2016).

Finally, many articles only briefly specifically mentioned the First Step Act (one to four sentences) and then moved on to related subjects like activists involved or next steps. They were still used in this study, as it is still a discussion of the legislation's passage.

#### RESULTS AND INTERPRETATION

My research overall found that bias in the reporting of bipartisan issues is not as straightforward as other previous literature assumes. As stated in the literature review, prominent single nation studies tend to focus on what does and does not get printed, and there are arguments that reporting is based on the same set of facts however, they convey a radically different message of what happened by 'the selective omission, choice of words, and varying credibility ascribed to the primary source' (Gentzkow & Shapiro, 2006).

My primary findings were that coverage of policy entreprenuers and advocates varied in content and speech in a similar way as Gentzkow and Shapiro (2006) describe. There were some cases of major differences between the subjects reported though. In some cases, such as infighting amongst Republicans or coverage of Jared Kushner or Kim Kardashian's advocacy efforts, the primary differences were in how the subjects were reported and not if they were reported at all. However, in other cases such as other policy advocates involved or how this

legislation fit into presidential campaigns, the content covered at a base level tended to be completely different. This exemplifies examples of agenda bias.

Overall, there was also some coverage bias, statement bias, and gatekeeping bias as defined by D'Alesso and Allen (2000) at the more hyper-partisan publications, especially right leaning publications. For example, statement bias occurred regularly in coverage of more liberal policy actors by conservatives because it generaly involved rebuking criticism or furthering compliments to Republicans (Baumann, 2020; O'Brien 1, 2019; O'Brien 2, 2019; Morefield, 2018).

Additionally, production tools were key in the differences between publications across the spectrum. Similar to Shultziner and Stukalin (2020), I found that reporting was tilted using mechanisms such as headlines and perspectives through editorial decisions.

#### Discussion of Bipartisanship

The terms 'bipartisan' or 'bipartisanship' were used widely at platforms across the political spectrum. However, through my research design of discourse analysis, I was able to explore the meaning behind these words and other explanations of bipartisanship from publications. Publications explained the efforts in different ways, perhaps for different audiences or contexts, but this means the relationship between parties is conveyed through more than just the term 'bipartisan.'

One way that publications conveyed bipartisanship was through reader explanations that were high in detail and possibly superfluous information. For example, Politico described the bill as 'a sweeping criminal justice reform bill that eluded previous administrations and has earned celebrity support' (Orr & Lippman, 2019). Reader's may not necessarily need to know that celebrities support the legislation, but it may add to the appeal and cross cultural context of the First Step Act.

In addition to the general mention of bipartisanship and definitions that occurred in a majority of the articles across the spectrum, other language techniques and mentions were used to convey bipartisan action. Use of political mechanisms to explain bipartisanship to readers were common. Coverage from The Daily Caller (citing CNN) mentioned the Problem Solvers Caucus of 48 lawmakers that endorsed the legislation and the House Judiciary vote to move the bill forward of 25-5 (Morefield, 2018). Other coverage include vote tallies from committee meetings, general voting numbers (Bobic & Delany 2018) or mentioning co-sponsorship of the legislation by Republicans and Democrats to emphasize their point (Wheeler, 2018). It even includes Huffington Post writing the following: 'The legislation is backed by a broad bipartisan coalition that includes 'tough on crime' types like President Donald Trump and Sen. Ted Cruz (R-Texas), as well as Democratic presidential hopefuls like Sens. Cory Booker (D-N.J.) and Elizabeth Warren (D-Mass.). The outpouring of support helped convince a wary Senate Majority Leader Mitch McConnell (R-Ky.) to finally allow it to come to the floor for a vote this week' (Bobic & Delany, 2018).

Quotes selected by some platforms displayed how difficult it was to come to an agreement on criminal justice reform. The Huffington Post (representing the left) quotes Alex Gudich of #Cut50 stated that his organization feels it's 'harder than it's ever been' to work across the aisle (Reilly, 2018). He stated that this compromise should not be the end of criminal justice reform since neither party is getting everything they want from the compromise (Reilly, 2018). Gudich says,

'People who say that if Congress does this now they won't return to this for years or decades to come, I just don't buy that because I just don't think everybody is getting everything that they want here. The Democrats are not getting sentencing reform, but Republicans are not getting mens rea. They're not getting civil asset forfeiture. They're not getting things that touch on the criminal justice system that are listed as their priorities' (Reilly, 2018).

This shows a perspective of how difficult the legislation was to pass, and displaying these differences can inform the public on conflict, but also display the overall coming together of parties to make something happen.

Huffington Post consistently called the legislation 'the so-called First Step Act' which combined with other comments undermined an ideal of bipartisan support by implying it was a slightly unfavorable piece of legislation. This type of language also provides a call to action towards lawmakers to make this legislation a jumping off point for more action.

#### Citations of Experts, News, and Partisanship

In addition to the more general citation of Republicans across Congress and the multiple branches, many think tanks, organizations, publications and researchers were part of the policy process regarding criminal justice.

Surprisingly, quotes from more liberal publications and sources were used by conservative publications as citations of fact from their reporting. Generally, the only time comments were used in a negative connotation is if someone was critiquing the President or Republicans, and even then, it was rare (Kruta, 2020).

The hyper-partisan type outlets on either side of the spectrum that I analyzed (such as Vox, The Federalist) were also more likely to imbed tweets from various sources including policy advocates and policy entrepreneurs.

#### Coverage of Policy Entrepreneurs

Based on Kingdon (1984), Mintrom (2000), and Brouwer (2017), policy entrepreneurs can be defined as 'highly talented and exceptional bureaucrats, who, just like their private counterparts, are constantly alert for new opportunities (for policy change) and have the capacity to 'sell' and 'market' new ideas' (p. 1259). Policy entrepreneurs are different from others in the policymaking process because they have a higher willingness to take risks and they are involved throughout the policy change process (Brouwer, 2017).

#### Jared Kushner

Publications on all sides of the spectrum focus much of their content on one policy entrepreneur, Jared Kushner. Kushner, President Donald Trump's son-in-law, could also be defined as a policy entrepreneur based on his focus on this particular issue and was seen by

some journalists as a major push point with the president on the bill (Everett & Johnson, 2019; Reilly, 2018; Orr & Lippmann, 2019). Policy change processes can be constrained and guided by structure, but policy entrepreneurs exhibit personal agency when they are working towards changing policy (Bouwer, 2017). Kushner engaged in his own outreach both on Capitol Hill and with advocates such as Kim Kardashian, and regularly leveraged 'conversation opening' presentations, and flashy private meetings at the White House and his home to engage individuals (Johnson & Everett, 2019).

Coverage of Jared from the left-skewed publications was less united with titles claiming the 'Jared Kushner-Backed Bill' could be the 'last shot' for criminal justice reform on the federal level in the 2017-2018 Congress (Reilly, 2018; Schorr, 2018; Caygle, 2018). However, subtitles such as 'The president's son-in-law has been a 'driving force' of the legislation, which focuses on the re-entry of federal prisoners. Many say it doesn't go far enough' (Reilly, 2018). The article includes a number of quotes of praise for Kushner such as calling him 'a driving force behind the scenes' and saying he has accomplished numerous goals for criminal justice reform (Reilly, 2018).

The NYT and HuffPost attributed the compromise of Jeff Sessions not intervening to Kushner and mentioned his past and father's prison sentences as his empathetic reasoning for pushing for reforms (Reilly, 2018; Apuzzo, 2018). Huffington Post even quoted his op-ed in the Wall Street Journal (Reilly, 2018; Kushner, 2018).

The New York Times called Kushner's advocacy a 'whiplash approach' and contrasted between 'the president's reform-minded son-in-law and senior adviser' and Jeff Sessions as 'a hard-liner whose views on criminal justice were forged at the height of the drug war' (Apuzzo, 2018). They use quotes from liberal policy centers like the Brennan Center for Justice that further push this comparison between Kushner as a well-meaning individual and Sessions as a foe such as,

'I do believe that Jared Kushner is earnest in his desire for criminal justice reform but Jeff Sessions is still stuck in 1980. He hasn't moved along with everyone else, including top prosecutors and police chiefs, who realize that tough-on-crime doesn't work' (Apuzzo, 2018).

Coverage from center publications such as the New York Times also tried to humanize Jared's advocacy for the issue, talking about how his dad was placed in jail and his personal beliefs (Karni, 2018).

Positive articles stated how he may be 'snubbed' by the president for his work (Orr & Lippman, 2019). However, others such as Politico used contrasting language from Republican supporters and critics of Kushner to juxtapose opinions of his character. For instance, Johnson and Everett (2019) quote Senator Ron Johnson (R-Wisconsin) as saying Kushner 'worked outside groups and he cracked the code' in regards to the First Step Act but compare that with a critical senator stating he his 'cookie-cutter' approach won't work long term, he doesn't have the 'magic touch,' and his primary role was to 'get his father-in-law on board' (Johnson & Everett, 2019).

This mix in coverage of Kushner shows a variety of coverage across the spectrum that doesn't seem to follow strict ideological patterns.

#### Other Policy Entrepreneurs

Other policy entrepreneurs on this issue are not generally mentioned by anyone across the spectrum in their reporting on the First Step Act's passage, and these include both Republicans and Democrats.

Senator Rand Paul (R-KY) has been an advocate for criminal justice reform for years. He has introduced 25 criminal justice bills, and many are cosponsored by members of the opposing party (Ragusa, 2021). This includes more recently the Breonna Taylor Act to ban no-knock raids (Ragusa, 2021). For example, in a statement, Sen. Paul stated the following regarding the 'War on Drugs':

'Our current system is broken and has trapped tens of thousands of young men and women in a cycle of poverty and incarceration. It is my hope that my criminal justice reform legislation will help many of these young people escape this trap by reforming our criminal justice system, expunging records after time served, and preventing non-violent crimes from becoming a permanent blot on one's record' (Paul n.d.).

Previous coverage of Paul and op-eds show his past efforts with criminal justice, including advocating for the Republican party to take on criminal justice as one of their issues (Lind, 2015), bettering addiction services to prevent jail time (Cohen, 2015), partnering with current democratic Vice President, Kamala Harris on reforming bail practices (Hamilton, 2017; Paul & Harris, 2017), and recently, demilitarizing the police (Paul, 2020). Paul was not mentioned in reporting on any part of the spectrum outside of two articles from conservative publications, with one featuring his wife primarily in the Daily Caller (Fordham, 2018), and the other being about the First Step Act and criminal justice reform following passage during the presidential race in Townhall (Bufkin, 2020).

Democratic policy entrepreneurs such as Sen. Cory Booker (D-NJ) and Rep Hakeen Jeffries (D-NY) were also overlooked by many publications (Paul, n.d.). I will explain this further later on in my results analysis.

#### Coverage of Policy Advocates

In comparison to 'policy entrepreneurs' as explained above, policy advocates are 'those who mainly translate ideas into proposals' (Brouwer, 2017). They are generally not bureaucrats, but instead other members of society (Brouwer, 2017).

Reporting of the prominent policy advocates varied across the spectrum, with most emphasis across the board being on Kim Kardashian. Conservative publications heavily reported on support from traditionally liberal individuals such as Van Jones, and they also featured former inmates advocating on the isuse. Liberal and moderate outlets did not really acknowledge

these special interests, and instead focused more on the policy process and democratics candidates for president.

While all the publications covered criminal justice reform and it's passage through the First Step Act in some form, they seem to select their featured activists, and the language used to speak about them very specifically.

#### Kim Kardashian

Kim Kardashian is an example of a policy advocate who gets no personal gain from her advocacy for criminal justice reform. Her celebrity creates traction with the press due to her businesses and reality television career.

Publications on all parts of the spectrum covered Kardashian's advocacy, but in different ways. Articles from Vox claimed 'Kim Kardashian wants to change that.' in regard to high unemployment for former inmates with a photo of her making a speech at the White House podium (Kim, 2019). Huffington Post called Kardashian an 'adept lobbyist with the Trump administration' (Delbyck, 2019) and a 'businesswoman' who has 'built an empire around her family's reality show' (Madani, 2018). In an article about freeing A\$AP Rocky, they compared her status as a 'makeup mogul' to successfully petitioning President Trump to commute prisoner Alice Johnson's life sentence, and appearing at a White House press conference regarding efforts to hire early release prisoners under the First Step Act (Delbyck 2019). It's noted that the start of her interest was sparked by a group of high-profile, controversial sentences against women including Cyntoia Brown and Alice Marie Johnson (Madani 2018). In these meetings, Huffington Post still refers to the president and Kardashian as a pair of 'reality TV stars' (Madani, 2018).

Equally in the middle and right-leaning publications she was praised for her efforts, and spoken of in a positive manner. Right-leaning publications praised both her efforts and her ability to thank the President and conservatives for their work. Townhall cites Kim Kardashian's work when announcing Kanye's run for president saying 'President Trump has been receptive to Kim Kardashian and her activist work to free criminals from prison, which

is part of the reason we got the First Step Act.' (Stocking, 2020). They also titled one of their articles with, 'Kim Kardashian Circumvents the Mainstream Media to Share the Positive Impact a Trump Policy Is Having' (Baumann, 2020). Hyperpartisan right publications such as The Daily Caller and The Federalist also mimicked these compliments with headlines such as 'Kim Kardashian Continues Her Prisoner Release Advocacy With Incredible Offer' when she offered to pay expenses for Matthew Charles, the first inmate released under the First Step Act (Jerkovich 2019) and 'Kim Kardashian Praises White House, Offers Ridesharing For Former Immates' (Clark, 2019). The Federalist began one of their articles with: 'Kim Kardashian West has an important lesson to teach Americans: how to get along with people with whom you don't always agree' (Clark, 2019).

Of the moderate publications, Wall Street Journal didn't really focus on Kim Kardashian much in their reporting, and in comparison, The Hill highly covered Kardashian's efforts for reform (Kurtz, 2019; Gstatler, 2019; Folly, 2019; Samuels, 2019) and the New York Times mentioned her regularly in coverage (Fortin, 2019; Herndon, 2019; Karni & Haberman 2020; Eligon & Karni, 2021; Baker et al, 2020; Blinder & Dewan,, 2018; Karni, 2018; Haberman & Karni, 2019). The Hill's headlines especially discuss Kardashian 'helping' to secure release for inmates on multiple occasions (Gstatler, 2019; Samuels, 2019).

Publications on the hyper-partisan left and right conducted a lot of their reporting about Kardashian's efforts in their 'Entertainment' sections instead of politics. This included Huffington Post (Madani, 2018) and The Daily Caller.

#### Van Jones

Van Jones was an active member of the criminal justice reform fight as he is a CNN contributor and co-founder of #cut50 (O'Brien 1, 2019) and former Obama White House employee (Berbash, 2009). However, coverage of his efforts was patchy, especially in comparison to Kim Kardashian or Jared Kushner.

Conservative news outlets praised Jones highly for his support of the First Step Act. Townhall spoke positively of Mr. Jones with an exclusive interview including information about his

work and praises for Trump's legislative work (O'Brien 1, 2019). The headlines emphasize his compliments of the president such as 'Trump-Approved Prison Reform Bill Passes, Gets More Praise from Van Jones' (O'Brien 1, 2019; O'Brien, 2018; Osburn, 2019). They also mention his appearance at the Conservative Political Action Conference and state that while Jones is 'no conservative' he will be participating to talk about criminal justice reform on a panel moderated by the Daily Caller (O'Brien 2, 2019). #Cut50 is a bipartisan initiative 'to reduce the number of people in our prisons and jails while making communities safer (O'Brien 2, 2019). Hyperpartisan, conservative platforms such as The Federalist defended Jones for backlash after his CPAC appearance, making him appear as an ally (Osburn, 2019). Their very editorialized response included the line, 'Apparently it's bad to call for bipartisan solutions when it comes to fixing our broken criminal justice system, according to liberal pundits.' when defending Van Jones against comments from the public and journalists online, including writers from liberal publications like Vox (Osburn, 2019). Other articles showed Jones speaking negatively about Obama and Biden's history in criminal justice, and positively of Trump (Davis, 2019; Morefield, 2018). Only one conservative publication (The Daily Caller) noted that Jones complained about being 'teased' by the president at their meeting, but also stated, 'and yet, on this issue, they have managed to find common ground' (Morefield, 2018).

Other than two mentions of Van Jones on The Hill's articles on The First Step Act, the moderate publication choices do not mention Jones. The liberal publications I chose to evaluate also did not really mention Van Jones, if at all. Especially not the extent of coverage of Jared Kushner or Kim Kardashian.

#### Other Activists

Alice Marie Johnson was one activist in these efforts that were not covered similarly between the publications. Conservative outlets covered her comments in regards to Kim Kardashian's efforts but especially after her speech at the Republican National Convention (Safi 1, 2020; Safi 2, 2020; Safi 3, 2020). The Hill did mention her work as a former inmate (Concha, 2020; Anapol, 2019) but more liberal outlets did not mention her advocacy efforts.

A similar situation occurred with Matthew Charles, another prominent advocate on this issue, especially following the passage of the legislation. Charles was the first individual to be released under the new provisions, and completed speaking engagements across the country to explain the issue as reported by Townhall (Petrizzo, 2019). He received some press from other middle bias media when Kim Kardashian offered to pay his rent and living expenses, after he couldn't find a place to live post-release (Griffith, 2019). Otherwise, his speaking across the country (Burton, 2019) and advocacy efforts were not covered.

#### Conservative In-fighting

Liberal leaning moderate publications such as the New York Times and liberal publications such as Huffington Post feature arguments from Sen. Tom Cotton (R-Arkansas) and Sen. John Kennedy (R-Louisiana). These 'hard-on-crime' conservatives rallied agains the legislation and proposed multiple amendments to possibly derail the legislation (Bobic & Delany, 2018). Huffington Post quotes Cotton as saying the bill would 'free child molesters and murderous carjackers who would then commit more crimes' and the authors add, 'imperil the re-election of every senator who votes for it' (Bobic & Delany, 2018). They also quoted Kennedy as saying that he felt the bills were 'a violation of American public safety' (Bobic & Delany, 2018).

Politico and The Hill both reported extensively on this infighting between 'hard on crime' conservatives as well (Carney, 2018; Everett & Schorr, 2018; Levine, 2018; Daugherty, 2018; Everett, 2018). Coverage from Politico frames the infighting as a war for influence between Cotton and Trump (Everett, 2018) and other coverage mirrors this. In comparison, there was only some mention in right leaning publications like Townhall regarding organizations speaking out against the Cottona and Kennedy amendments (Petrizzo, 2018) but not a lot of coverage from the right otherwise.

Due to the differences in coverage between the political slants, I would argue this is an example of agenda bias.

Lack of Coverage of Democrat Politicians or Organizations

The primary source of coverage on this issue for Democrats begins after the passage of the bill when evaluating possible candidates for president and their platforms (Hatch & Reilly, 2019; Blumberg, 2019; Lopez, 2019). This specifically includes historical references to the 1994 Crime Bill and Biden's campaign for conservative outlets (Davis, 2019). Some outlets even used language and quotes from liberal contributors like Van Jones to critique democratic candidates, and an example of this is mentioning,

'Jones also said that Biden will have to answer for this previous tough-on-crime stance on the campaign trail, such as his support for the 1994 crime bill, which Jones claims accelerate mass incarceration in the US' (David, 2019).

This may have been to counteract coverage of Trump's policy platform, where he at times featured criminal justice reform (Lopez, 2020).

Coverage of the actions of Democrats does not generally occur during the passage process, even though the bill was considered a bipartisan effort in the House of Representatives and Senate. Huffington Post in their coverage does list all the primary sponsors of the bill, both Republican and Democrat in their explanation of the bill (Reilly, 2018).

Any mentions of Democratic legislature members outside of bill cosponsor information was negative in tone in conservative media. For example, Townhall does mention a negative comment towards the Republicans from Rep. Jerrold Nadler of New York, but includes the Republican response (O'Brien, 2018). General mention of liberals is not as negative, as exemplified with compliments of President Trump by Van Jones.

While Democrats were not in power during this time, Republicans were concerned about losing the House of Representatives (Rodgers, 2018) as many presidents do halfway through their terms (McCarthy, 2018), so it is curious that there is little to no mention of them, even in more liberal outlets.

#### **CONCLUSION**

This study attempts to better establish the relationship between media bias and reporting on bipartisan legislation in the United States through the analysis of coverage of the First Step Act. The goal of this study was to evaluate the extent of bias and slant in reporting of non-hyperpartisan, moderate issues. Through the lens of the American political context, I created a response to the question, 'Does media bias of different print/online outlets in the United States affect their reporting and framing of bipartisan/non-partisan issues such as the First Step Act of 2018?'.

Key insights of the study show the primary differences in reporting were both language and subject/content based. Between publications across the spectrum, there was coverage of policy entrepreneurs and activists, an emphasis on democratic criminal justice policy only from a presidential election context and a focus on infighting between Republicans over infighting on the Democratic side.

The use of critical discourse analysis to identify relationships and audiences was really useful in this case, especially since I investigated the coverage of a 'relationship' between the Republican and Democratic parties to pass this legislation. This could not have been achieved with a quantitative method.

The results of this research may be limited by the sample size and selection of legislation from during the Trump administration, but we can use this information to evaluate other bipartisan efforts. Further research could be conducted on pieces of 'bipartisan' legislation passed during other administrations, both Republican and Democrat, to create a larger sample and see if these findings are maintained. Until more research is done on the topic, we can not confirm if this precedent is exclusive to the political process in the Trump administration, or is a more general trend.

Other possible further research opportunities could expand their look on 'conservative,' 'right-wing,' and 'Republican' news outlets and their coverage of bipartisan issues. There is a wide

Kimberly Burton

breadth of conservative publications outside of Breitbart and Fox News that are not referenced in the literature. I tried to expand the 'conservative' wing in research a bit more, to get a better understanding of conservative ideology in the media.

I would also be curious about ongoing coverage of this specific issue (criminal justice reform) because since the passage of the legislation, almost three years ago, there are many lingering challenges to the criminal justice system. The year 2020 involved much civil unrest due to the killing of George Floyd by the police and the pandemic (Chitji, 2020) and we are still facing these issues into 2021 and beyond. Reports in July 2021 show that as agreements can't be made on police reform, senators are exploring a bipartisan addition to the First Step Act (Levine, 2021).

#### **ACKNOWLEDGMENTS**

To my dissertation advisor, Charlie Beckett, thank you for your help with this project. Your brainstorming sessions (and sometimes sarcastic comments) were much appreciated through these stressful times. To all my friends at LSE, thank you for your friendship and support on this dissertation adventure.

To Gizzi, thank you for your mentorship through my first summer on Capitol Hill and beyond. My time reporting with you is part of my inspiration for this project.

Thank you to my family and friends, for all your support, even for my craziest of ideas. To Emil, thank you for all the pep talks and reality television breaks that made writing this dissertation possible, and more significantly, for being you. To my grandmother, Vivian, thank you for getting me my first library card, squiggly four-year-old handwriting and all, and instilling my love of learning and literature. I was one year late, but as I always promised, we now have matching degrees. Finally, to my parents, thank you will never be good enough. You have always gone above and beyond to support and encourage my success, and I wouldn't be here without you.

Kimberly Burton

#### **REFERENCES**

IACP (2018) Letter of Support First Step Act.pdf, URL:

https://www.judiciary.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/2018-11-

<u>14%20%20IACP%20Letter%20of%20Support%20First%20Step%20Act.pdf</u> [Last consulted 07 August 2021].

Abramoqitz, A., & McCoy, J. (2019) United States: Racial Resentment, Negative Partisanship, and Polarization in Trump's America, *The ANNALS of the American Academy of Political Science and Social Science* 681 (1): 137-156.

ACLU. Asset\_upload\_file79\_25805.pdf. (n.d.), URL:

https://www.aclu.org/sites/default/files/images/asset\_upload\_file79\_25805.pdf [Last consulted 22 August, 2021].

ACLU. (2021) Fair Sentencing Act, American Civil Liberties Union, URL:

https://www.aclu.org/issues/criminal-law-reform/drug-law-reform/fair-sentencing-act [Last consulted 12 August, 2021].

Ad Fontes Media. (2019a) BuzzFeed News Bias and Reliability, URL:

https://www.adfontesmedia.com/buzzfeed-news-bias-and-reliability/ [Last consulted 15 August, 2021].

Ad Fontes Media. (2019b) Daily Wire Bias and Reliability, URL:

https://www.adfontesmedia.com/daily-wire-bias-and-reliability/ [Last consulted 15 August, 2021].

Ad Fontes Media. (2019c) Fox News Bias and Reliability, URL: <a href="https://www.adfontesmedia.com/fox-news-com-bias-and-reliability/">https://www.adfontesmedia.com/fox-news-com-bias-and-reliability/</a> [Last consulted 15 August, 2021].

Ad Fontes Media. (2019d) The Atlantic Bias and Reliability, URL:

https://www.adfontesmedia.com/the-atlantic-bias-and-reliability/ [Last consulted 15 August, 2021].

Ad Fontes Media. (2019e) Jacobin Bias and Reliability, URL: <a href="https://www.adfontesmedia.com/jacobin-bias-and-reliability/">https://www.adfontesmedia.com/jacobin-bias-and-reliability/</a> [Last consulted 15 August, 2021].

Ad Fontes Media. (2019f) New York Post Bias and Reliability, URL:

https://www.adfontesmedia.com/new-york-post-bias-and-reliability/ [Last consulted 15 August, 2021].

Ad Fontes Media. (2019g) Newsmax Bias and Reliability, URL:

https://www.adfontesmedia.com/newsmax-bias-and-reliability/ [Last consulted 15 August, 2021].

Ad Fontes Media. (2019h) NPR Bias and Reliability, URL: <a href="https://www.adfontesmedia.com/npr-bias-and-reliability/">https://www.adfontesmedia.com/npr-bias-and-reliability/</a> [Last consulted 15 August, 2021].

Kimberly Burton

Ad Fontes Media. (2019i) The New York Times Bias and Reliability, URL:

https://www.adfontesmedia.com/new-york-times-bias-and-reliability/ [Last consulted 15 August, 2021].

Ad Fontes Media. (2019j) The New Yorker Bias and Reliability, URL:

https://www.adfontesmedia.com/new-yorker-bias-and-reliability/ [Last consulted 15 August, 2021].

Ad Fontes Media. (2019k) Politico Bias and Reliability, URL:

https://www.adfontesmedia.com/politico-bias-and-reliability/ [Last consulted 15 August, 2021].

Ad Fontes Media. (2019l) The American Spectator Bias and Reliability, URL:

https://www.adfontesmedia.com/american-spectator-bias-and-reliability/ [Last consulted 15 August, 2021].

Ad Fontes Media. (2019m) Vice Bias and Reliability, URL: <a href="https://www.adfontesmedia.com/vice-bias-and-reliability/">https://www.adfontesmedia.com/vice-bias-and-reliability/</a> [Last consulted 15 August, 2021].

Ad Fontes Media. (2019n) Washington Examiner Bias and Reliability, URL:

https://www.adfontesmedia.com/washington-examiner-bias-and-reliability/ [Last consulted 15 August, 2021].

Ad Fontes Media. (2019o) Washington Times Bias and Reliability, URL

https://www.adfontesmedia.com/washington-times-bias-and-reliability/ [Last consulted 15 August, 2021].

Ad Fontes Media. (2020a) Chicago Tribune Bias and Reliability, URL:

https://www.adfontesmedia.com/chicago-tribune-bias-and-reliability-2/ [Last consulted 15 August, 2021].

Ad Fontes Media. (2020b) Roll Call Bias and Reliability, URL: <a href="https://www.adfontesmedia.com/roll-call-bias-and-reliability/">https://www.adfontesmedia.com/roll-call-bias-and-reliability/</a> [Last consulted 15 August, 2021].

Ad Fontes Media. (2021a) Breitbart Bias and Reliability, URL:

https://www.adfontesmedia.com/breitbart-bias-and-reliability/ [Last consulted 15 August, 2021].

Ad Fontes Media. (2021b) Daily Caller Bias and Reliability, URL:

https://www.adfontesmedia.com/daily-caller-bias-and-reliability/ [Last consulted 15 August, 2021].

Ad Fontes Media. (2021c) HuffPost Bias and Reliability, URL:

https://www.adfontesmedia.com/huffpost-bias-and-reliability/ [Last consulted 15 August, 2021].

Ad Fontes Media. (2021d) Media Bias Chart, Current Static Flagship.

https://www.adfontesmedia.com/static-mbc/ [Last consulted 15 August, 2021].

Ad Fontes Media. (2021e) National Review Bias and Reliability, URL:

https://www.adfontesmedia.com/national-review-bias-and-reliability/ [Last consulted 15 August, 2021].

- Ad Fontes Media. (2021f) Reuters Bias and Reliability, URL: <a href="https://www.adfontesmedia.com/reuters-bias-and-reliability/">https://www.adfontesmedia.com/reuters-bias-and-reliability/</a> [Last consulted 15 August, 2021].
- Ad Fontes Media. (2021g). The Federalist Bias and Reliability, URL: <a href="https://www.adfontesmedia.com/federalist-bias-and-reliability/">https://www.adfontesmedia.com/federalist-bias-and-reliability/</a> [Last consulted 15 August, 2021].
- Ad Fontes Media. (2021h The Hill Bias and Reliability, URL: <a href="https://www.adfontesmedia.com/hill-bias-and-reliability/">https://www.adfontesmedia.com/hill-bias-and-reliability/</a> [Last consulted 15 August, 2021].
- Ad Fontes Media. (2021i. USA Today Bias and Reliability, URL: <a href="https://www.adfontesmedia.com/usa-today-bias-and-reliability/">https://www.adfontesmedia.com/usa-today-bias-and-reliability/</a> [Last consulted 15 August, 2021].
- Ad Fontes Media. (2021j. Vox Bias and Reliability, URL: <a href="https://www.adfontesmedia.com/vox-bias-and-reliability/">https://www.adfontesmedia.com/vox-bias-and-reliability/</a> [Last consulted 15 August, 2021].
- Ad Fontes Media. (2021k) Wall Street Journal Bias and Reliability, URL: <a href="https://www.adfontesmedia.com/wall-street-journal-bias-and-reliability/">https://www.adfontesmedia.com/wall-street-journal-bias-and-reliability/</a> [Last consulted 15 August, 2021].
- Ad Fontes Media. (2021) Washington Examiner Bias and Reliability, URL: <a href="https://www.adfontesmedia.com/washington-examiner-bias-and-reliability/">https://www.adfontesmedia.com/washington-examiner-bias-and-reliability/</a> [Last consulted 15 August, 2021].
- Ad Fontes Media. (2021m) Washington Post Bias and Reliability, URL: <a href="https://www.adfontesmedia.com/washington-post-bias-and-reliability/">https://www.adfontesmedia.com/washington-post-bias-and-reliability/</a> [Last consulted 15 August, 2021].
- Ad Fontes Media. (2021n) New York Magazine Bias and Reliability, URL: <a href="https://www.adfontesmedia.com/new-york-magazine-bias-reliability/">https://www.adfontesmedia.com/new-york-magazine-bias-reliability/</a> [Last consulted 15 August, 2021].
- Ahrens, D. M. (2020) Retroactive Legality: Marijuana Convictions and Restorative Justice in an Era of Criminal Justice Reform, *Journal of Criminal Law & Criminology* 110(3): 379–440.
- Allern, S., & Blach-Ørsten, M. (2011) The News Media as a Political Institution, *Journalism Studies* 12(1): 92–105.
- AllSides. (2016) How AllSides Rates Media Bias: Our Methods, URL: <a href="https://www.allsides.com/media-bias/media-bias-rating-methods">https://www.allsides.com/media-bias/media-bias-rating-methods</a> [Last consulted 25 August, 2021]
- AllSides. (2021) Media Bias Ratings, URL: <a href="https://www.allsides.com/media-bias/media-bias-ratings">https://www.allsides.com/media-bias/media-bias-ratings</a> [Last consulted 25 August, 2021]
- Anapol, A. (2019) Alice Marie Johnson, granted clemency by Trump, moved to tears at SOTU. *TheHill*, 5 February: <a href="https://thehill.com/blogs/blog-briefing-room/news/428640-alice-marie-johnson-granted-clemency-by-trump-moved-to-tears-at">https://thehill.com/blogs/blog-briefing-room/news/428640-alice-marie-johnson-granted-clemency-by-trump-moved-to-tears-at</a> [Last consulted 22 August, 2021]
- Anderson, J. E. (2015) *Public policymaking: An introduction (Eighth edition.)*, Samford, CT: Cengage Learning.

- Andrews, N. (2018) Senate Passes Landmark Criminal-Justice Overhaul Bill in Bipartisan Vote. *Wall Street Journal*, 19 December: <a href="https://www.wsj.com/articles/senate-passes-landmark-criminal-justice-overhaul-bill-in-bipartisan-vote-11545185430">https://www.wsj.com/articles/senate-passes-landmark-criminal-justice-overhaul-bill-in-bipartisan-vote-11545185430</a> [Last consulted 22 August, 2021].
- Apuzzo, M. (2018) Sessions and Kushner Square Off, and Prisoners Hang in the Balance. *The New York Times*, 28 March: <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2018/03/28/us/politics/jeff-sessions-jared-kushner-prisons.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2018/03/28/us/politics/jeff-sessions-jared-kushner-prisons.html</a> [Last consulted 24 August, 2021].
- Arceneaux, K., Johnson, M., Lindstadt, R., & Vander Wielen, R. (2015a) Fox News pushes Democrats and Republicans to be more conservative, especially around election time, *LSE Phelen US Centre*, 02 April, URL: <a href="https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/usappblog/2015/04/02/fox-news-pushes-democrats-and-republicans-to-be-more-conservative-especially-around-election-time/">https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/usappblog/2015/04/02/fox-news-pushes-democrats-and-republicans-to-be-more-conservative-especially-around-election-time/</a> [Last consulted 17 August, 2021]
- Arceneaux, K., Johnson, M., Lindstadt, R., & Vander Wielen, R. (2015b) The Influence of News Media on Political Elites: Investigating Strategic Responsiveness in Congress, *American Journal of Political Science* 60(1): 5-29.
- Associated Press. (2019) Kim Kardashian Announces Lyft Ride-Share Program To Reduce Recidivism, URL: <a href="https://www.huffpost.com/entry/kim-kardashian-announces-ride-share-program-to-reduce-recidivism-n-5d02bd4ae4b0dc17ef06b27a">https://www.huffpost.com/entry/kim-kardashian-announces-ride-share-program-to-reduce-recidivism-n-5d02bd4ae4b0dc17ef06b27a</a> [Last consulted 24 August, 2021].
- Athey, A. (2019a) Trump Delivers Address At Black History Month Reception, URL: <a href="https://dailycaller.com/2019/02/21/trump-address-black-history-month/">https://dailycaller.com/2019/02/21/trump-address-black-history-month/</a> [Last consulted 24 August, 2021].
- Athey, A. (2019b) Trump Given The 'Bipartisan Justice Award' By Black Organization For 'First Step Act.', URL: <a href="https://dailycaller.com/2019/10/25/trump-bipartisan-justice-award-first-step-act/">https://dailycaller.com/2019/10/25/trump-bipartisan-justice-award-first-step-act/</a> [Last consulted 24 August, 2021].
- Athey, A. (2019c) White House Announces Trump's Guests For State Of The Union, URL: <a href="https://dailycaller.com/2019/02/04/white-house-trump-guests-sotu/">https://dailycaller.com/2019/02/04/white-house-trump-guests-sotu/</a> [Last consulted 24 August, 2021].
- Axelrod, T. (2019a) Booker would eye pardons for nonviolent drug offenders, TheHill, URL: <a href="https://thehill.com/homenews/campaign/449462-booker-would-eye-pardons-for-nonviolent-drug-offenders">https://thehill.com/homenews/campaign/449462-booker-would-eye-pardons-for-nonviolent-drug-offenders</a>
- Axelrod, T. (2019b) Harris hits back at Trump: 'My whole life I've fought for justice and for the people', TheHill, URL: <a href="https://thehill.com/homenews/campaign/467564-harris-hits-back-attrump-my-whole-life-ive-fought-for-justice-and-for-the">https://thehill.com/homenews/campaign/467564-harris-hits-back-attrump-my-whole-life-ive-fought-for-justice-and-for-the</a> [Last consulted 24 August, 2021].
- Axelrod, T. (2019c) Harris reverses course, attends South Carolina justice forum, URL: <a href="https://thehill.com/homenews/campaign/467579-harris-to-attend-sc-justice-forum-after-group-that-awarded-trump-removed">https://thehill.com/homenews/campaign/467579-harris-to-attend-sc-justice-forum-after-group-that-awarded-trump-removed</a> [Last consulted 24 August, 2021].
- Axelrod, T. (2019d) Trump rips Kamala Harris's decision to skip forum, TheHill, URL: <a href="https://thehill.com/homenews/administration/467562-trump-rips-kamala-harris-decision-to-skip-forum">https://thehill.com/homenews/administration/467562-trump-rips-kamala-harris-decision-to-skip-forum</a> [Last consulted 24 August, 2021].

- Bagdikian, B. H. (2004) The new media monopoly, Boston, MA: Beacon Press.
- Baker, P., Goodman, J. D., Rothfeld, M., & Williamson, E. (2020) The 11 Criminals Granted Clemency by Trump Had One Thing in Common: Connections, URL:

  <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2020/02/19/us/politics/trump-pardons.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2020/02/19/us/politics/trump-pardons.html</a> [Last consulted 04 August, 2021].
- Bar-Ilan, J. (2007) Manipulating search engine algorithms: The case of Google. Journal of Information, *Communication & Ethics in Society* 5(2/3): 155–166.
- Barbash, F.; Siegel, H. (2009) Van Jones resigns amid controversy, URL: <a href="https://www.politico.com/story/2009/09/van-jones-resigns-amid-controversy-026797">https://www.politico.com/story/2009/09/van-jones-resigns-amid-controversy-026797</a> [Last consulted 26 August, 2021].
- Barnes, A. (2020) Trump Has Accomplished Progressive Goals Such As Reducing Drug Pricing, Paid Parental Leave For Workers And Criminal Justice Reform, URL:

  <a href="https://dailycaller.com/2020/11/25/donald-trump-progressive-reform-criminal-justice-paid-leave/">https://dailycaller.com/2020/11/25/donald-trump-progressive-reform-criminal-justice-paid-leave/</a> [Last consulted 17 August, 2021].
- Barrón-López, L. (2018) Ocasio-Cortez weighs a new primary target: Hakeem Jeffries, URL: <a href="https://politi.co/2EtWYzV">https://politi.co/2EtWYzV</a> [Last consulted 17 August, 2021].
- Barron-Lopez, L., Caputo, M., & Schneider, E. (2020) Biden's weakness with Black and Latino men creates an opening for Trump, URL: <a href="https://www.politico.com/news/2020/09/18/biden-black-latino-voters-417473">https://www.politico.com/news/2020/09/18/biden-black-latino-voters-417473</a> [Last consulted 17 August, 2021].
- Barrón-López, L., & Goldenberg, S. (2019) 'Members are looking over their shoulders': Democrats spooked by new primary threats, URL: <a href="https://politi.co/32adLBH">https://politi.co/32adLBH</a> [Last consulted 17 August, 2021].
- Baughman, J. (2011) The Fall and Rise of Partisan Journalism, *Center for Journalism Ethics*, 20 April, URL: ttps://ethics.journalism.wisc.edu/2011/04/20/the-fall-and-rise-of-partisan-journalism/
- Baumann, B. (2019a) Biden Walks Back His Previous Tough On Crime Stance Now That Criminal Justice Reform Is Popular, URL: <a href="https://townhall.com/tipsheet/bethbaumann/2019/07/23/biden-walks-back-his-previous-toughoncrime-stance-now-that-criminal-justice-reform-is-popular-n2550504">https://townhall.com/tipsheet/bethbaumann/2019/07/23/biden-walks-back-his-previous-toughoncrime-stance-now-that-criminal-justice-reform-is-popular-n2550504</a> [Last consulted 17 August, 2021].
- Baumann, B. (2019b) CBS News' Major Garrett: Trump's Agenda of Helping Minority Communities Is a 'Policy Legacy, URL: <a href="https://townhall.com/tipsheet/bethbaumann/2019/12/30/cbs-news-major-garrett-trumps-agenda-of-helping-minority-communities-is-a-policy-legacy-n2558665">https://townhall.com/tipsheet/bethbaumann/2019/12/30/cbs-news-major-garrett-trumps-agenda-of-helping-minority-communities-is-a-policy-legacy-n2558665</a>
- Baumann, B. (2019c). Facepalm: Bernie Can't Name One Piece of Passed Legislation That Helps African Americans, URL: <a href="https://townhall.com/tipsheet/bethbaumann/2019/03/04/facepalm-bernie-cant-name-one-piece-of-passed-legislation-that-helps-african-am-n2542572">https://townhall.com/tipsheet/bethbaumann/2019/03/04/facepalm-bernie-cant-name-one-piece-of-passed-legislation-that-helps-african-am-n2542572</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Baumann, B. (2019) Kamala Throws a Hissy Fit And Cancels an Appearance... Because Trump Received an Award, URL: <a href="https://townhall.com/tipsheet/bethbaumann/2019/10/26/kamala-">https://townhall.com/tipsheet/bethbaumann/2019/10/26/kamala-</a>

- throws-a-hissy-fit-and-cancels-an-appearance-all-because-trump-received-an-n2555388 [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Baumann, B. (2020a) ABC News' Pierre Thomas Puts 'Old, White, Males' Running for Office on Notice, URL: <a href="https://townhall.com/tipsheet/bethbaumann/2020/05/24/abc-news-pierre-thomas-claps-back-at-joe-biden-over-racist-comments-about-black-n2569370">https://townhall.com/tipsheet/bethbaumann/2020/05/24/abc-news-pierre-thomas-claps-back-at-joe-biden-over-racist-comments-about-black-n2569370</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Baumann, B. (2020b) It Looks as Though Kamala's 'Progressive Prosecutor' Past Is Now a Liability, URL: <a href="https://townhall.com/tipsheet/bethbaumann/2020/10/07/watch-pence-shreds-harris-over-her-terrible-progressive-prosecutor-record-n2577690">https://townhall.com/tipsheet/bethbaumann/2020/10/07/watch-pence-shreds-harris-over-her-terrible-progressive-prosecutor-record-n2577690</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Baumann, B. (2020c) Kim Kardashian: The Media Won't Tell You About This Trump Policy, So I Will. Townhall, URL: <a href="https://townhall.com/tipsheet/bethbaumann/2020/03/04/kim-kardashian-circumvents-the-mainstream-media-to-share-the-positive-impact-a-tr-n2563245">https://townhall.com/tipsheet/bethbaumann/2020/03/04/kim-kardashian-circumvents-the-mainstream-media-to-share-the-positive-impact-a-tr-n2563245</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Baumann, B. (2020d) President Trump Pardoned Angela Stanton-King. Now She's Running for Congress, URL: <a href="https://townhall.com/tipsheet/bethbaumann/2020/03/07/president-trump-pardoned-angela-stantonking-now-shes-running-for-congress-n2563818">https://townhall.com/tipsheet/bethbaumann/2020/03/07/president-trump-pardoned-angela-stantonking-now-shes-running-for-congress-n2563818</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Baumann, B. (2020) Tucker: We Have Jared Kushner to Thank for These Riots, URL: https://townhall.com/tipsheet/bethbaumann/2020/06/01/watch-tucker-shreds-jared-kushner-for-leading-trump-astray-on-law-and-order-n2569879 [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Baye, M. R., De los Santos, B., & Wildenbeest, M. R. (2016) What's in a name? Measuring prominence and its impact on organic traffic from search engines, *Information Economics and Policy* 34: 44–57.
- Bedford, C. (2019a) Charles Koch And Allies Lay Out Plan For 2019 Spending, URL: <a href="https://dailycaller.com/2019/01/02/charles-koch-2019-spending/">https://dailycaller.com/2019/01/02/charles-koch-2019-spending/</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Bedford, C. (2019b) 'Since I Left Prison, I Haven't Stopped Running': Alice Johnson And Charles Koch's Fight For Sentencing Reform, URL: <a href="https://dailycaller.com/2019/01/26/alice-johnson-koch-reform/">https://dailycaller.com/2019/01/26/alice-johnson-koch-reform/</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Benkler, Y., Faris, R., & Roberts, H. (2018) *The Propaganda Feedback Loop (Vol. 1)*, Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Benner, K. (2019) Justice Dept. Works on Applying Sentencing Law as Critics Point to Delays. *The New York Times*, 9 April: <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2019/04/08/us/politics/justice-department-first-step-act-implementation.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2019/04/08/us/politics/justice-department-first-step-act-implementation.html</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Besley, T., & Prat, A. (2006) Handcuffs for the Grabbing Hand? Media Capture and Government Accountability. *The American Economic Review* 96(3): 720–736.
- Birenbaum, G. (2021) The EQUAL Act would finally close the cocaine sentencing disparity, URL: <a href="https://www.vox.com/2021/3/19/22336224/equal-act-cocaine-sentencing-disparity-war-on-drugs">https://www.vox.com/2021/3/19/22336224/equal-act-cocaine-sentencing-disparity-war-on-drugs</a> [Last consulted 17 August, 2021].

- Blanks, J. (2018) FIRST STEP Passes Senate, URL: <a href="https://www.cato.org/blog/first-step-passes-senate">https://www.cato.org/blog/first-step-passes-senate</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Blinder, A., & Dewan, S. (2018) The Real People Who Lobbied for Justice Reform: A Son, a Widow, an Expectant Mother. *The New York Times*, 13 December:

  <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2018/12/12/us/criminal-justice-reform-lobbying-family.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2018/12/12/us/criminal-justice-reform-lobbying-family.html</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Blumberg (2019) Kamala Harris Backs Out Of Presidential Forum After Trump Receives Criminal Justice Award, URL: <a href="https://www.huffingtonpost.co.uk/entry/kamala-harris-criminal-justice-forum-trump-n-5db38c50e4b079eb95a3bc70?ri18n=true">https://www.huffingtonpost.co.uk/entry/kamala-harris-criminal-justice-forum-trump-n-5db38c50e4b079eb95a3bc70?ri18n=true</a> [Last consulted 24 August, 2021].
- Bobic, I., & Delaney, A. (2018a) Bipartisan Bill Reducing Some Criminal Sentences Advances In Senate, URL: <a href="https://www.huffpost.com/entry/criminal-justice-reform-bill-senate\_n\_5c17cc67e4b049efa7550b38">https://www.huffpost.com/entry/criminal-justice-reform-bill-senate\_n\_5c17cc67e4b049efa7550b38</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Bobic, I., & Delaney, A. (2018b) Senate Passes Criminal Justice Reform Bill, URL: <a href="https://www.huffpost.com/entry/criminal-justice-reform-bill-senate">https://www.huffpost.com/entry/criminal-justice-reform-bill-senate</a> n 5c1981a7e4b0432554c542b9 [Last consulted 24 August, 2021].
- Bogel-Burroughs, N. (2019) For Inmates Released Under New Criminal Justice Reforms, 'Every Day Counts.' *The New York Times.*, 21 July: <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2019/07/20/us/first-step-act-criminal-justice.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2019/07/20/us/first-step-act-criminal-justice.html</a> [Last consulted 17 August, 2021].
- Bolton, A. (2018a, August 3) Trump gives thumbs up to prison sentencing reform bill at pivotal meeting. *TheHill*: <a href="https://thehill.com/homenews/senate/400176-trump-gives-thumbs-up-to-prison-sentencing-reform-bill-at-pivotal-meeting">https://thehill.com/homenews/senate/400176-trump-gives-thumbs-up-to-prison-sentencing-reform-bill-at-pivotal-meeting</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Bolton, A. (2018b) 2020 hopefuls skeptical of criminal justice deal with Trump, URL: <a href="https://thehill.com/homenews/senate/402429-2020-hopefuls-skeptical-of-criminal-justice-deal-with-trump">https://thehill.com/homenews/senate/402429-2020-hopefuls-skeptical-of-criminal-justice-deal-with-trump</a> [Last consulted 17 August, 2021].
- Bolton, A. (2018c) Democratic leader gives boost to criminal justice reform compromise, URL: <a href="https://thehill.com/homenews/senate/402846-democratic-leader-gives-boost-to-criminal-justice-reform-compromise">https://thehill.com/homenews/senate/402846-democratic-leader-gives-boost-to-criminal-justice-reform-compromise</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Bolton, A. (2018d) GOP loads up lame-duck agenda as House control teeters, URL: <a href="https://thehill.com/homenews/senate/410882-gop-lame-duck-agenda-grows-as-house-control-teeters">https://thehill.com/homenews/senate/410882-gop-lame-duck-agenda-grows-as-house-control-teeters</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Bolton, A. (2018e) Criminal justice reform splits 2020 Democrats, URL: <a href="https://thehill.com/homenews/senate/419760-criminal-justice-reform-splits-2020-democrats">https://thehill.com/homenews/senate/419760-criminal-justice-reform-splits-2020-democrats</a> [Last consulted 17 August, 2021].
- Bowden, J. (2018) Fox issues statement in support of criminal justice reform package, URL: <a href="https://thehill.com/homenews/media/420159-fox-issues-statement-in-support-of-criminal-justice-reform-package">https://thehill.com/homenews/media/420159-fox-issues-statement-in-support-of-criminal-justice-reform-package</a> [Last consulted 17 August, 2021].

- Bowden, J. (2019,) Prisoner released under First Step Act thanks Trump, Kushner in viral video, URL: <a href="https://thehill.com/blogs/blog-briefing-room/news/447491-prisoner-released-under-first-step-act-thanks-trump-kushner-in">https://thehill.com/blogs/blog-briefing-room/news/447491-prisoner-released-under-first-step-act-thanks-trump-kushner-in</a> [Last consulted 17 August, 2021].
- Bravin, J. (2021a) Supreme Court Considers Leniency Bid for Crack-Cocaine Offense. *Wall Street Journal*, 4 May: <a href="https://www.wsj.com/articles/supreme-court-considers-leniency-bid-for-crack-cocaine-offense-11620158850">https://www.wsj.com/articles/supreme-court-considers-leniency-bid-for-crack-cocaine-offense-11620158850</a> [Last consulted 17 August, 2021].
- Bravin, J. (2021b) Supreme Court Unanimously Draws Limit on Drug-Sentencing Relief Law. *Wall Street Journal*, 14 June: <a href="https://www.wsj.com/articles/supreme-court-unanimously-draws-limit-on-drug-sentencing-relief-law-11623698858">https://www.wsj.com/articles/supreme-court-unanimously-draws-limit-on-drug-sentencing-relief-law-11623698858</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Brest, M. (2018a) Criminal Justice Reform Bill Commands Bipartisan Cheers—An Insider Explains, URL: <a href="https://dailycaller.com/2018/12/20/first-step-act-jaron-smith-criminal-justice-video-interview/">https://dailycaller.com/2018/12/20/first-step-act-jaron-smith-criminal-justice-video-interview/</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Brest, M. (2018b) Trump Makes Room Laugh With 'Bipartisan' Joke, URL: <a href="https://dailycaller.com/2018/11/14/trump-bipartisan-joke-criminal-justice/">https://dailycaller.com/2018/11/14/trump-bipartisan-joke-criminal-justice/</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Bronson, S. (2020) Kanye West Announces Run for President in 2020, URL: <a href="https://townhall.com/tipsheet/bronsonstocking/2020/07/05/kanye-west-announces-run-for-president-in-2020-n2571893">https://townhall.com/tipsheet/bronsonstocking/2020/07/05/kanye-west-announces-run-for-president-in-2020-n2571893</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Brooks, J. B. (1994) Text H.R.3355 103rd Congress (1993-1994): Violent Crime Control and Law Enforcement Act of 1994 (1993/1994), URL: <a href="https://www.congress.gov/bill/103rd-congress/house-bill/3355/text">https://www.congress.gov/bill/103rd-congress/house-bill/3355/text</a> [Last consulted 15 August, 2021].
- Brouwer, S., & Huitema, D. (2018) Policy entrepreneurs and strategies for change, *Regional Environmental Change* 18(5): 1259–1272.
- Brown, C. O. (2018). FIRST STEP Act Passes the Senate, URL: <a href="https://www.cato.org/multimedia/cato-daily-podcast/first-step-act-passes-senate">https://www.cato.org/multimedia/cato-daily-podcast/first-step-act-passes-senate</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Brown, J., & Davis, W. (2018) African-American Conservatives Lobby Senators In Favor Of 'First Step Act.', URL: <a href="https://dailycaller.com/2018/11/28/african-american-conservatives-first-step-act/">https://dailycaller.com/2018/11/28/african-american-conservatives-first-step-act/</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Brown, L. (2018) Sen. Kamala Harris Explains Her Support for Trump-Backed Criminal Justice Reform Bill, URL: <a href="https://townhall.com/tipsheet/laurettabrown/2018/12/17/sen-kamala-harris-explains-her-support-for-trumpbacked-criminal-justice-reform-bill-n2537642">https://townhall.com/tipsheet/laurettabrown/2018/12/17/sen-kamala-harris-explains-her-support-for-trumpbacked-criminal-justice-reform-bill-n2537642</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Brufke, J. (2018) House passes criminal justice overhaul, sending it to Trump, URL: <a href="https://thehill.com/homenews/house/422328-house-passes-criminal-justice-overhaul-sending-it-to-trump">https://thehill.com/homenews/house/422328-house-passes-criminal-justice-overhaul-sending-it-to-trump</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Budak, C., Goel, S., & Rao, J. M. (2016) Fair and Balanced? Quantifying Media Bias Through Crowdsourced Content Analysis, *Public Opinion Quarterly* 80: 250–271.

- Budryk, Z. (2019a) White House withdraws proposed expanded criminal background checks requirement, URL: <a href="https://thehill.com/homenews/administration/446037-trump-admin-withdraws-proposed-expanded-criminal-background-checks">https://thehill.com/homenews/administration/446037-trump-admin-withdraws-proposed-expanded-criminal-background-checks</a> [Last consulted 24 August, 2021].
- Budryk, Z. (2019b) Longtime NH legislator cites late son's drug addiction in Booker endorsement, URL: <a href="https://thehill.com/homenews/campaign/453570-longtime-nh-legislator-cites-late-sons-drug-addiction-in-booker-endorsement">https://thehill.com/homenews/campaign/453570-longtime-nh-legislator-cites-late-sons-drug-addiction-in-booker-endorsement</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Budryk, Z. (2020) Alice Johnson praises Trump for First Step Act, urges compassion for 'forgotten faces', URL: <a href="https://thehill.com/homenews/campaign/514085-alice-johnson-praises-trump-for-first-step-act-urges-compassion-for">https://thehill.com/homenews/campaign/514085-alice-johnson-praises-trump-for-first-step-act-urges-compassion-for</a> [Last consulted 24 August, 2021].
- Bufkin, E. (2020) Rand Paul's Speech Was a Staunch Reminder That The '94 Crime Bill Is Still a Major Problem For Biden, URL: <a href="https://townhall.com/tipsheet/elliebufkin/2020/08/25/rand-paul-rnc-night-two-n2575035">https://townhall.com/tipsheet/elliebufkin/2020/08/25/rand-paul-rnc-night-two-n2575035</a> [Last consulted 17 August, 2021].
- Bumpers, V. (2018) NOBLE First Step Act.
- Bureau of Prisons (2012) Justice Reinvestment Initiative (JRI) | Overview. Bureau of Justice Assistance, URL: <a href="https://bja.ojp.gov/program/justice-reinvestment-initiative/overview">https://bja.ojp.gov/program/justice-reinvestment-initiative/overview</a> [Last consulted 24 August, 2021].
- Bureau of Prisons (2021) BOP: First Step Act Overview, URL: <a href="https://www.bop.gov/inmates/fsa/overview.jsp">https://www.bop.gov/inmates/fsa/overview.jsp</a> [Last consulted 24 August, 2021].
- Burguet, R., Caminal, R., & Ellman, M. (2015) In Google we trust? *International Journal of Industrial Organization* 39: 44–55.
- Burton, K. (2019) Politics: Activists Call for Criminal Justice Reform, URL: <a href="https://philadelphianeighborhoods.com/2019/11/06/politics-activists-call-for-criminal-justice-reform/">https://philadelphianeighborhoods.com/2019/11/06/politics-activists-call-for-criminal-justice-reform/</a> [Last consulted 16 August, 2021].
- Burton, K., & Ad Fontes Media. (n.d.) Ad Fontes Ratings Data Set, URL: <a href="https://docs.google.com/spreadsheets/d/10pjF0cMRBzskBBBu5TpQNbhg\_sewTCbys8leBXFh\_L">https://docs.google.com/spreadsheets/d/10pjF0cMRBzskBBBu5TpQNbhg\_sewTCbys8leBXFh\_L</a>
  <a href="mailto:E/edit?usp=sharing&usp=embed\_facebook">E/edit?usp=sharing&usp=embed\_facebook</a> [Last consulted 16 August, 2021].
- Butler, D. M., & Schofield, E. (2010) Were Newspapers More Interested in Pro-Obama Letters to the Editor in 2008? Evidence From a Field Experiment, *American Politics Research* 38(2): 356–371.
- Cammaerts, B. (2021) Capitalism versus capitalism: Fox News and 'strategic lying, *American Politics and Policy Blog*, URL: <a href="https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/usappblog/2021/05/14/capitalism-versus-capitalism-fox-news-and-strategic-lying/">https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/usappblog/2021/05/14/capitalism-versus-capitalism-fox-news-and-strategic-lying/</a>
- Campisi, J. (2019) Former 'Grey's Anatomy' star Isaiah Washington explains decision to support Trump after leaving Democratic Party, URL: <a href="https://thehill.com/blogs/in-the-know/in-the-know/460118-former-greys-anatomy-star-isaiah-washington-reveals-he-supports">https://thehill.com/blogs/in-the-know/in-the-know/460118-former-greys-anatomy-star-isaiah-washington-reveals-he-supports</a> [Last consulted 24 August, 2021].
- Carlson, M. (2018) Automating judgment? Algorithmic judgment, news knowledge, and journalistic professionalism, *New Media & Society* 20(5): 1755–1772.

- Carney, J. (2018a) Cotton opposes Trump-backed criminal justice bill, URL: <a href="https://thehill.com/blogs/floor-action/senate/417165-cotton-opposes-trump-backed-criminal-justice-bill">https://thehill.com/blogs/floor-action/senate/417165-cotton-opposes-trump-backed-criminal-justice-bill</a> [Last consulted 24 August, 2021].
- Carney, J. (2018b) McConnell: Criminal justice bill unlikely this year, URL: <a href="https://thehill.com/blogs/floor-action/senate/417181-mcconnell-criminal-justice-bill-unlikely-this-year">https://thehill.com/blogs/floor-action/senate/417181-mcconnell-criminal-justice-bill-unlikely-this-year</a> [Last consulted 24 August, 2021].
- Carney, J. (2018c) Senate votes to end debate on criminal justice reform bill, URL: <a href="https://thehill.com/homenews/senate/421795-senate-votes-to-end-debate-on-criminal-justice-reform-bill">https://thehill.com/homenews/senate/421795-senate-votes-to-end-debate-on-criminal-justice-reform-bill</a> [Last consulted 24 August, 2021].
- Carney, J. (2018d) Conservatives scramble to change criminal justice bill, URL:

  <a href="https://thehill.com/homenews/senate/421985-conservatives-scramble-to-change-criminal-justice-bill">https://thehill.com/homenews/senate/421985-conservatives-scramble-to-change-criminal-justice-bill</a> [Last consulted 24 August, 2021].
- Carney, J. (2019) Advocates ramp up pressure on criminal justice measure, URL: <a href="https://thehill.com/homenews/senate/456490-advocates-ramp-up-pressure-on-criminal-justice-measure">https://thehill.com/homenews/senate/456490-advocates-ramp-up-pressure-on-criminal-justice-measure</a> [Last consulted 24 August, 2021].
- Carney, J. (2020) Criminal justice groups offer support for Durbin amid fight for Judiciary spot, URL: <a href="https://thehill.com/homenews/senate/528257-criminal-justice-groups-offer-support-for-durbin-amid-fight-for-judiciary">https://thehill.com/homenews/senate/528257-criminal-justice-groups-offer-support-for-durbin-amid-fight-for-judiciary</a> [Last consulted 24 August, 2021].
- Catenacci, T. (2020) 'We Must First Come Together': Ben Carson Addresses Racism, Identity Politics In RNC Speech, URL: <a href="https://dailycaller.com/2020/08/27/come-together-ben-carson-addresses-racism-identity-politics-republican-national-convention-speech/">https://dailycaller.com/2020/08/27/come-together-ben-carson-addresses-racism-identity-politics-republican-national-convention-speech/</a> [Last consulted 24 August, 2021].
- Cato Institute (2021) Criminal Justice—Cato Institute, URL: <a href="https://www.cato.org/criminal-justice">https://www.cato.org/criminal-justice</a> [Last consulted 13 August, 2021].
- Caygle, H. (2018a) Kushner-backed prison reform bill finds new life, URL: <a href="https://www.politico.com/story/2018/05/07/kushner-prison-reform-bill-573194">https://www.politico.com/story/2018/05/07/kushner-prison-reform-bill-573194</a> [Last consulted 24 August, 2021].
- Caygle, H. (2018b) Opponents of prison reform bill step up campaign, URL: <a href="https://politi.co/2kai2QR">https://politi.co/2kai2QR</a> [Last consulted 24 August, 2021].
- Chalfont, M. (2020) Trump attacks Biden hard in White House address accepting GOP nomination, URL: <a href="https://thehill.com/homenews/administration/514095-trump-attacks-biden-hard-in-white-house-address-accepting-gop">https://thehill.com/homenews/administration/514095-trump-attacks-biden-hard-in-white-house-address-accepting-gop</a> [Last consulted 24 August, 2021].
- Chalfont, M., & Beitsch, R. (2021) Biden finds a few Trump moves he'll keep, URL: https://thehill.com/policy/national-security/538696-biden-finds-a-few-trump-moves-hell-keep [Last consulted 24 August, 2021].
- Chalfont, M., & Parnes, A. (2021) Biden brings back bipartisan meetings at the White House, URL: <a href="https://thehill.com/homenews/administration/540780-biden-brings-back-bipartisan-meetings-at-the-white-house">https://thehill.com/homenews/administration/540780-biden-brings-back-bipartisan-meetings-at-the-white-house</a>

- Chalfont, M., & Samuels, B. (2020) Trump steps up pitch to black voters, URL: <a href="https://thehill.com/homenews/administration/482117-trump-steps-up-pitch-to-black-voters">https://thehill.com/homenews/administration/482117-trump-steps-up-pitch-to-black-voters</a> [Last consulted 25 August, 2021].
- Chapin, A. (2018) Crime Bill Would Not Prevent Kids From Being Sentenced To Die In Prison, Advocates Say, URL: <a href="https://www.huffingtonpost.co.uk/entry/first-step-act-juvenile-sentence-life-without-parole">https://www.huffingtonpost.co.uk/entry/first-step-act-juvenile-sentence-life-without-parole</a> n 5c097d8fe4b04046345a4049?ri18n=true [Last consulted 25 August, 2021].
- Charles Koch Institute. (2021) Criminal Justice, URL: <a href="https://charleskochinstitute.org/issue-areas/criminal-justice/">https://charleskochinstitute.org/issue-areas/criminal-justice/</a> [Last consulted 15 August, 2021].
- Chiteji, N., Goldsmith, A., & Pate, D. (2021) Introduction to the RBPE Special Issue on Criminal Justice Reform titled 'Criminal Justice Reform: 2020 and Beyond.', *The Review of Black Political Economy* 48(1): 3–6.
- Choi, M. (2019) Trump taps top police official to run ATF, URL: <a href="https://politi.co/2QmWBL1">https://politi.co/2QmWBL1</a> [Last consulted 25 August, 2021].
- Cineas, F. (2020) No, Trump hasn't been the best president for Black America since Lincoln, URL: <a href="https://www.vox.com/21524499/what-trump-has-done-for-black-people">https://www.vox.com/21524499/what-trump-has-done-for-black-people</a> [Last consulted 25 August, 2021].
- City of Philadelphia (2021) Philadelphia Commission on Human Relations | Homepage, URL: <a href="https://www.phila.gov/departments/philadelphia-commission-on-human-relations/">https://www.phila.gov/departments/philadelphia-commission-on-human-relations/</a> [Last consulted 25 August, 2021].
- Clark, C. (2019) Kim Kardashian Praises Trump, Offers Ridesharing For Former Inmates, URL: <a href="https://thefederalist.com/2019/06/14/kim-kardashian-praises-white-house-offers-ridesharing-former-inmates/">https://thefederalist.com/2019/06/14/kim-kardashian-praises-white-house-offers-ridesharing-former-inmates/</a> [Last consulted 16 August, 2021].
- Cleveland, M. (2018) Here's What The Media's Not Telling About That Criminal Justice Bill, URL: <a href="https://thefederalist.com/2018/11/21/heres-medias-not-telling-lame-duck-criminal-justice-bill/">https://thefederalist.com/2018/11/21/heres-medias-not-telling-lame-duck-criminal-justice-bill/</a> [Last consulted 16 August, 2021].
- Clinton, J. D., & Enamorado, T. (2014) The National News Media's Effect on Congress: How Fox News Affected Elites in Congress. *The Journal of Politics* 76(4): 928–943.
- Cohen, A. (2015) When Heroin Hits the White Suburbs, URL: <a href="https://www.themarshallproject.org/2015/08/12/when-heroin-hits-the-white-suburbs">https://www.themarshallproject.org/2015/08/12/when-heroin-hits-the-white-suburbs</a> [Last consulted 16 August, 2021].
- Collins, D. (2018) Text H.R.5682 115th Congress (2017-2018): FIRST STEP Act (2017/2018) [Legislation], URL: <a href="https://www.congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/house-bill/5682/text">https://www.congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/house-bill/5682/text</a> [Last consulted 16 August, 2021].
- Concha, J. (2020) Alice Marie Johnson responds to Politico tweet: 'I'm not a prop', URL: <a href="https://thehill.com/homenews/media/514154-alice-marie-johnson-responds-to-politico-tweet-im-not-a-prop">https://thehill.com/homenews/media/514154-alice-marie-johnson-responds-to-politico-tweet-im-not-a-prop</a> [Last consulted 22 August, 2021].
- Cook, N. (2019) Trump's race playbook: Excoriate the left and enthrall his base, URL: <a href="https://politi.co/2Zk689F">https://politi.co/2Zk689F</a> [Last consulted 16 August, 2021].

- Cope, K., & Crabtree, C. (2018) Voters are much more likely to support immigrant-family separation if they watch Fox News or read Breitbart, *American Politics and Policy Blog*, URL: <a href="https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/usappblog/2018/08/01/voters-are-much-more-likely-to-support-immigrant-family-separation-if-they-watch-fox-news-or-read-breitbart/">https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/usappblog/2018/08/01/voters-are-much-more-likely-to-support-immigrant-family-separation-if-they-watch-fox-news-or-read-breitbart/</a>
- Corasaniti, N. (2019) Cory Booker on Criminal Justice Reform, *The New York Times*, 27 June, <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2019/06/26/us/politics/cory-booker-criminal-justice-reform.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2019/06/26/us/politics/cory-booker-criminal-justice-reform.html</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Crouse, T. (1974), The boys on the bus, New York, NY: Ballantine Books.
- CSG Justice Center (2018) The Second Chance Act (Fact Sheet), URL:

  <a href="https://csgjusticecenter.org/publications/fact-sheet-the-second-chance-act/">https://csgjusticecenter.org/publications/fact-sheet-the-second-chance-act/</a> [Last consulted 16 August, 2021].
- Daily Caller, (n.d.) Daily Caller (@dailycaller) Instagram, URL: <a href="https://www.instagram.com/dailycaller/">https://www.instagram.com/dailycaller/</a> [Last consulted 03 August, 2021].
- D'Alessio, D., & Allen, M. (2000) Media Bias in Presidential Elections: A Meta-Analysis, *Journal of Communication* 50(4): 133–156.
- D'Andrea, J. M. (2017) The Prison Litigation Reform Act: A Legislatively-Enacted and Judicially-Ratified Barrier Separating Prisoners from the Protections of the First Amendment Student Article, *Ohio Northern University Law Review* 43(3): 489–510.
- Datoc, C. (2016) Kellyanne Conway EXPLODES On Jake Tapper—Accuses CNN Of... [VIDEO], URL: <a href="https://dailycaller.com/2016/11/06/kellyanne-conway-explodes-on-jake-tapper-accuses-cnn-of-video/">https://dailycaller.com/2016/11/06/kellyanne-conway-explodes-on-jake-tapper-accuses-cnn-of-video/</a> [Last consulted 16 August, 2021].
- Daugherty, O. (2018) GOP senator accuses fellow Republican of spreading 'fake news' about criminal justice reform bill, URL: <a href="https://thehill.com/homenews/senate/417495-gop-senator-accuses-fellow-republican-of-spreading-fake-news-about-criminal">https://thehill.com/homenews/senate/417495-gop-senator-accuses-fellow-republican-of-spreading-fake-news-about-criminal</a> [Last consulted 16 August, 2021].
- Davis, R. (1998) New media and American politics, Oxford University Press.
- Davis, W. (2019a) Joe Biden Tells ACLU Voter He'll Cut Prison Population By More Than Half, URL: <a href="https://dailycaller.com/2019/07/09/joe-biden-aclu-voter-prison-incarceration/">https://dailycaller.com/2019/07/09/joe-biden-aclu-voter-prison-incarceration/</a> [Last consulted 16 August, 2021].
- Davis, W. (2019b) Van Jones Praises Trump Over Criminal Justice Reform, URL: <a href="https://dailycaller.com/2019/05/28/van-jones-trump-criminal-justice-reform/">https://dailycaller.com/2019/05/28/van-jones-trump-criminal-justice-reform/</a> [Last consulted 17 August, 2021].
- Davis, W. (2020) 'A Good Thing': Van Jones Praises Trump's Executive Order On Police Reform, URL: <a href="https://dailycaller.com/2020/06/16/a-good-thing-van-jones-cnn-trump-police-reform/">https://dailycaller.com/2020/06/16/a-good-thing-van-jones-cnn-trump-police-reform/</a> [Last consulted 17 August, 2021].
- Delaney, A. (2019) Tom Cotton Is Counting On Crime, URL:

  <a href="https://www.huffingtonpost.co.uk/entry/tom-cotton-first-step-act\_n\_5d839db3e4b0849d47253c86?ri18n=true">https://www.huffingtonpost.co.uk/entry/tom-cotton-first-step-act\_n\_5d839db3e4b0849d47253c86?ri18n=true</a> [Last consulted 17 August, 2021].

- Delaney, A., & Bobic, I. (2019) Mitch McConnell Will Let Senate Vote On Criminal Justice Bill, URL: <a href="https://www.huffingtonpost.co.uk/entry/mitch-mcconnell-criminal-justice-reform-senate\_n\_5c0fd9dfe4b06484c9ff19e8?ri18n=true">https://www.huffingtonpost.co.uk/entry/mitch-mcconnell-criminal-justice-reform-senate\_n\_5c0fd9dfe4b06484c9ff19e8?ri18n=true</a> [Last consulted 17 August, 2021].
- Delbyck, C. (2019) Kim Kardashian, Kanye West Call On Trump To Help Free A\$AP Rocky, URL: <a href="https://www.huffingtonpost.co.uk/entry/kim-kardashian-kanye-west-asap-rocky-trump-n-5d31cf5ae4b0419fd32c108a?ri18n=true">https://www.huffingtonpost.co.uk/entry/kim-kardashian-kanye-west-asap-rocky-trump-n-5d31cf5ae4b0419fd32c108a?ri18n=true</a> [Last consulted 17 August, 2021].
- DellaVigna, S.; Kaplan, E. W12169.pdf. (2006). URL: <a href="https://www.nber.org/system/files/working\_papers/w12169/w12169.pdf">https://www.nber.org/system/files/working\_papers/w12169/w12169.pdf</a> [Last consulted 06 August, 2021].
- Della Vigna, S., & Kaplan, E. (2007) The Fox News Effect: Media Bias and Voting, *The Quarterly Journal of Economics* 122(3): 1187–1234.
- Demko, P. (2019) Beer and cigarette makers join the pot lobbying parade, URL: <a href="https://politi.co/2vimD8T">https://politi.co/2vimD8T</a> [Last consulted 17 August, 2021].
- Dempsey, S., Cramer, K., Friedland, L., Wagner, M., Suk, J., & Shah, D. (2021) Understanding Trump Supporters' News Use: Beyond the Fox News Bubble, URL: <a href="https://www-degruyter-com.gate3.library.lse.ac.uk/document/doi/10.1515/for-2020-2012/html">https://www-degruyter-com.gate3.library.lse.ac.uk/document/doi/10.1515/for-2020-2012/html</a>
- Desai, S. (2020) Research Guides: 'Fake News,' Lies and Propaganda: How to Sort Fact from Fiction: Where do news sources fall on the political bias spectrum?, URL: <a href="https://guides.lib.umich.edu/c.php?g=637508&p=4462444">https://guides.lib.umich.edu/c.php?g=637508&p=4462444</a>
- Dimmick, J., Chen, Y., & Li, Z. (2004) Competition Between the Internet and Traditional News Media: The Gratification-Opportunities Niche Dimension, *Journal of Media Economics* 17(1): 19–33.
- Drakulich, K. M., & Kirk, E. M. (2016) Public Opinion and Criminal Justice Reform, *Criminology & Public Policy* 15(1): 171–177.
- Durbin, R. J. (2010). S.1789 111th Congress (2009-2010): Fair Sentencing Act of 2010 (2009/2010) [Legislation], URL: <a href="https://www.congress.gov/bill/111th-congress/senate-bill/1789">https://www.congress.gov/bill/111th-congress/senate-bill/1789</a> [Last consulted 17 August, 2021].
- Dutton, W. H. (1999) New Media and American Politics. By Richard Davis and Diana Owen. Oxford and New York: Oxford University Press, 1998. *The American Political Science Review* 93(4): 973–974.
- Easley, J. (2018a) Poll finds broad support for House-passed prison reform bill, URL: <a href="https://thehill.com/homenews/house/398858-poll-finds-broad-support-for-house-passed-prison-reform-bill">https://thehill.com/homenews/house/398858-poll-finds-broad-support-for-house-passed-prison-reform-bill</a> [Last consulted 17 August, 2021].
- Easley, J. (2018b) Top Koch network officials vent frustration with White House, GOP-led Congress, URL: <a href="https://thehill.com/homenews/administration/399364-top-koch-network-officials-vent-frustration-with-white-house-gop-led">https://thehill.com/homenews/administration/399364-top-koch-network-officials-vent-frustration-with-white-house-gop-led</a> [Last consulted 17 August, 2021].
- Eberl, J.-M., Boomgaarden, H. G., & Wagner, M. (2017) One Bias Fits All? Three Types of Media Bias and Their Effects on Party Preferences, *Communication Research* 44(8): 1125–1148.

- Eisinger, R. M., Veenstra, L. R., & Koehn, J. P. (2007). What Media Bias? Conservative and Liberal Labeling in Major U.S. Newspapers, *Harvard International Journal of Press/Politics* 12(1): 17–36.
- Eligon, J., & Karni, A. (2021) Trump's Pardon Process Was a Mix of Mercy and Favoritism, *The New York Times*, 22 January, <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2021/01/22/us/trump-biden-pardons.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2021/01/22/us/trump-biden-pardons.html</a> [Last consulted 17 August, 2021].
- Elsevier, B. V. (2015) In Google we trust?, International Journal of Industrial Organization 39: 44-45.
- Entman, R. (2007). Framing Bias: Media in the Distribution of Power, *Journal of Communication* 57(1): 163–173.
- Entman, R. M. (2000) *The black image in the white mind: Media and race in America,* Chicago, IL: University of Chicago Press.
- Entman, R. M. (2004) *Projections of power: Framing news, public opinion, and U.S. foreign policy,* Chicago, IL: University of Chicago Press.
- Everett, B. (2018a) Sentencing reform tests Cotton's sway with Trump, URL: <a href="https://politi.co/2Mymt7R">https://politi.co/2Mymt7R</a> [Last consulted 15 August, 2021].
- Everett, B. (2018b) Trump leans on McConnell to vote on criminal justice reform, URL: <a href="https://politi.co/2BXoHY5">https://politi.co/2BXoHY5</a> [Last consulted 15 August, 2021].
- Everett, B., Johnson, E., & Schor, E. (2018) Trump lays off McConnell as criminal justice reform stalls, URL: <a href="https://www.politico.com/story/2018/12/03/criminal-justice-reform-bill-trump-1035553">https://www.politico.com/story/2018/12/03/criminal-justice-reform-bill-trump-1035553</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Everett, B., & Schor, E. (2018a) Cotton wields sex offender report to tank prisons bill, URL: <a href="https://politi.co/2KzRcho">https://politi.co/2KzRcho</a> [Last consulted 17 August, 2021].
- Everett, B., & Schor, E. (2018b) Criminal justice reform bill still alive as McConnell deliberates, URL: <a href="https://www.politico.com/story/2018/11/29/congress-criminal-justice-reform-senate-mcconnell-1032469">https://www.politico.com/story/2018/11/29/congress-criminal-justice-reform-senate-mcconnell-1032469</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Fabian, J., & Samuels, B. (2019), Trump taps new legislative affairs director, URL: https://thehill.com/homenews/administration/448340-trump-makes-choice-for-new-legislative-affairs-director-reports [Last consulted 15 August, 2021].
- Fairclough, C. (1989) Language and Power, London: Longman.
- Fairclough, N. (1992) Discourse and Text: Linguistic and Intertextual Analysis within Discourse Analysis, *Discourse & Society* 3(2): 193–217.
- Fairclough, N. (1995) Critical Discourse Analysis, London: Longman.
- Fallert, N. (2019) President Trump's State of the Union address: Transcript, URL: <a href="https://www.vox.com/2019/2/5/18212533/president-trump-state-of-the-union-address-live-transcript">https://www.vox.com/2019/2/5/18212533/president-trump-state-of-the-union-address-live-transcript</a> [Last consulted 15 August, 2021].

- Fandos, N. (2018a) Criminal Justice Bill Will Go Up for a Vote, McConnell Says, *The New York Times*, 11 December, <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2018/12/11/us/politics/criminal-justice-reform-bill.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2018/12/11/us/politics/criminal-justice-reform-bill.html</a> [Last consulted 15 August, 2021].
- Fandos, N. (2018b) Senate Passes Bipartisan Criminal Justice Bill. The New York Times, 19 December, <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2018/12/18/us/politics/senate-criminal-justice-bill.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2018/12/18/us/politics/senate-criminal-justice-bill.html</a> [Last consulted 15 August, 2021].
- Fandos, N., & Haberman, M. (2018) Trump Embraces a Path to Revise U.S. Sentencing and Prison Laws, *The New York Times*, 14 November:

  <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2018/11/14/us/politics/prison-sentencing-trump.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2018/11/14/us/politics/prison-sentencing-trump.html</a> [Last consulted 03 August, 2021].
- Prison Fellowship (2017) Federal-Criminal-Justice-Reform-History.pdf, URL: https://www.prisonfellowship.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/12/Federal-Criminal-Justice-Reform-History.pdf [Last consulted 07 August, 2021].
- Federalist Staff. (2018) Former Lobbyist Turned Inmate Is Now Fighting For Criminal Justice Reform, URL: <a href="https://thefederalist.com/2018/06/04/former-lobbyist-turned-inmate-is-now-fighting-for-criminal-justice-reform/">https://thefederalist.com/2018/06/04/former-lobbyist-turned-inmate-is-now-fighting-for-criminal-justice-reform/</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Felsenthal, J. (2018) For the Women Taking On the Criminal System, It's a Matter of Justice, URL: <a href="https://www.vogue.com/projects/13541665/criminal-justice-reform">https://www.vogue.com/projects/13541665/criminal-justice-reform</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Ferguson, H. (2016) Partisanship in the Media: A Comprehensive Look at the History and Potential for Bias in News Media, *Pop Culture Intersection*.
- Ferris, S. (2019) Bipartisan duo makes new criminal justice reform push, URL: <a href="https://politi.co/2PnkIZS">https://politi.co/2PnkIZS</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Folley, A. (2019a) Kim Kardashian West helped free 17 inmates in 90 days under new campaign, URL: <a href="https://thehill.com/blogs/in-the-know/in-the-know/442558-kim-kardashian-west-and-legal-team-quietly-helped-free-17">https://thehill.com/blogs/in-the-know/in-the-know/442558-kim-kardashian-west-and-legal-team-quietly-helped-free-17</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Folley, A. (2019b) John Legend says Trump is 'threatened by women' who 'aren't submissive to him,' URL: <a href="https://thehill.com/blogs/in-the-know/in-the-know/464095-john-legend-says-trump-is-threatened-by-women-who-arent">https://thehill.com/blogs/in-the-know/in-the-know/464095-john-legend-says-trump-is-threatened-by-women-who-arent</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Fordham, E. (2018a) Kelley Paul Points To Criminal Justice Reform As The Way 'Hyper-Partisan' Washington Can Learn To Work Together, URL: <a href="https://dailycaller.com/2018/10/06/kelley-paul-rand-paul-bipartisan/">https://dailycaller.com/2018/10/06/kelley-paul-rand-paul-bipartisan/</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Fordham, E. (2018b) Report: Trump Discussed Firing Jeff Sessions With The Attorney General's Own Top Aide, URL: <a href="https://dailycaller.com/2018/10/11/trump-jeff-sessions-aide/">https://dailycaller.com/2018/10/11/trump-jeff-sessions-aide/</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Fordham, E. (2019) Trump Echoes Left-Wing Criticism With Latest Attack On Joe Biden, URL: <a href="https://dailycaller.com/2019/05/27/donald-trump-joe-biden-crime-tweet/">https://dailycaller.com/2019/05/27/donald-trump-joe-biden-crime-tweet/</a> [Last consulted 17 August, 2021].

- Fortin, J. (2019) Trump Insults Chrissy Teigen and John Legend, and They Fire Back, *The New York Times*, 9 September: <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2019/09/09/us/chrissy-teigen-trump-twitter.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2019/09/09/us/chrissy-teigen-trump-twitter.html</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Frazin, R. (2019a) 2,200 federal inmates to be released under criminal justice reform law, URL: <a href="https://thehill.com/blogs/blog-briefing-room/news/452947-more-than-1100-have-been-released-under-the-first-step-act">https://thehill.com/blogs/blog-briefing-room/news/452947-more-than-1100-have-been-released-under-the-first-step-act</a> [Last consulted 17 August, 2021].
- Frazin, R. (2019b) 3,100 to be released from prison under criminal justice reform law , URL: <a href="https://thehill.com/regulation/court-battles/453915-3100-to-be-released-from-prison-under-criminal-justice-reform-law">https://thehill.com/regulation/court-battles/453915-3100-to-be-released-from-prison-under-criminal-justice-reform-law</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Fuchs, H. (2020) Law to Reduce Crack Cocaine Sentences Leaves Some Imprisoned, URL: <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2020/08/01/us/politics/law-to-reduce-crack-cocaine-sentences-leaves-some-imprisoned.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2020/08/01/us/politics/law-to-reduce-crack-cocaine-sentences-leaves-some-imprisoned.html</a> [Last consulted 17 August, 2021].
- Gangitano, A. (2020) GOP lobbyists pleasantly surprised by Republican convention, URL: <a href="https://thehill.com/business-a-lobbying/514234-gop-lobbyists-pleasantly-surprised-by-republican-convention">https://thehill.com/business-a-lobbying/514234-gop-lobbyists-pleasantly-surprised-by-republican-convention</a> [Last consulted 25 August, 2021].
- Gans, H. J. (1980) *Deciding what's news: A study of CBS evening news, NBC nightly news, Newsweek and Time,* London: Constable ;Vintage.
- Gans, J. S., & Leigh, A. (2012) How Partisan is the Press? Multiple Measures of Media Slant\*, *Economic Record* 88(280): 127–147.
- Gentzkow, M., & Shapiro, J. M. (2006) Media Bias and Reputation, *Journal of Political Economy* 114(2): 280–316.
- Gentzkow, M., & Shapiro, J. M. (2008) Competition and Truth in the Market for News, *The Journal of Economic Perspectives* 22(2): 133–154.
- Gentzkow, M., & Shapiro, J. M. (2010) What Drives Media Slant? Evidence from U.S. Daily Newspapers. *Econometrica* 78(1): 35–71.
- Gerstein, J. (2021) Supreme Court: First Step Act snubs some drug offenders, URL: <a href="https://www.politico.com/news/2021/06/14/supreme-court-first-step-act-drug-offenders-494309">https://www.politico.com/news/2021/06/14/supreme-court-first-step-act-drug-offenders-494309</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Ghazali, F. A. (n.d.). Critical Discourse Analysis: How Can Awareness of CDA Influence Teaching Techniques?.
- Gill, J. (2019) What Stakes Does The Church Of Scientology Have In Criminal Justice Reform?, URL: <a href="https://dailycaller.com/2019/01/14/scientology-prison-conversion/">https://dailycaller.com/2019/01/14/scientology-prison-conversion/</a> [Last consulted 17 August, 2021].
- Ginsberg, M. (2021a) Idaho Will Pay People Wrongfully Convicted \$62,000 For Each Year Spent In Jail, URL: <a href="https://dailycaller.com/2021/03/05/idaho-will-pay-people-wrongfully-convicted-62000-each-year-spent-jail/">https://dailycaller.com/2021/03/05/idaho-will-pay-people-wrongfully-convicted-62000-each-year-spent-jail/</a> [Last consulted 17 August, 2021].

- Ginsberg, M. (2021b) Jeff Bezos' New Initiative Drops \$100 Million Grant On Van Jones, URL: <a href="https://dailycaller.com/2021/07/20/jeff-bezos-grant-van-jones-100-million/">https://dailycaller.com/2021/07/20/jeff-bezos-grant-van-jones-100-million/</a> [Last consulted 17 August, 2021].
- Golshan, T. (2019) 'You're dipping into the Kool-Aid and you don't even know the flavor': Cory Booker hits Biden on criminal justice reform, URL:

  <a href="https://www.vox.com/2019/8/1/20749908/cory-booker-biden-crime-bill-democratic-debate-2020">https://www.vox.com/2019/8/1/20749908/cory-booker-biden-crime-bill-democratic-debate-2020</a>
  [Last consulted 25 August, 2021].
- Gottschalk, J. (2020). GOP Members Say Pelosi Cut Republicans Out Of Policing Bill, Preventing Bipartisan Reform, URL: <a href="https://thefederalist.com/2020/06/10/gop-members-say-pelosi-cut-republicans-out-of-policing-bill-preventing-bipartisan-reform/">https://thefederalist.com/2020/06/10/gop-members-say-pelosi-cut-republicans-out-of-policing-bill-preventing-bipartisan-reform/</a> [Last consulted 25 August, 2021].
- GovTrack. (n.d.). S. 756: FIRST Step Act -- Senate Vote #271 -- Dec 18, 2018, URL: https://www.govtrack.us/congress/votes/115-2018/s271 [Last consulted 22 August, 2021].
- GovTrack. (2021) Anti-Drug Abuse Act of 1986 (1986—H.R. 5484), URL: <a href="https://www.govtrack.us/congress/bills/99/hr5484">https://www.govtrack.us/congress/bills/99/hr5484</a> [Last consulted 25 August, 2021].
- Greenwood, M. (2019a) Joe Biden in 2007: 'It was the Biden Crime Bill that became the Clinton Crime Bill', URL: <a href="https://thehill.com/homenews/campaign/445832-joe-biden-in-2007-it-was-the-biden-crime-bill-that-became-the-clinton-crime">https://thehill.com/homenews/campaign/445832-joe-biden-in-2007-it-was-the-biden-crime-bill-that-became-the-clinton-crime</a> [Last consulted 25 August, 2021].
- Greenwood, M. (2019b) Biden under fire for talking of 'civility' with segregationist senators, URL: <a href="https://thehill.com/homenews/campaign/449391-biden-under-fire-from-talking-of-civility-with-segregationist-senators">https://thehill.com/homenews/campaign/449391-biden-under-fire-from-talking-of-civility-with-segregationist-senators</a> [Last consulted 25 August, 2021].
- Grieco, E. (2020) Americans' main sources for political news vary by party and age, URL: <a href="https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2020/04/01/americans-main-sources-for-political-news-vary-by-party-and-age/">https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2020/04/01/americans-main-sources-for-political-news-vary-by-party-and-age/</a> [Last consulted 25 August, 2021].
- Griffiths, B. D. (2019) President invites bullied Delaware sixth-grader named Trump to SOTU, URL: <a href="https://politi.co/2Sqvbb3">https://politi.co/2Sqvbb3</a>
- Griffith, J. (n.d.). Kim Kardashian West helps ex-inmate Matthew Charles find new home. NBC News: <a href="https://www.nbcnews.com/news/us-news/kim-kardashian-west-helps-ex-inmate-matthew-charles-find-new-n987061">https://www.nbcnews.com/news/us-news/kim-kardashian-west-helps-ex-inmate-matthew-charles-find-new-n987061</a> [Last consulted 26 August, 2021]
- Groseclose, T., & Milyo, J. (2005) A Measure of Media Bias, *The Quarterly Journal of Economics* 120(4): 1191–1237.
- Gstalter, M. (2019) Kim Kardashian helps secure prison release for low-level drug offender, URL: <a href="https://thehill.com/blogs/in-the-know/in-the-know/442100-kim-kardashian-helps-secure-prison-release-for-another-low">https://thehill.com/blogs/in-the-know/in-the-know/442100-kim-kardashian-helps-secure-prison-release-for-another-low</a> [Last consulted 25 August, 2021].
- Gstalter, M. (2020) Georgia state lawmaker bucks Democrats with Trump endorsement, URL: <a href="https://thehill.com/homenews/state-watch/492724-georgia-democratic-legislator-bucks-party-with-trump-endorsement">https://thehill.com/homenews/state-watch/492724-georgia-democratic-legislator-bucks-party-with-trump-endorsement</a> [Last consulted 25 August, 2021].

- Gurman. (2020a). Where Trump and Biden Stand on Policing, Crime and Criminal Justice, *WSJ*: <a href="https://www.wsj.com/articles/where-trump-and-biden-stand-on-policing-crime-and-racial-injustice-11600939826?page=1">https://www.wsj.com/articles/where-trump-and-biden-stand-on-policing-crime-and-racial-injustice-11600939826?page=1</a> [Last consulted 25 August, 2021].
- Gurman, S. (2019) Justice Department Set to Free 3,000 Prisoners as Criminal-Justice Overhaul Takes Hold, *Wall Street Journal*, 19 July: <a href="https://www.wsj.com/articles/justice-department-set-to-free-3-000-prisoners-as-criminal-justice-overhaul-takes-hold-11563528601">https://www.wsj.com/articles/justice-department-set-to-free-3-000-prisoners-as-criminal-justice-overhaul-takes-hold-11563528601</a> [Last consulted 25 August, 2021].
- Gurman, S. (2020b) Where Trump and Biden Stand on Policing, Crime and Criminal Justice. Wall Street Journal, 24 September: <a href="https://www.wsj.com/articles/where-trump-and-biden-stand-on-policing-crime-and-racial-injustice-11600939826">https://www.wsj.com/articles/where-trump-and-biden-stand-on-policing-crime-and-racial-injustice-11600939826</a> [Last consulted 25 August, 2021].
- Guy, S. (2018) FOP and IACP Announce a Big Step for First Step Act, URL: <a href="https://www.theiacp.org/sites/default/files/FOP%20IACP%20Joint%20Statement%20on%20First%20Step.pdf">https://www.theiacp.org/sites/default/files/FOP%20IACP%20Joint%20Statement%20on%20First%20Step.pdf</a> [Last consulted 25 August, 2021].
- Guy, S. (2018) FOP and IACP Applaud Senate for the Passage of the First Step Act, URL: <a href="https://www.theiacp.org/sites/default/files/Joint%20Statement%20on%20First%20Step">https://www.theiacp.org/sites/default/files/Joint%20Statement%20on%20First%20Step</a> Senate% <a href="mailto:20Passage.pdf">20Passage.pdf</a>. [Last consulted 25 August, 2021]
- Haberman, M., & Karni, A. (2019) Trump Celebrates Criminal Justice Overhaul Amid Doubts It Will Be Fully Funded, *The New York Times*, 1 April: <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2019/04/01/us/politics/first-step-act-donald-trump.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2019/04/01/us/politics/first-step-act-donald-trump.html</a> [Last consulted 25 August, 2021].
- Hagstrom, A. (2020) President Trump Grants Clemency To 5 Felons In Pre-Election Justice Reform Bid, URL: <a href="https://dailycaller.com/2020/10/21/trump-clemency-criminal-justice-reform/">https://dailycaller.com/2020/10/21/trump-clemency-criminal-justice-reform/</a> [Last consulted 25 August, 2021].
- Haile, J. (2017) For a Law-and-Order President, Criminal Justice Reform Would be the Ultimate Deal, *Federal Sentencing Reporter* 29(2–3): 83–84.
- Hallin, D. C. (2004). Comparing media systems: Three models of media and politics, Cambridge University Press.
- Hamilton, D. (2017). Rand Paul and Kamala Harris Team Up to Reform Bail Practices, URL: <a href="https://www.nbcnews.com/news/us-news/rand-paul-kamala-harris-team-reform-bail-practices-n794031">https://www.nbcnews.com/news/us-news/rand-paul-kamala-harris-team-reform-bail-practices-n794031</a> [Last consulted 25 August, 2021].
- Hamilton, J., & Hamilton, J. (2011) All the news that's fit to sell: How the market transforms information into news, University Press.
- Harcup, T. (2019) News Judgment, News Values, and Newsworthiness, *The International Encyclopedia of Journalism Studies*, 1–8.
- Harris, K. D., & Paul, R. (2017) Opinion | Kamala Harris and Rand Paul: To Shrink Jails, Let's Reform Bail, *The New York Times*, 20 July: <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2017/07/20/opinion/kamala-harris-and-rand-paul-lets-reform-bail.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2017/07/20/opinion/kamala-harris-and-rand-paul-lets-reform-bail.html</a> [Last consulted 17 August, 2021].

- Hassell, H. J. G., Holbein, J. B., & Miles, M. R. (2020) There is no liberal media bias in which news stories political journalists choose to cover, *Science Advances* 6(14)
- Hatch, J., & Reilly, R. (2019) Cory Booker Unveils Plan To Free Thousands Of Federal Prisoners, URL: <a href="https://www.huffingtonpost.co.uk/entry/cory-booker-clemency-project\_n\_5d0ae328e4b06ad4d25af1c3?ri18n=true">https://www.huffingtonpost.co.uk/entry/cory-booker-clemency-project\_n\_5d0ae328e4b06ad4d25af1c3?ri18n=true</a> [Last consulted 25 August, 2021].
- Hemingway, M. (2020) CBS Deceptively Edits Barr Interview, Leaving Out Key Details On Violent Riots, Police Oversight, URL: <a href="https://thefederalist.com/2020/06/08/cbs-deceptively-edits-barr-interview-leaving-out-key-details-on-violent-riots-police-oversight/">https://thefederalist.com/2020/06/08/cbs-deceptively-edits-barr-interview-leaving-out-key-details-on-violent-riots-police-oversight/</a> [Last consulted 25 August, 2021].
- Herman, E. S., Chomsky, N., Herman, E. S., & Chomsky, N. (2002) *Manufacturing consent: The political economy of the mass media*, New York, NY: Pantheon Books.
- Herndon, A. W. (2019) Democratic Candidates Rebuke Trump at Criminal Justice Forum, *The New York Times*, 26 October, <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2019/10/26/us/criminal-justice-democrats-south-carolina.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2019/10/26/us/criminal-justice-democrats-south-carolina.html</a> [Last consulted 25 August, 2021].
- Morsey, L., Rothstein, R. (n.d.) High rates of parental incarceration among African-Americans means that criminal justice reform is now education reform, *USAPP*, URL: <a href="https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/usappblog/2017/02/09/high-rates-of-parental-incarceration-among-african-americans-means-that-criminal-justice-reform-is-now-education-reform/">https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/usappblog/2017/02/09/high-rates-of-parental-incarceration-among-african-americans-means-that-criminal-justice-reform-is-now-education-reform/</a> [Last consulted 22 August, 2021]
- Ho, D. E., & Quinn, K. M. (2008) Measuring Explicit Political Positions of Media, *Quarterly Journal of Political Science* 3(4): 353–377.
- Hoewe, J., Brownell, K. C., & Wiemer, E. C. (2020) The Role and Impact of Fox News, *The Forum* 18(3): 367–388.
- Jamerson, J. (2020) Democrats Scrutinize Hits, Misses With Black Voters, *Wall Street Journal*, 17 November: <a href="https://www.wsj.com/articles/democrats-scrutinize-hits-misses-with-black-voters-11605618271">https://www.wsj.com/articles/democrats-scrutinize-hits-misses-with-black-voters-11605618271</a> [Last consulted 17 August, 2021].
- James, N. (2019) The First Step Act of 2018: An Overview, URL: https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/R/R45558
- Jamieson, K. H. (2000) Everything you think you know about politics—And why you're wrong, New York, NY: Basic Books.
- Janks, H. (n.d.). Critical Discourse Analysis as a Research Tool. 14.
- Jerkovich, K. (n.d.) Kim Kardashian Praises President Trump For Prison Reform: It Was 'Amazing.' URL: <a href="https://dailycaller.com/2019/09/13/kim-kardashian-praises-trump-prison-reform/">https://dailycaller.com/2019/09/13/kim-kardashian-praises-trump-prison-reform/</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Jerkovich, K. (2019) Kim Kardashian Continues Her Prisoner Release Advocacy With Incredible Offer, URL: <a href="https://dailycaller.com/2019/03/12/kim-kardashian-prisoner-release-advocacy-pays-rent/">https://dailycaller.com/2019/03/12/kim-kardashian-prisoner-release-advocacy-pays-rent/</a> [Last consulted 17 August, 2021].

- Johnson, E., & Everett, B. (2018) Kushner deploys conservative media campaign for his agenda, URL: <a href="https://politi.co/2rBX9Sk">https://politi.co/2rBX9Sk</a> [Last consulted 17 August, 2021].
- Johnson, E., & Everett, B. (2019). Inside Jared Kushner's 2 missions impossible, URL: <a href="https://politi.co/2vWt6GQ">https://politi.co/2vWt6GQ</a> [Last consulted 17 August, 2021].
- Johnson, M. (2020, October 1). Trump upends own messaging with Black voters, URL: <a href="https://thehill.com/homenews/administration/519022-trump-upends-own-messaging-with-black-voters">https://thehill.com/homenews/administration/519022-trump-upends-own-messaging-with-black-voters</a> [Last consulted 26 August, 2021].
- Johnson, M., & Beitsch, R. (2021) DOJ to probe Minneapolis police, URL: <a href="https://thehill.com/homenews/state-watch/549437-doj-to-probe-minneapolis-police">https://thehill.com/homenews/state-watch/549437-doj-to-probe-minneapolis-police</a> [Last consulted 26 August, 2021].
- Jones, R. H., Chik, A., & Hafner, C. A. (2015) *Discourse and digital practices: Doing discourse analysis in the digital age*, London: Routledge, Taylor & Francis Group.
- Jurkowitz, M., Mitchell, A., Shearer, E., & Walker, M. (2020) Americans are divided by party in the sources they turn to for political news, URL: <a href="https://www.journalism.org/2020/01/24/americans-are-divided-by-party-in-the-sources-they-turn-to-for-political-news/">https://www.journalism.org/2020/01/24/americans-are-divided-by-party-in-the-sources-they-turn-to-for-political-news/</a> [Last consulted 26 August, 2021].
- Justice, T. (2019) Cory Booker Labels Joe Biden The 'Architect Of Mass Incarceration.' URL: . <a href="https://thefederalist.com/2019/07/24/cory-booker-labels-joe-biden-architect-mass-incarceration/">https://thefederalist.com/2019/07/24/cory-booker-labels-joe-biden-architect-mass-incarceration/</a> [Last consulted 26 August, 2021].
- Justice, T. (2020a. At Prayer Breakfast, Trump Celebrates Acquittal, Takes Swipes At Rivals, URL: <a href="https://thefederalist.com/2020/02/06/trump-celebrates-acquittal-swipes-at-romney-pelosi-and-touts-reform-at-prayer-breakfast/">https://thefederalist.com/2020/02/06/trump-celebrates-acquittal-swipes-at-romney-pelosi-and-touts-reform-at-prayer-breakfast/</a> [Last consulted 26 August, 2021].
- Justice, T. (2020b) Daily Beast Tries To Cancel Van Jones For Being Effective, URL: <a href="https://thefederalist.com/2020/06/29/daily-beast-tries-to-cancel-van-jones-for-being-effective/">https://thefederalist.com/2020/06/29/daily-beast-tries-to-cancel-van-jones-for-being-effective/</a> [Last consulted 26 August, 2021].
- Justice, T. (2020c). Yes, Joe Biden Called Young Black Men 'Predators.' URL: <a href="https://thefederalist.com/2020/10/22/yes-joe-biden-called-young-black-men-predators/">https://thefederalist.com/2020/10/22/yes-joe-biden-called-young-black-men-predators/</a> [Last consulted 26 August, 2021].
- Justice, T. (2020d) Worst 'View' Host Tries To Dunk On Van Jones For Working With Trump, URL: <a href="https://thefederalist.com/2020/11/08/worst-view-host-tries-to-dunk-on-van-jones-for-working-with-trump/">https://thefederalist.com/2020/11/08/worst-view-host-tries-to-dunk-on-van-jones-for-working-with-trump/</a> [Last consulted 26 August, 2021].
- Kang, J. (2005) Trojan Horses of Race, Harvard Law Review, 118(5): 1489–1593.
- Karlsson, M., & Clerwall, C. (2013) Negotiating Professional News Judgment and 'Clicks.' *Nordicom Review*, 34(2): 65–76.
- Karni, A. (2018) The Senate Passed the Criminal Justice Bill. For Jared Kushner, It's a Personal Issue and a Rare Victory, *The New York Times*, 15 December: <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2018/12/14/us/politics/jared-kushner-criminal-justice-bill.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2018/12/14/us/politics/jared-kushner-criminal-justice-bill.html</a> [Last consulted 25 August, 2021].

- Karni, A., & Haberman, M. (2019) The Subject at the White House Was Criminal Justice. The Subtext Was the Election, *The New York Times*: <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2019/06/13/us/politics/trump-criminal-justice-election.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2019/06/13/us/politics/trump-criminal-justice-election.html</a> [Last consulted 25 August, 2021].
- Karni, A., & Haberman, M. (2020) Trump and Kushner Saw Super Bowl Ad as Way of Making Inroads With Black Voters, *The New York Times*, 4 February: <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2020/02/04/us/politics/trump-super-bowl-ad.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2020/02/04/us/politics/trump-super-bowl-ad.html</a> [Last consulted 25 August, 2021].
- Kim, C. (2019a) Kim Kardashian was at the White House to help former inmates find jobs, URL: <a href="https://www.vox.com/2019/6/14/18679347/kim-kardashian-white-house-former-inmate-unemployment-lyft">https://www.vox.com/2019/6/14/18679347/kim-kardashian-white-house-former-inmate-unemployment-lyft</a> [Last consulted 25 August, 2021].
- Kim, C. (2019b) The unemployment rate for former inmates is incredibly high. Kim Kardashian wants to change that, URL: <a href="https://www.vox.com/2019/6/14/18679347/kim-kardashian-white-house-former-inmate-unemployment-lyft">https://www.vox.com/2019/6/14/18679347/kim-kardashian-white-house-former-inmate-unemployment-lyft</a> [Last consulted 25 August, 2021].
- Kim, C. (2020) Trump's criminal justice record is more complicated than he claims, URL: <a href="https://www.vox.com/2020/2/5/21124047/trump-speech-sotu-criminal-justice-record">https://www.vox.com/2020/2/5/21124047/trump-speech-sotu-criminal-justice-record</a> [Last consulted 25 August, 2021].
- King, M. (2020a) For some Black youth, it's time to question Democratic loyalties, URL: <a href="https://www.politico.com/news/2020/10/11/gen-z-black-youth-conservatives-trump-421914">https://www.politico.com/news/2020/10/11/gen-z-black-youth-conservatives-trump-421914</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- King, M. (2020b) Race was on the back burner at vice presidential debate, URL: <a href="https://www.politico.com/news/2020/10/08/vp-debate-race-takes-backseat-427769">https://www.politico.com/news/2020/10/08/vp-debate-race-takes-backseat-427769</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- King, M., & Mintz, S. (2020) A GOP convention surprise: Trump goes all-in on race, URL: <a href="https://www.politico.com/news/2020/08/24/convention-speakers-say-black-voters-will-support-trump-401287">https://www.politico.com/news/2020/08/24/convention-speakers-say-black-voters-will-support-trump-401287</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Kingdon, J. (1984) Agendas, alternatives, and public policies, New York, NY: HarperCollins.
- Klar, R. (2019a) Booker prison reform bill would give older prisoners a 'second look', URL: <a href="https://thehill.com/homenews/senate/453036-booker-prison-reform-bill-would-give-older-prisoners-a-second-look">https://thehill.com/homenews/senate/453036-booker-prison-reform-bill-would-give-older-prisoners-a-second-look</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Klar, R. (2019b) Trump slams 'boring' John Legend, 'filthy mouthed' Chrissy Teigen over criminal justice reform, URL: <a href="https://thehill.com/homenews/administration/460467-trump-slams-boring-john-legend-filthy-mouthed-chrissy-teigen-over">https://thehill.com/homenews/administration/460467-trump-slams-boring-john-legend-filthy-mouthed-chrissy-teigen-over</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Kruta, V. (2020) 'A Fart In A Dust Storm': Whoopi Goldberg Slams Jared Kushner Over Comments On The Black Community, URL: <a href="https://dailycaller.com/2020/10/27/whoopi-goldberg-slams-jared-kushner-comments-black-community/">https://dailycaller.com/2020/10/27/whoopi-goldberg-slams-jared-kushner-comments-black-community/</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Kruzel, J. (2021) Supreme Court weighs leniency for crack cocaine sentences, URL: <a href="https://thehill.com/regulation/court-battles/551758-supreme-court-weighs-leniency-for-crack-cocaine-sentences">https://thehill.com/regulation/court-battles/551758-supreme-court-weighs-leniency-for-crack-cocaine-sentences</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].

- Kurst, J. (2019) Kim Kardashian West thanks Trump for criminal justice reform, URL: <a href="https://thehill.com/blogs/in-the-know/in-the-know/423748-kim-kardashian-west-thanks-trump-for-criminal-justice-reform">https://thehill.com/blogs/in-the-know/in-the-know/423748-kim-kardashian-west-thanks-trump-for-criminal-justice-reform</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Kushner, J. (2018) Trump's 'Forgotten Men and Women' Include Prisoners, *Wall Street Journal*, 24 April: <a href="https://www.wsj.com/articles/trumps-forgotten-men-and-women-include-prisoners-1524611764">https://www.wsj.com/articles/trumps-forgotten-men-and-women-include-prisoners-1524611764</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Lacey, N. (2020) The fragmented US system means that the battle for criminal justice reform must be fought in multiple political arenas, URL:

  <a href="http://eprints.lse.ac.uk/105510/1/usappblog\_2020\_06\_11">http://eprints.lse.ac.uk/105510/1/usappblog\_2020\_06\_11</a> the fragmented us system means that the battle.pdf
- Larcinese, V., Puglisi, R., & Snyder, J. M. (2011) Partisan bias in economic news: Evidence on the agenda-setting behavior of U.S. newspapers, *Journal of Public Economics* 95(9): 1178–1189.
- Lartney, J. (2016) Obama made progress on criminal justice reform. Will it survive the next president?, URL: <a href="http://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2016/nov/14/barack-obama-criminal-justice-reform-prison-sentencing-police">http://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2016/nov/14/barack-obama-criminal-justice-reform-prison-sentencing-police</a> [Last consulted 25 August, 2021].
- Lelkes, Y. (2020) National and Cross-National Perspectives on Political Media Bias, *The Oxford Handbook of Electoral Persuasion*.
- Levin, B. (2018). The Consensus Myth in Criminal Justice Reform, *Michigan Law Review* 117(2): 259–318.
- Levine, M. (2018a) CBO: Criminal justice bill would reduce federal prison population, increase spending, URL: <a href="https://www.politico.com/story/2018/12/14/cbo-estimate-criminal-justice-bill-1066505">https://www.politico.com/story/2018/12/14/cbo-estimate-criminal-justice-bill-1066505</a> [Last consulted 25 August, 2021].
- Levine, M. (2018b) Fate of criminal justice reform bill hinges on Cotton amendments, URL: <a href="https://politi.co/2EzHdZ7">https://politi.co/2EzHdZ7</a> [Last consulted 25 August, 2021].
- Levine, M. (2018c) Senate approves Trump-backed criminal justice overhaul URL: <a href="https://politi.co/2EyDnhU">https://politi.co/2EyDnhU</a> [Last consulted 25 August, 2021].
- Levine, M. (2021) As police reform talks sputter, bipartisan criminal justice bills advance, URL: <a href="https://www.politico.com/news/2021/07/01/democrats-eager-replicate-trump-achievement-497276">https://www.politico.com/news/2021/07/01/democrats-eager-replicate-trump-achievement-497276</a> [Last consulted 25 August, 2021].
- Levine, M., & Desiderio, A. (2020) McConnell announces Senate will take up police reform next week, URL: <a href="https://www.politico.com/news/2020/06/16/gop-police-reform-bill-force-chokehold-324702">https://www.politico.com/news/2020/06/16/gop-police-reform-bill-force-chokehold-324702</a> [Last consulted 25 August, 2021].
- Lind, D. (2015) Rand Paul thinks criminal justice reform can win over the GOP. Is he crazy?, URL: <a href="https://www.vox.com/2015/4/10/8383251/rand-paul-criminal-justice-racism">https://www.vox.com/2015/4/10/8383251/rand-paul-criminal-justice-racism</a> [Last consulted 25 August, 2021].
- Lippman, D., & Oprysko, C. (2019) Trump says impeachment has given him experience with broken criminal justice system, URL: <a href="https://www.politico.com/news/2019/10/25/trump-impeachment-criminal-justice-057811">https://www.politico.com/news/2019/10/25/trump-impeachment-criminal-justice-057811</a> [Last consulted 25 August, 2021].

- Lopez, G. (2018a) Congress's prison reform bill, explained, URL: <a href="https://www.vox.com/policy-and-politics/2018/5/22/17377324/first-step-act-prison-reform-congress">https://www.vox.com/policy-and-politics/2018/5/22/17377324/first-step-act-prison-reform-congress</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Lopez, G. (2018b) The First Step Act, Congress's criminal justice reform bill, explained, URL: <a href="https://www.vox.com/future-perfect/2018/12/3/18122392/first-step-act-criminal-justice-reform-bill-congress">https://www.vox.com/future-perfect/2018/12/3/18122392/first-step-act-criminal-justice-reform-bill-congress</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Lopez, G. (2018c) William Barr helped establish mass incarceration. Now Trump wants him as attorney general. URL: <a href="https://www.vox.com/policy-and-politics/2018/12/7/18129487/william-barr-trump-attorney-general-criminal-justice-reform">https://www.vox.com/policy-and-politics/2018/12/7/18129487/william-barr-trump-attorney-general-criminal-justice-reform</a> [Last consulted 25 August, 2021].
- Lopez, G. (2018d) The First Step Act, explained, URL: <a href="https://www.vox.com/future-perfect/2018/12/18/18140973/state-of-the-union-trump-first-step-act-criminal-justice-reform">https://www.vox.com/future-perfect/2018/12/18/18140973/state-of-the-union-trump-first-step-act-criminal-justice-reform</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Lopez, G. (2018e) The Senate's criminal justice reform bill is not an 'overhaul.' It's a first step, URL: <a href="https://www.vox.com/future-perfect/2018/12/19/18148413/first-step-act-senate-criminal-justice-reform-sweeping-overhaul">https://www.vox.com/future-perfect/2018/12/19/18148413/first-step-act-senate-criminal-justice-reform-sweeping-overhaul</a> [Last consulted 25 August, 2021].
- Lopez, G. (2018f) Congress just passed the most significant criminal justice reform bill in decades, URL: <a href="https://www.vox.com/policy-and-politics/2018/12/20/18148482/first-step-act-criminal-justice-reform-house-congress">https://www.vox.com/policy-and-politics/2018/12/20/18148482/first-step-act-criminal-justice-reform-house-congress</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Lopez, G. (2019a) Attorney general nominee William Barr's 'tough on crime' record, explained, URL: <a href="https://www.vox.com/policy-and-politics/2019/1/15/18183573/william-barr-attorney-general-confirmation-vote-mass-incarceration">https://www.vox.com/policy-and-politics/2019/1/15/18183573/william-barr-attorney-general-confirmation-vote-mass-incarceration</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Lopez, G. (2019b) Kamala Harris's controversial record on criminal justice, explained, URL: <a href="https://www.vox.com/future-perfect/2019/1/23/18184192/kamala-harris-president-campaign-criminal-justice-record">https://www.vox.com/future-perfect/2019/1/23/18184192/kamala-harris-president-campaign-criminal-justice-record</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Lopez, G. (2019c) Cory Booker is a genuinely distinctive Democrat on one big issue: Criminal justice, URL: <a href="https://www.vox.com/policy-and-politics/2019/2/1/18205883/cory-booker-presidential-campaign-criminal-justice-reform">https://www.vox.com/policy-and-politics/2019/2/1/18205883/cory-booker-presidential-campaign-criminal-justice-reform</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Lopez, G. (2019d) Amy Klobuchar's record as a 'tough on crime' prosecutor, explained, URL: <a href="https://www.vox.com/policy-and-politics/2019/2/25/18225011/amy-klobuchar-president-prosecutor-criminal-justice-record">https://www.vox.com/policy-and-politics/2019/2/25/18225011/amy-klobuchar-president-prosecutor-criminal-justice-record</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Lopez, G. (2019e) Amy Klobuchar has a plan to reverse the war on drugs—And doesn't need Congress to do it, URL: <a href="https://www.vox.com/future-perfect/2019/4/30/18484809/amy-klobuchar-clemency-pardon-criminal-justice-reform">https://www.vox.com/future-perfect/2019/4/30/18484809/amy-klobuchar-clemency-pardon-criminal-justice-reform</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Lopez, G. (2019f) Cory Booker has a plan to reform the criminal justice system—Without Congress. URL: <a href="https://www.vox.com/future-perfect/2019/6/20/18692038/cory-booker-criminal-justice-system-clemency-pardon">https://www.vox.com/future-perfect/2019/6/20/18692038/cory-booker-criminal-justice-system-clemency-pardon</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].

- Lopez, G. (2019g) The controversial 1994 crime law that Joe Biden helped write, explained, URL: <a href="https://www.vox.com/policy-and-politics/2019/6/20/18677998/joe-biden-1994-crime-bill-law-mass-incarceration">https://www.vox.com/policy-and-politics/2019/6/20/18677998/joe-biden-1994-crime-bill-law-mass-incarceration</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Lopez, G. (2019h) Cory Booker's latest criminal justice reform bill takes aim at life imprisonment, URL: <a href="https://www.vox.com/policy-and-politics/2019/7/16/20694757/cory-booker-criminal-justice-reform-second-look-act">https://www.vox.com/policy-and-politics/2019/7/16/20694757/cory-booker-criminal-justice-reform-second-look-act</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Lopez, G. (2019i) Joe Biden's criminal justice reform plan, explained, URL: https://www.vox.com/policy-and-politics/2019/7/23/20706987/joe-biden-criminal-justice-reform-plan-mass-incarceration-war-on-drugs [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Lopez, G. (2019j) Bernie Sanders's criminal justice reform plan, explained, URL: <a href="https://www.vox.com/policy-and-politics/2019/8/19/20812138/bernie-sanders-criminal-justice-reform-plan-mass-incarceration">https://www.vox.com/policy-and-politics/2019/8/19/20812138/bernie-sanders-criminal-justice-reform-plan-mass-incarceration</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Lopez, G. (2019k) Elizabeth Warren's criminal justice reform plan, explained, URL: <a href="https://www.vox.com/policy-and-politics/2019/8/20/20812628/elizabeth-warren-criminal-justice-reform-plan-mass-incarceration">https://www.vox.com/policy-and-politics/2019/8/20/20812628/elizabeth-warren-criminal-justice-reform-plan-mass-incarceration</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Lopez, G. (2019l) Kamala Harris's criminal justice reform plan, explained, URL: https://www.vox.com/policy-and-politics/2019/9/20856837/kamala-harris-criminal-justice-reform-plan-mass-incarceration [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Lopez, G. (2020) Trump's criminal justice policy, explained, URL: <a href="https://www.vox.com/2020-presidential-election/21418911/donald-trump-crime-criminal-justice-policy-record">https://www.vox.com/2020-presidential-election/21418911/donald-trump-crime-criminal-justice-policy-record</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Lott, J. R., & Hassett, K. A. (2014) Is newspaper coverage of economic events politically biased? *Public Choice* 160(1/2): 65–108.
- Madani, D. (2018) Kim Kardashian And Donald Trump Met To Talk About Prison Reform, URL: <a href="https://www.huffingtonpost.co.uk/entry/kim-kardashian-donald-trump-prison-reform-meeting-twitter">https://www.huffingtonpost.co.uk/entry/kim-kardashian-donald-trump-prison-reform-meeting-twitter</a> n 5b0f3565e4b05ef4c22a8349?ri18n=true [Last consulted 17 August, 2021].
- Mardenfield, S., Christie, E., Taylor, A., Kirkyla, A., & Anderson, D. (2006) Choosing Media Based on Political Stance, Annual Meeting of the New Jersey Communication Association.
- McCarthy, N. (n.d.) Historically, The President's Party Performs Poorly In The Midterms [Infographic], URL: <a href="https://www.forbes.com/sites/niallmccarthy/2018/10/09/historically-the-presidents-party-performs-poorly-in-the-midterms-infographic/">https://www.forbes.com/sites/niallmccarthy/2018/10/09/historically-the-presidents-party-performs-poorly-in-the-midterms-infographic/</a> [Last consulted 26 August, 2021].
- McCarthy, R. (2020a) Doug Collins Sponsored Radical Criminal Justice Reform Bill Alongside Rep. Hakeem Jeffries, URL: <a href="https://townhall.com/tipsheet/reaganmccarthy/2020/01/31/doug-collins-sponsored-radical-criminal-justice-reform-bill-alongside-rep-hakeem-jeffries-n2560490">https://townhall.com/tipsheet/reaganmccarthy/2020/01/31/doug-collins-sponsored-radical-criminal-justice-reform-bill-alongside-rep-hakeem-jeffries-n2560490</a> [Last consulted 17 August, 2021].

- McCarthy, R. (2020b) Flashback: Biden Warned of 'Predators' During Passage of 1994 Crime Bill, URL: <a href="https://townhall.com/tipsheet/reaganmccarthy/2020/10/23/flashback-biden-on-crime-bill-n2578646">https://townhall.com/tipsheet/reaganmccarthy/2020/10/23/flashback-biden-on-crime-bill-n2578646</a> [Last consulted 17 August, 2021].
- McCarthy, R. (2020c) While Biden Delivers Racially Insensitive 'Gaffes,' President Trump Delivers Results on Criminal Justice, URL:

  <a href="https://townhall.com/tipsheet/reaganmccarthy/2020/05/26/president-trump-touts-criminal-justice-reform-n2569337">https://townhall.com/tipsheet/reaganmccarthy/2020/05/26/president-trump-touts-criminal-justice-reform-n2569337</a> [Last consulted 17 August, 2021].
- Mccaskill, N. (2019a) How Julián Castro would address 'over-aggressive' policing, URL: <a href="https://www.politico.com/story/2019/06/03/2020-election-julian-castro-policing-1351825">https://www.politico.com/story/2019/06/03/2020-election-julian-castro-policing-1351825</a> [Last consulted 17 August, 2021].
- Mccaskill, N. (2019b) Trump's appearance in S.C. upsets Democrats' focus on a prized issue, URL: <a href="https://www.politico.com/news/2019/10/27/south-carolina-trump-democrats-059590">https://www.politico.com/news/2019/10/27/south-carolina-trump-democrats-059590</a> [Last consulted 17 August, 2021].
- Mccaskill, N. (2020a) Fact check: Trump's policies for Black Americans, URL: <a href="https://www.politico.com/news/2020/11/01/trump-black-americans-policies-433744">https://www.politico.com/news/2020/11/01/trump-black-americans-policies-433744</a> [Last consulted 17 August, 2021].
- Mccaskill, N. (2020b) Police reforms stall around the country, despite new wave of activism, URL: <a href="https://www.politico.com/news/2020/09/23/breonna-taylor-police-reforms-420799">https://www.politico.com/news/2020/09/23/breonna-taylor-police-reforms-420799</a> [Last consulted 17 August, 2021].
- Mccaskill, N., & King, M. (2019) HBCU leaders reluctant to antagonize Trump after 'lynching' comment, URL: <a href="https://www.politico.com/news/2019/10/22/trump-hbcu-south-carolina-055360">https://www.politico.com/news/2019/10/22/trump-hbcu-south-carolina-055360</a> [Last consulted 17 August, 2021].
- Mccaskill, N., & Vasquez, C. (2019) Blowback from Trump appearance throws HBCU forum into chaos, URL: <a href="https://www.politico.com/news/2019/10/26/trump-kamala-harris-sc-criminal-justice-forum-058333">https://www.politico.com/news/2019/10/26/trump-kamala-harris-sc-criminal-justice-forum-058333</a> [Last consulted 17 August, 2021].
- Media Bias by the Numbers: Challenges and Opportunities in the Empirical Study of Partisan News | Annual Review of Political Science. (n.d.). <a href="https://www-annualreviews-org.gate3.library.lse.ac.uk/doi/10.1146/annurev-polisci-040811-115123">https://www-annualreviews-org.gate3.library.lse.ac.uk/doi/10.1146/annurev-polisci-040811-115123</a>
- Miller, H. (2019) Donald Trump On NFL Protests: 'I Took Care Of' Criminal Justice Reform, URL: <a href="https://www.huffpost.com/entry/donald-trump-nfl-protests-face-the-nation\_n\_5c56f041e4b00187b551cfb3">https://www.huffpost.com/entry/donald-trump-nfl-protests-face-the-nation\_n\_5c56f041e4b00187b551cfb3</a> [Last consulted 17 August, 2021].
- Millhiser, I. (2021) What Biden's first list of judicial nominees tells us about his approach to the courts, URL: <a href="https://www.vox.com/2021/3/30/22358434/biden-first-judicial-nominees-ketanji-brown-jackson-public-defenders-diversity-criminal-justice">https://www.vox.com/2021/3/30/22358434/biden-first-judicial-nominees-ketanji-brown-jackson-public-defenders-diversity-criminal-justice</a> [Last consulted 17 August, 2021].
- Mills-Gregg, D. (2019) Clyburn pushes next steps on criminal justice reform, URL: <a href="https://thehill.com/homenews/house/431642-clyburn-pushes-next-steps-on-criminal-justice-reform">https://thehill.com/homenews/house/431642-clyburn-pushes-next-steps-on-criminal-justice-reform</a> [Last consulted 17 August, 2021].

- Mintrom, M. (n.d.) Policy Entrepreneurs and School Choice | Georgetown University Press, URL: <a href="http://press.georgetown.edu/book/georgetown/policy-entrepreneurs-and-school-choice">http://press.georgetown.edu/book/georgetown/policy-entrepreneurs-and-school-choice</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021]
- Mion, L. (2021) Biden's DOJ Backs Bill Aimed at Ending Crack, Powder Cocaine Sentencing Disparity, URL: <a href="https://townhall.com/tipsheet/landonmion/2021/06/22/biden-backs-bill-aimed-at-ending-crack-powder-cocaine-sentencing-disparity-n2591386">https://townhall.com/tipsheet/landonmion/2021/06/22/biden-backs-bill-aimed-at-ending-crack-powder-cocaine-sentencing-disparity-n2591386</a> [Last consulted 17 August, 2021].
- Mitchell, A., Gottfried, J., Kiley, J., & Matsa, K. E. (2014) Political Polarization & Media Habits, Pew Research Center's Journalism Project, URL: <a href="https://www.journalism.org/2014/10/21/political-polarization-media-habits/">https://www.journalism.org/2014/10/21/political-polarization-media-habits/</a>
- Morefield, S. (2018) CNN's Van Jones Praises Trump's Prison Reform Plans, Takes Jab At Obama, URL: <a href="https://dailycaller.com/2018/05/21/van-jones-trump-prison-reform/">https://dailycaller.com/2018/05/21/van-jones-trump-prison-reform/</a> [Last consulted 17 August, 2021].
- Morefield, S. (2020) 'It Wasn't The Obama Administration That Did It': Bret Baier Presses James Clyburn On Trump's Role In Key Reforms, URL: <a href="https://dailycaller.com/2020/06/16/james-clyburn-bret-baier-criminal-justice-police-reform-donald-trump/">https://dailycaller.com/2020/06/16/james-clyburn-bret-baier-criminal-justice-police-reform-donald-trump/</a> [Last consulted 17 August, 2021].
- Morris, J. S. (2005) The Fox News Factor, Harvard International Journal of Press/Politics 10(3): 56–79.
- Mullainathan, S., & Shleifer, A. (2002) Media Bias (Working Paper No. 9295; Working Paper Series), *National Bureau of Economic Research*
- Myllylahti, M. (2014) Newspaper Paywalls—The Hype and the Reality, *Digital Journalism* 2(2): 179–194.
- National District Attorneys Association (2018) National District Attorneys Association Support Letter First Step Act.pdf. URL: <a href="https://www.judiciary.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/2018-11-13%20-%20National%20District%20Attorneys%20Association%20Support%20Letter%20First%20Step%20Act.pdf">https://www.judiciary.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/2018-11-13%20-%20National%20District%20Attorneys%20Association%20Support%20Letter%20First%20Step%20Act.pdf</a> [Last consulted 07 August 2021].
- NELP (2017) Ban-the-Box-Fair-Chance-Fact-Sheet.pdf. <a href="https://s27147.pcdn.co/wp-content/uploads/Ban-the-Box-Fair-Chance-Fact-Sheet.pdf">https://s27147.pcdn.co/wp-content/uploads/Ban-the-Box-Fair-Chance-Fact-Sheet.pdf</a> [Last consulted 07 August, 2021].
- Neuendorf (n.d.) Neuendorf04a.pdf. (n.d.). URL: <a href="https://academic.csuohio.edu/kneuendorf/vitae/Neuendorf04a.pdf">https://academic.csuohio.edu/kneuendorf/vitae/Neuendorf04a.pdf</a> [Last consulted 17 August, 2021].
- Newman, B. (2018) In the fight over Republicans' attitudes towards refugees, President Trump and Fox News are beating religion, *USApp American Politics and Policy Blog*, URL: <a href="https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/usappblog/2018/07/09/in-the-fight-over-republicans-attitudes-towards-refugees-president-trump-and-fox-news-are-beating-religion/">https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/usappblog/2018/07/09/in-the-fight-over-republicans-attitudes-towards-refugees-president-trump-and-fox-news-are-beating-religion/</a> [Last consulted 17 August, 2021].
- Newman, W. J., & Scott, C. L. (2012) Brown v. Plata: Prison Overcrowding in California, *Journal of the American Academy of Psychiatry and the Law Online* 40(4): 547–552.
- Nie, N. H., Miller, D. W., Golde, S., Butler, D. M., & Winneg, K. (2010) The World Wide Web and the U.S. Political News Market, *American Journal of Political Science* 54(2): 428–439.

- Nieto, P., & Rodgers, H. (2020) EXCLUSIVE: White House Taps Two Allies Of New Chief Of Staff To Lead Domestic Policy Council, URL: <a href="https://dailycaller.com/2020/05/16/white-house-taps-allies-policy-council/">https://dailycaller.com/2020/05/16/white-house-taps-allies-policy-council/</a> [Last consulted 22 August, 2021].
- Niven, D. (2002) Tilt?: The search for media bias, Westport, CT: Praeger.
- Obama, B. (2017) The President's Role in Advancing Criminal Justice Reform, URL: <a href="https://harvardlawreview.org/2017/01/the-presidents-role-in-advancing-criminal-justice-reform/">https://harvardlawreview.org/2017/01/the-presidents-role-in-advancing-criminal-justice-reform/</a>
- O'Brien, C. (2020) 'Hallelujah!': Alice Johnson Delivers Joyful Speech About the Second Chance President Trump Gave Her, URL: <a href="https://townhall.com/tipsheet/cortneyobrien/2020/08/27/alice-johnson-rnc-n2575192">https://townhall.com/tipsheet/cortneyobrien/2020/08/27/alice-johnson-rnc-n2575192</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- O'Brien, C. (2018) Trump-Approved Prison Reform Bill Passes, Gets More Praise from Van Jones, URL: <a href="https://townhall.com/tipsheet/cortneyobrien/2018/05/23/first-step-act-passes-gets-more-praise-from-van-jones-n2483555">https://townhall.com/tipsheet/cortneyobrien/2018/05/23/first-step-act-passes-gets-more-praise-from-van-jones-n2483555</a> [Last consulted 22 August, 2021].
- O'Brien, C. (2019a) Alice Johnson Gets Candid About Her Arrest and Fight for Freedom in New FOX News Special, URL: <a href="https://townhall.com/tipsheet/cortneyobrien/2019/05/17/alice-johnson-gets-candid-about-her-arrest-and-fight-for-freedom-in-new-fox-speci-n2546515">https://townhall.com/tipsheet/cortneyobrien/2019/05/17/alice-johnson-gets-candid-about-her-arrest-and-fight-for-freedom-in-new-fox-speci-n2546515</a> [Last consulted 22 August, 2021].
- O'Brien, C. (2019b) Doug Collins, Hakeem Jeffries Heap Praise on Each Other at Allegheny College's Civility Ceremony, URL: <a href="https://townhall.com/tipsheet/cortneyobrien/2019/09/27/doug-collins-hakeem-jeffries-heap-praise-on-each-other-at-allegheny-colleges-civility-ceremony-n2553815">https://townhall.com/tipsheet/cortneyobrien/2019/09/27/doug-collins-hakeem-jeffries-heap-praise-on-each-other-at-allegheny-colleges-civility-ceremony-n2553815</a> [Last consulted 22 August, 2021].
- O'Brien, C. (2019c) Exclusive: Van Jones Praises Trump Admin for 'Great' Work on Prison Reform, URL: <a href="https://townhall.com/tipsheet/cortneyobrien/2019/04/22/exclusive-van-jones-praises-trump-admin-for-great-work-on-prison-reform-n2545152">https://townhall.com/tipsheet/cortneyobrien/2019/04/22/exclusive-van-jones-praises-trump-admin-for-great-work-on-prison-reform-n2545152</a> [Last consulted 22 August, 2021].
- O'Brien, C. (2019d) The Dems' 'Mask Is Coming Off': RNC Honorees Speak Out at Black History Month Event, URL: <a href="https://townhall.com/tipsheet/cortneyobrien/2019/03/01/rnc-wraps-up-black-history-month-with-awards-ceremony-n2542333">https://townhall.com/tipsheet/cortneyobrien/2019/03/01/rnc-wraps-up-black-history-month-with-awards-ceremony-n2542333</a> [Last consulted 22 August, 2021].
- O'Brien, C. (2019e) Trump Calls Chrissy Teigen 'Filthy Mouthed.' She Gives Foul Mouthed Response, URL: <a href="https://townhall.com/tipsheet/cortneyobrien/2019/09/09/chrissy-teigen-responds-to-trump-criticism-n2552781">https://townhall.com/tipsheet/cortneyobrien/2019/09/09/chrissy-teigen-responds-to-trump-criticism-n2552781</a> [Last consulted 22 August, 2021].
- O'Brien, C. (2019f) Trump Takes One More Swing at Biden in Japan, URL:

  Thttps://townhall.com/tipsheet/cortneyobrien/2019/05/28/trump-takes-one-more-swing-at-biden-in-japan-n2546946 [Last consulted 22 August, 2021].
- O'Brien, C. (2019g) You Heard Right! Van Jones Is Heading to CPAC, URL: <a href="https://townhall.com/tipsheet/cortneyobrien/2019/02/25/van-jones-to-speak-at-cpac-n2542131">https://townhall.com/tipsheet/cortneyobrien/2019/02/25/van-jones-to-speak-at-cpac-n2542131</a> [Last consulted 22 August, 2021].
- O'Brien, C. (2020a) President Trump Grants Alice Johnson a Full Pardon, URL: <a href="https://townhall.com/tipsheet/cortneyobrien/2020/08/28/president-trump-grants-alice-johnson-a-full-pardon-n2575269">https://townhall.com/tipsheet/cortneyobrien/2020/08/28/president-trump-grants-alice-johnson-a-full-pardon-n2575269</a> [Last consulted 22 August, 2021].

- O'Brien, C. (2020b) Tim Scott Lists What the Trump Admin Has Done for Black Americans. James Clyburn Says He's Lying, URL: <a href="https://townhall.com/tipsheet/cortneyobrien/2020/06/17/james-clyburn-accuses-tim-scott-of-lying-about-trump-admin-successes-n2570774">https://townhall.com/tipsheet/cortneyobrien/2020/06/17/james-clyburn-accuses-tim-scott-of-lying-about-trump-admin-successes-n2570774</a> [Last consulted 22 August, 2021].
- Oprysko, C. (2020) Obama blasts Kushner for suggesting that Black Americans need to 'want' to be successful, URL: <a href="https://www.politico.com/news/2020/10/27/obama-blasts-kushner-black-american-comments-432829">https://www.politico.com/news/2020/10/27/obama-blasts-kushner-black-american-comments-432829</a> [Last consulted 22 August, 2021].
- Orr, G., Everett, B., & Johnson, E. (2018) Top police official seeking Trump job reversed position on criminal justice bill, URL: <a href="https://www.politico.com/story/2018/11/16/criminal-justice-bill-chuck-canterbury-1000429">https://www.politico.com/story/2018/11/16/criminal-justice-bill-chuck-canterbury-1000429</a> [Last consulted 22 August, 2021].
- Orr, G., & Kumar, A. (2019) Wynonna Judd working with White House on criminal justice reform, URL: <a href="https://www.politico.com/story/2019/05/02/wynonna-judd-criminal-justice-reform-1299431">https://www.politico.com/story/2019/05/02/wynonna-judd-criminal-justice-reform-1299431</a> [Last consulted 22 August, 2021].
- Orr, G., & Lippman, D. (2019) Trump snubs Jared Kushner's signature accomplishment, URL: <a href="https://politi.co/2moHMNp">https://politi.co/2moHMNp</a> [Last consulted 22 August, 2021].
- Orr, M. (2019) Van Jones Gets Flak From The Left For Praising Conservatives At CPAC, URL: <a href="https://thefederalist.com/2019/02/28/van-jones-gets-flak-left-praising-conservatives-cpac/">https://thefederalist.com/2019/02/28/van-jones-gets-flak-left-praising-conservatives-cpac/</a> [Last consulted 22 August, 2021].
- Osborn, M. (2019) DOJ Announces Release Of 3,000 Prisoners As FIRST STEP Act Goes Into Effect, URL: <a href="https://thefederalist.com/2019/07/19/doj-announces-release-3000-prisoners-first-step-act-goes-effect/">https://thefederalist.com/2019/07/19/doj-announces-release-3000-prisoners-first-step-act-goes-effect/</a> [Last consulted 22 August, 2021].
- Otero, R. (2020) Townhall Bias and Reliability, Ad Fontes Media, URL: <a href="https://www.adfontesmedia.com/townhall-bias-and-reliability-2/">https://www.adfontesmedia.com/townhall-bias-and-reliability-2/</a> [Last consulted 22 August, 2021].
- Otterbein, H. (2020) Why Biden didn't do better in big cities, URL: <a href="https://www.politico.com/news/2020/11/15/big-cities-biden-election-436529">https://www.politico.com/news/2020/11/15/big-cities-biden-election-436529</a> [Last consulted 22 August, 2021].
- Overhultz, L. (2019) Kim Kardashian Supports Halting The Use Of The Death Penalty In California, URL: <a href="https://dailycaller.com/2019/03/13/kim-kardashian-california-death-penalty/">https://dailycaller.com/2019/03/13/kim-kardashian-california-death-penalty/</a> [Last consulted 22 August, 2021].
- Owermohle, S. (2018). Legal weed is everywhere—Unless you're a scientist, URL: <a href="https://politi.co/2EJwASJ">https://politi.co/2EJwASJ</a> [Last consulted 22 August, 2021].
- Parti, T. (2020) Kamala Harris Woos Black and Latino Voters as Joe Biden's Running Mate, *Wall Street Journal*, 16 September: <a href="https://www.wsj.com/articles/kamala-harris-woos-black-and-latino-voters-as-joe-bidens-running-mate-11600257600">https://www.wsj.com/articles/kamala-harris-woos-black-and-latino-voters-as-joe-bidens-running-mate-11600257600</a> [Last consulted 22 August, 2021].
- Paul, R. S. (n.d.) Sen. Rand Paul Participates in Bipartisan Panel Discussion on Criminal Justice Reform at Howard University | Senator Rand Paul., URL: <a href="https://www.paul.senate.gov/news/sen-rand-">https://www.paul.senate.gov/news/sen-rand-</a>

- <u>paul-participates-bipartisan-panel-discussion-criminal-justice-reform-howard</u> [Last consulted 26 August, 2021].
- Pavlich, K. (2018) Mega-Reality Star Kim Kardashian to Meet With President Trump Today at the White House, URL: <a href="https://townhall.com/tipsheet/katiepavlich/2018/05/30/kim-kardashian-will-meet-with-president-trump-at-the-white-house-n2485631">https://townhall.com/tipsheet/katiepavlich/2018/05/30/kim-kardashian-will-meet-with-president-trump-at-the-white-house-n2485631</a> [Last consulted 22 August, 2021].
- Petrizzo, Z. (2018) 22 Orgs Pen Letter to Oppose Cotton-Kennedy Amendments to First Step Act, URL: <a href="https://townhall.com/tipsheet/zacharypetrizzo/2018/12/18/22-conservative-orgs-letter-oppose-cottonkennedy-amendments-first-step-act-n2537651">https://townhall.com/tipsheet/zacharypetrizzo/2018/12/18/22-conservative-orgs-letter-oppose-cottonkennedy-amendments-first-step-act-n2537651</a> [Last consulted 22 August, 2021].
- Petrizzo, Z. (2019) Matthew Charles and The Impact Of The First Step Act, URL: https://townhall.com/tipsheet/zacharypetrizzo/2019/01/10/matthew-charles-and-the-impact-of-the-first-step-act-n2538769 [Last consulted 22 August, 2021].
- PETROVA, M. (2011) Newspapers and Parties: How Advertising Revenues Created an Independent Press, *The American Political Science Review* 105(4): 790–808.
- Pew Research (2014) Media Sources: Distinct Favorites Emerge on the Left and Right, URL: https://www.pewresearch.org/journalism/2014/10/21/section-1-media-sources-distinct-favorites-emerge-on-the-left-and-right/
- Pickett, K. (2018) Law Enforcement Urges Donald Trump Against Signing Criminal Justice Reform Bill, URL: <a href="https://dailycaller.com/2018/08/16/law-enforcement-donald-trump-criminal-justice-reform/">https://dailycaller.com/2018/08/16/law-enforcement-donald-trump-criminal-justice-reform/</a> [Last consulted 22 August, 2021].
- Pitofsky, M. (2019) Ayanna Pressley introduces extensive criminal justice reform resolution, URL: <a href="https://thehill.com/homenews/house/470791-ayanna-pressley-introduces-sweeping-criminal-justice-reform-resolution">https://thehill.com/homenews/house/470791-ayanna-pressley-introduces-sweeping-criminal-justice-reform-resolution</a> [Last consulted 22 August, 2021].
- PREA (2021) Prison Rape Elimination Act, URL: <a href="https://www.prearesourcecenter.org/about/prison-rape-elimination-act">https://www.prearesourcecenter.org/about/prison-rape-elimination-act</a> [01 August, 2021]
- Price, C., & Stephens, L. (2018) Heartwarming bipartisan moments in a polarizing 2018, URL: <a href="https://politi.co/2BJbd0M">https://politi.co/2BJbd0M</a>
- Puglisi, R. (2011) Being The New York Times: The Political Behaviour of a Newspaper, *The B.E. Journal of Economic Analysis & Policy* 11(1).
- Puglisi, R., & Snyder, J. M. (2011) Newspaper Coverage of Political Scandals, *The Journal of Politics* 73(3): 931–950.
- Puglisi, R., & Snyder, J. M. (2015) THE BALANCED US PRESS, Journal of the European Economic Association 13(2): 240–264.
- Ramey, C. (2020, December 1). Former Judge Seeks to Shorten Mandatory Prison Terms He Once Imposed. Wall Street Journal. <a href="https://www.wsj.com/articles/former-judge-seeks-to-shorten-mandatory-prison-terms-he-once-imposed-11606859191">https://www.wsj.com/articles/former-judge-seeks-to-shorten-mandatory-prison-terms-he-once-imposed-11606859191</a> [Last consulted 22 August, 2021].

Kimberly Burton

- Rand, P. (2020) Rand Paul: It's Time To Demilitarize the Police, URL: <a href="https://reason.com/2020/07/21/rand-paul-its-time-to-demilitarize-the-police/">https://reason.com/2020/07/21/rand-paul-its-time-to-demilitarize-the-police/</a> [Last consulted 22 August, 2021].
- Rauch, J. (2016) How American Politics Went Insane, URL:
  <a href="https://www.theatlantic.com/magazine/archive/2016/07/how-american-politics-went-insane/485570/">https://www.theatlantic.com/magazine/archive/2016/07/how-american-politics-went-insane/485570/</a> [Last consulted 22 August, 2021].
- Regusa, J. (2021) Sen. Rand Paul talks crime, criminal justice reform in Louisville, URL: <a href="https://spectrumnews1.com/ky/louisville/news/2021/07/01/rand-paul-talks-crime-and-criminal-justice-reform">https://spectrumnews1.com/ky/louisville/news/2021/07/01/rand-paul-talks-crime-and-criminal-justice-reform</a> [Last consulted 22 August, 2021].
- Reilly, R. J. (2018) This Jared Kushner-Backed Bill Could Be 2018's Last Shot At Federal Prison Reform, URL: <a href="https://www.huffingtonpost.co.uk/entry/kushner-criminal-justice-bill n 5af0a4bee4b0c4f1932576c2?ri18n=true">https://www.huffingtonpost.co.uk/entry/kushner-criminal-justice-bill n 5af0a4bee4b0c4f1932576c2?ri18n=true</a> [Last consulted 22 August, 2021].
- Office of Justice Programs (n.d.) Report on the Prison Litigation Reform Act: What Have the Courts Decided so Far?, URL: <a href="https://www.ojp.gov/ncjrs/virtual-library/abstracts/report-prison-litigation-reform-act-what-have-courts-decided-so-far">https://www.ojp.gov/ncjrs/virtual-library/abstracts/report-prison-litigation-reform-act-what-have-courts-decided-so-far</a> [Last consulted 22 August, 2021].
- Restuccia, A., Schorr, E., & Everett, B. (2018) Trump endorses criminal justice bill that divides McConnell's GOP, URL: <a href="https://www.politico.com/story/2018/11/14/prison-sentencing-congress-trump-mcconnell-990660">https://www.politico.com/story/2018/11/14/prison-sentencing-congress-trump-mcconnell-990660</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- RETROACTIVE LEGALITY: MARIJUANA CONVICTIONS AND RESTORATIVE JUSTICE IN AN E...: EBSCOhost. (n.d.). URL:

 $\underline{http://web.a.ebscohost.com.gate3.library.lse.ac.uk/ehost/detail?vid=0\&sid=77718fa7-e6fb-4203-98c4-1203-986-1$ 

4425aaea3ca1%40sessionmgr4006&bdata=JnNpdGU9ZWhvc3QtbGl2ZQ%3d%3d#AN=14360459 1&db=sih

- Rodgers (2018a) Senate To Wait Until After Midterms To Take On Prison Reform Package, URL: <a href="https://dailycaller.com/2018/08/22/senate-midterms-prison-reform/">https://dailycaller.com/2018/08/22/senate-midterms-prison-reform/</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Rodgers, H. (2018) Senate Passes Trump-Backed Criminal Justice Reform Bill. URL: <a href="https://dailycaller.com/2018/12/18/senate-trump-criminal-justice/">https://dailycaller.com/2018/12/18/senate-trump-criminal-justice/</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Rodgers, H. (2018b) Senate To Take Up Trump-Backed Criminal Justice Reform Bill, McConnell Says, URL: <a href="https://dailycaller.com/2018/12/11/mitch-mcconnell-criminal-justice-reform/">https://dailycaller.com/2018/12/11/mitch-mcconnell-criminal-justice-reform/</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Rodrigo, C. M. (2018) Trump signs criminal justice overhaul, URL: <a href="https://thehill.com/homenews/administration/422517-trump-signs-criminal-justice-reform-bill">https://thehill.com/homenews/administration/422517-trump-signs-criminal-justice-reform-bill</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Rupar, A. (2019) Trump's attack on Joe Biden over the 1994 crime bill, explained, URL: <a href="https://www.vox.com/policy-and-politics/2019/5/28/18642881/trump-joe-biden-1994-crime-bill-explained">https://www.vox.com/policy-and-politics/2019/5/28/18642881/trump-joe-biden-1994-crime-bill-explained</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].

- Rußell, R., Berger, B., Stich, L., Hess, T., & Spann, M. (2020) Monetizing Online Content: Digital Paywall Design and Configuration, *Business & Information Systems Engineering* 62(3): 253–260.
- Russo, C. H. (2018). Donald Trump Endorses Bipartisan Criminal Justice Reform Bill | HuffPost UK. <a href="https://www.huffingtonpost.co.uk/entry/trump-criminal-justice-reform-bill\_n\_5becac70e4b03af892664e4e?ri18n=true&ncid=tweetlnkushpmg00000067">https://www.huffingtonpost.co.uk/entry/trump-criminal-justice-reform-bill\_n\_5becac70e4b03af892664e4e?ri18n=true&ncid=tweetlnkushpmg00000067</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Safi, M. (2020a) Former NFL Player Jack Brewer Commends Trump's Criminal Justice Reform, Says Biden-Harris Are Responsible For Locking Up Black Men, URL:

  <a href="https://dailycaller.com/2020/08/26/former-nfl-player-jack-brewer-rnc-president-donald-trumpcriminal-justice-reform-biden-harris-black-lives-matter/">https://dailycaller.com/2020/08/26/former-nfl-player-jack-brewer-rnc-president-donald-trumpcriminal-justice-reform-biden-harris-black-lives-matter/</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Safi, M. (2020b) 'He Saw Me As A Person': Alice Marie Johnson Commends Trump's Criminal Justice Reform At RNC, URL: <a href="https://dailycaller.com/2020/08/27/alice-marie-johnson-speaks-republican-national-convention-donald-trump-criminal-justice-reform/">https://dailycaller.com/2020/08/27/alice-marie-johnson-speaks-republican-national-convention-donald-trump-criminal-justice-reform/</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Safi, M. (2020c) 'It's My Duty To Go': Alice Marie Johnson To Commend Trump's Criminal Justice Reform At RNC, URL: <a href="https://dailycaller.com/2020/08/21/alice-marie-johnson-republican-national-convention-featured-speaker-trump/">https://dailycaller.com/2020/08/21/alice-marie-johnson-republican-national-convention-featured-speaker-trump/</a> [Last consulted 26 August, 2021].
- Safi, M. (2021) Alice Marie Johnson Says 'I'm Not A Prop' Response To Politico Tweet Following RNC Speech, URL: <a href="https://dailycaller.com/2020/08/28/alice-marie-johnson-politico-tweet-prop-repblican-national-convention-fox-and-friends/">https://dailycaller.com/2020/08/28/alice-marie-johnson-politico-tweet-prop-repblican-national-convention-fox-and-friends/</a> [Last consulted 26 August, 2021].
- Salem Media Group (2021a) Salem Church Products, URL: <a href="https://salemmedia.com/church-products/">https://salemmedia.com/church-products/</a> [Last consulted 26 August, 2021].
- Salem Media Group (2021b) Salem Media Group | Reaching audiences through radio, web and print media, URL: <a href="https://salemmedia.com/">https://salemmedia.com/</a> [Last consulted 26 August, 2021].
- Samuels, B. (2019) Here are the 12 pardons or reduced sentences granted by Trump, URL: <a href="https://thehill.com/homenews/administration/444080-heres-who-trump-has-pardoned-orgranted-a-reduced-sentence">https://thehill.com/homenews/administration/444080-heres-who-trump-has-pardoned-orgranted-a-reduced-sentence</a> [Last consulted 26 August, 2021].
- Samuels, B. (2019a) Kim Kardashian West joins Trump at White House event for ex-prisoners, URL: <a href="https://thehill.com/blogs/in-the-know/in-the-know/448449-kim-kardashian-west-to-join-trump-at-white-house-event-for-ex">https://thehill.com/blogs/in-the-know/in-the-know/448449-kim-kardashian-west-to-join-trump-at-white-house-event-for-ex</a> [Last consulted 26 August, 2021].
- Samuels, B. (2019b) Trump touts low black unemployment, criminal justice reform on anniversary of Civil Rights Act, URL: <a href="https://thehill.com/homenews/administration/451337-trump-touts-low-black-unemployment-criminal-justice-reform-on">https://thehill.com/homenews/administration/451337-trump-touts-low-black-unemployment-criminal-justice-reform-on</a> [Last consulted 26 August, 2021].
- Schor, E. (2018) Criminal justice deal faces steep Senate hurdles despite Trump's push, URL: <a href="https://www.politico.com/story/2018/08/17/senate-criminal-justice-deal-trump-781876">https://www.politico.com/story/2018/08/17/senate-criminal-justice-deal-trump-781876</a> [Last consulted 26 August, 2021].
- Schor, E., & Caygle, H. (2018) Kushner-backed prisons bill surges ahead, URL: <a href="https://politi.co/2K7Xof7">https://politi.co/2K7Xof7</a> [Last consulted 26 August, 2021].

- Schreckinger, B. (2020) Trump allies are handing out cash to black voters, URL: <a href="https://www.politico.com/news/2020/01/29/trump-black-voters-cash-giveaways-108072">https://www.politico.com/news/2020/01/29/trump-black-voters-cash-giveaways-108072</a> [Last consulted 26 August, 2021].
- Schudson, M. (2001) The objectivity norm in American journalism, *Journalism* 2(2): 149–170.
- Second Chance Act of 2007 (n.d.) <a href="https://www.congress.gov/110/plaws/publ199/PLAW-110publ199.pdf">https://www.congress.gov/110/plaws/publ199/PLAW-110publ199.pdf</a> [Last consulted 01 August, 2021].
- Seibler, J.-M. (2018) Here's What Opponents of Criminal Justice Reform Get Wrong, URL: <a href="https://www.heritage.org/crime-and-justice/commentary/heres-what-opponents-criminal-justice-reform-get-wrong">https://www.heritage.org/crime-and-justice/commentary/heres-what-opponents-criminal-justice-reform-get-wrong</a> [Last consulted 01 August, 2021].
- Sheridan, J. (2021) Should you trust media bias charts, URL: <a href="https://www.poynter.org/fact-checking/media-literacy/2021/should-you-trust-media-bias-charts/">https://www.poynter.org/fact-checking/media-literacy/2021/should-you-trust-media-bias-charts/</a>
- Sherman, G. (2014) *The loudest voice in the room: How the brilliant, bombastic Roger Ailes built Fox News-and divided a country* (First edition.), New York, NY: Random House.
- Shjarback, J. A., & Young, J. T. N. (2018) The 'Tough on Crime' Competition: A Network Approach to Understanding the Social Mechanisms Leading to Federal Crime Control Legislation in the United States from 1973–2014, *American Journal of Criminal Justice* 43(2): 197–221.
- Shultziner, D., & Stukalin, Y. (2021) Politicizing What's News: How Partisan Media Bias Occurs in News Production, *Mass Communication and Society* 24(3): 372–393.
- Sjøvaag, H. (2016) Introducing the Paywall, Journalism Practice 10(3): 304–322.
- Skocpol, T., & Tervo, C. (Eds). (2020) *Upending American Politics: Polarizing Parties, Ideological Elites, and Citizen Activists from the Tea Party to the Anti-Trump Resistance,* London: Oxford University Press.
- Smith, D. N., & Hanley, E. (2018) The Anger Games: Who Voted for Donald Trump in the 2016 Election, and Why? *Critical Sociology* 44(2): 195–212.
- SPJ Code of Ethics—Society of Professional Journalists. (n.d.), URL: <a href="https://www.spj.org/ethicscode.asp">https://www.spj.org/ethicscode.asp</a> [Last consulted 01 August, 2021].
- Staff, P. (2020) Biden vs. Trump: Who's the Actual Criminal Justice Reformer?, URL: <a href="https://politico.com/interactives/2020/justice-reform-biden-trump-candidate-policy-positions/">https://politico.com/interactives/2020/justice-reform-biden-trump-candidate-policy-positions/</a> [Last consulted 26 August, 2021].
- Stratford, M. (n.d.) What we actually learned about Trump's and Biden's policies. URL: <a href="https://www.politico.com/news/2020/10/23/learned-trump-biden-policies-431553">https://www.politico.com/news/2020/10/23/learned-trump-biden-policies-431553</a> [Last consulted 23 August, 2021].
- Stroud, N. J. (2008) Media Use and Political Predispositions: Revisiting the Concept of Selective Exposure, *Political Behavior* 30(3): 341–366.
- Sutter, D. (2001) Can the media be so liberal? The economics of media bias, Cato Journal 20(3): 431–451.

- Sutter, D. (2012) Is the media liberal? An indirect test using news magazine circulation, *Applied Economics* 44(27): 3521–3532.
- Swanson, I., & Kruzel, J. (2021) Supreme Court unanimously rules certain crack offenders not eligible for resentencing, URL: <a href="https://thehill.com/regulation/court-battles/558300-supreme-court-unanimously-rules-certain-crack-offenders-not-eligible">https://thehill.com/regulation/court-battles/558300-supreme-court-unanimously-rules-certain-crack-offenders-not-eligible</a> [Last consulted 26 August, 2021].
- Tandoc, E. C., Takahashi, B., & Thomas, R. J. (2018) Bias vs. Bias, Journalism Practice 12(7): 834-849.
- Tau, R. B. and B. (2021) Trump Issues 74 Pardons, Including to Ex-Aide Steve Bannon. Wall Street Journal, 20 January: <a href="https://www.wsj.com/articles/trump-pardons-former-chief-strategist-steve-bannon-11611120199">https://www.wsj.com/articles/trump-pardons-former-chief-strategist-steve-bannon-11611120199</a> [Last consulted 26 August, 2021].
- Teitz, K. (2021) Biden Admin Endorses Elimination Of Crack And Powder Cocaine Sentencing Differences, URL: <a href="https://dailycaller.com/2021/06/22/joe-biden-donald-trump-richard-durbin-supreme-court/">https://dailycaller.com/2021/06/22/joe-biden-donald-trump-richard-durbin-supreme-court/</a> [Last consulted 26 August, 2021].
- The Economist. (2016) Looking on the Breitbart side; Alt-right media, The Economist 421(9019): 63.
- The Federalist—Culture, Politics, Religion. (n.d.). The Federalist. URL: <a href="https://thefederalist.com/">https://thefederalist.com/</a> [Last consulted 26 August, 2021].
- Thielo, A. J., Cullen, F. T., Cohen, D. M., & Chouhy, C. (2016) Rehabilitation in a Red State, *Criminology & Public Policy* 15(1): 137–170
- Thomson, J. (2019) Dems sound alarm over top DOJ nominee, URL: <a href="https://thehill.com/regulation/court-battles/438343-dems-sound-alarm-over-top-doj-nominee">https://thehill.com/regulation/court-battles/438343-dems-sound-alarm-over-top-doj-nominee</a> [Last consulted 25 August, 2021].
- Trump Administration. (2019) President Donald J. Trump Is Committed to Building on the Successes of the First Step Act, White House Trump Administration Archive, URL: <a href="https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/briefings-statements/president-donald-j-trump-committed-building-successes-first-step-act/">https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/briefings-statements/president-donald-j-trump-committed-building-successes-first-step-act/</a>
- van der Linden, S., Panagopoulos, C., & Roozenbeek, J. (2020) You are fake news: Political bias in perceptions of fake news., *Media*, *Culture & Society* 42(3): 460–470.
- Vanderslice, J. (2018) Don't Let the First Step Act Be the Last Step in Criminal Justice Reform, URL: <a href="https://www.cato.org/blog/dont-let-first-step-act-be-last-step-criminal-justice-reform">https://www.cato.org/blog/dont-let-first-step-act-be-last-step-criminal-justice-reform</a> [Last consulted 13 August, 2021].
- Wakefield, S., Lee, H., & Wildeman, C. (2016) Tough on Crime, Tough on Families? Criminal Justice and Family Life in America, *The ANNALS of the American Academy of Political and Social Science* 665(1): 8–21.
- We, M. (2013) A Coalition of Celebrities and Civil Rights Activists Fight Against Mass Incarceration, URL: <a href="https://civilrights.org/edfund/resource/a-coalition-of-celebrities-and-civil-rights-activists-fight-against-mass-incarceration/">https://civilrights.org/edfund/resource/a-coalition-of-celebrities-and-civil-rights-activists-fight-against-mass-incarceration/</a> [Last consulted 17 August, 2021].

- Weiser, B. (2019) He Committed a \$300 Million Fraud, but Left Prison Under Trump's Justice Overhaul, *The New York Times*, 13 April: <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2019/04/13/nyregion/hassannemazee-trump.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2019/04/13/nyregion/hassannemazee-trump.html</a> [Last consulted 25 August, 2021].
- Wheeler, L. (2018a) White House-backed prison reform bill advances in House, URL: <a href="https://thehill.com/regulation/legislation/386934-white-house-backed-prison-reform-bill-advances-in-house">https://thehill.com/regulation/legislation/386934-white-house-backed-prison-reform-bill-advances-in-house</a> [Last consulted 25 August, 2021].
- Wheeler, L. (2018b) Dem lawmaker spars with own party over prison reform, URL: <a href="https://thehill.com/regulation/legislation/388394-dem-lawmaker-spars-with-own-party-over-prison-reform">https://thehill.com/regulation/legislation/388394-dem-lawmaker-spars-with-own-party-over-prison-reform</a> [Last consulted 25 August, 2021].
- Wheeler, L. (2018c) House easily passes prison reform bill backed by Trump, URL: <a href="https://thehill.com/homenews/house/388888-house-easily-passes-prison-reform-bill-backed-by-trump">https://thehill.com/homenews/house/388888-house-easily-passes-prison-reform-bill-backed-by-trump</a> [Last consulted 25 August, 2021].
- Wheeler, L. (2018d) Former inmates push Senate to move on prison reform bill, URL: <a href="https://thehill.com/regulation/legislation/391028-former-inmates-push-senate-to-move-on-prison-reform-bill">https://thehill.com/regulation/legislation/391028-former-inmates-push-senate-to-move-on-prison-reform-bill</a> [Last consulted 25 August, 2021].
- Wheeler, L., & Cohn, A. (2018) Five things to know about William Barr, the man releasing the Mueller report, URL: <a href="https://thehill.com/homenews/administration/420334-five-things-to-know-about-william-barr-who-is-releasing-mueller-report">https://thehill.com/homenews/administration/420334-five-things-to-know-about-william-barr-who-is-releasing-mueller-report</a> [Last consulted 25 August, 2021].
- Wing, N. (2018) Jared Kushner Calls U.S. Criminal Justice System The 'Best In The World.' It's Not. URL: <a href="https://www.huffingtonpost.co.uk/entry/jared-kushner-criminal-justice\_n\_5c126fdbe4b0835fe327646a?ri18n=true">https://www.huffingtonpost.co.uk/entry/jared-kushner-criminal-justice\_n\_5c126fdbe4b0835fe327646a?ri18n=true</a> [Last consulted 25 August, 2021].
- Wise, J. (2018) Van Jones praises Trump-backed criminal justice reform bill: 'A Christmas miracle', URL: <a href="https://thehill.com/homenews/senate/422025-van-jones-praises-trump-backed-criminal-justice-reform-bill-a-christmas">https://thehill.com/homenews/senate/422025-van-jones-praises-trump-backed-criminal-justice-reform-bill-a-christmas</a> [Last consulted 12 August, 2021].
- Wise, J. (2019a) White House announces Trump guests for State of the Union, URL: <a href="https://thehill.com/homenews/administration/428456-white-house-announces-trump-guests-for-state-of-the-union">https://thehill.com/homenews/administration/428456-white-house-announces-trump-guests-for-state-of-the-union</a> [Last consulted 12 August, 2021].
- Wise, J. (2019b) Mississippi GOP governor says 'a lot of us' would've 'screamed' if Obama pushed criminal justice reform bill, URL: //thehill.com/homenews/administration/454221-conservative-former-nfl-player-says-trump-met-with-him-to-discuss [Last consulted 12 August, 2021].
- Woellert, L. (2018) Religious right to start pressure campaign around criminal justice reform, URL: <a href="https://www.politico.com/story/2018/11/22/religious-right-criminal-justice-reform-1009543">https://www.politico.com/story/2018/11/22/religious-right-criminal-justice-reform-1009543</a> [Last consulted 12 August, 2021].
- Wolfe, L. (2018) FIRST STEP Act Would Reduce No. Of Federal Prisoners, URL: <a href="https://thefederalist.com/2018/12/21/first-step-act-heading-trumps-desk-reduce-federal-prison-population/">https://thefederalist.com/2018/12/21/first-step-act-heading-trumps-desk-reduce-federal-prison-population/</a> [Last consulted 12 August, 2021].

- Woodruff Swan, B. (2021a) Prisons chief set to face congressional grilling, URL: <a href="https://www.politico.com/news/2021/04/08/prisons-chief-congressional-hearing-480339">https://www.politico.com/news/2021/04/08/prisons-chief-congressional-hearing-480339</a> [Last consulted 12 August, 2021].
- Woodruff Swan, B. (2021b) Union boss: Bureau of Prisons faces dangerous cash crunch, URL: <a href="https://www.politico.com/news/2021/06/25/bureau-of-prisons-cash-crunch-496311">https://www.politico.com/news/2021/06/25/bureau-of-prisons-cash-crunch-496311</a> [Last consulted 12 August, 2021].
- Yglesias, M. (2018) The Case for Fox News Studies. Political Communication 35(4): 681-683.
- Yokley, E. (2015) In Ferguson, Push for Criminal Justice Reform Draws Comparisons to '60s Fight for Civil Rights, *The New York Times*, 19 January: <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2015/01/19/us/inferguson-push-for-criminal-justice-reform-draws-comparisons-to-60s-fight-for-civil-rights.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2015/01/19/us/inferguson-push-for-criminal-justice-reform-draws-comparisons-to-60s-fight-for-civil-rights.html</a> [Last consulted 12 August, 2021].
- Zehnder, K. (2018) The First Step Act: Bringing Left and Right Together, URL: https://townhall.com/tipsheet/katiezehnder/2018/07/12/criminal-justice-reform-the-first-step-act-n2499759 [Last consulted 12 August, 2021].
- Zelizer, M. K., Julian E. (2017) How Much Space Does Trump Actually Have to Pursue Bipartisanship?, URL: <a href="https://www.theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2017/04/history-bipartisanship/522450/">https://www.theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2017/04/history-bipartisanship/522450/</a> [Last consulted 12 August, 2021].
- Zhang, M. (2021) Koch-backed group joins marijuana push after Zoom with Snoop Dogg, URL: <a href="https://www.politico.com/news/2021/04/06/charles-koch-snoop-dogg-marijuana-legalization-479148">https://www.politico.com/news/2021/04/06/charles-koch-snoop-dogg-marijuana-legalization-479148</a> [Last consulted 12 August, 2021].
- Zhou, L. (2018) Republicans' civil war over criminal justice reform, explained, URL: <a href="https://www.vox.com/2018/12/12/18131130/mitch-mcconnell-criminal-justice-reform">https://www.vox.com/2018/12/12/18131130/mitch-mcconnell-criminal-justice-reform</a> [Last consulted 12 August, 2021].

#### **APPENDIX**

Figure 1. Examples of Tough on Crime Legislation (from Shjarback & Young 2017)

Bill	Brief Description	Sponsor and Cosponsors	
House.3355 (93–94) Violent Crime Control and Law Enforcement Act of 1994	Largest crime bill in U.S. history; funding to hire 100,000 new police officers, \$9.7 billion in funding for prison construction	S: Jack Brooks (D) CS: 2 Democrats	
House 1240 (95–96) Sex Crimes Against Children Prevention Act of 1995	Amended sentencing guidelines to increase punishment severity for sex offenses against children and child pornography	S: Bill McCollum (R) CS: 7 Republicans	
Sen.1254 (95–96) A Bill to Disapprove of Amendments to the Federal Sentencing Guidelines Relating to Lowering Crack Sentences	Did not approve the U.S. Sentencing Commission's amendment to equalize the penalties for crack and power cocaine quantities for trafficking and possession	S: Spencer Abraham (R) CS: 9 Republicans; 1 Democrat	
House.4472 (05–06) Adam Walsh Child Protection and Safety Act of 2006	Created a national sex offender registry; created civil commitment provisions	S: James Sensenbrenner Jr. (R) CS: 32 Republicans; E Democrats	

Source: Shjarback, J. A., & Young, J. T. N. (2018) The "Tough on Crime" Competition: A Network Approach to Understanding the Social Mechanisms Leading to Federal Crime Control Legislation in the United States from 1973–2014, *American Journal of Criminal Justice*, 43(2), 197–221.

#### Ad Fontes Publication Comparison Information (Alphabetical Order)

Publication Title	Reliability Score*	Bias Score*	Website Visits Per Month***	General Skew	Reliability Phrase	Notes
Breitbart	30.19	17.11	74 million	Skews right	Mixed reliability	
Buzzfeed	43.38	-7.9	27 million	Skews left	Most reliable	
Chicago Tribune	45.81	-3.15		Middle	Most reliable	
Daily Wire	34.23	14.4	27 million	Skews right	Mixed reliability	
Fox News (Online)	35.93	14.67		Skews right	Mixed reliability	
Huffington Post	39.76	-11.34		Skews left	Most reliable	

Jacobin	31.63	-22.21	2 million*	Hyperpartis an left	Mixed reliability	*has additional print base of about 60k
LA Times	45.27	-7.28	27 million	Skews left	Most reliable	*The print product has a daily readership of 1.3 million, with 2 million on Sundays
National Review	32.99	14.41	11 million*	Skews right	Mixed reliability	*has additional print circulation of approximat ely 90,000
New York Magazine	41.82	-9.82	22.3 million	Skews left	Most reliable	*circulation of approximat ely 400,000 per issue
New York Post	33.17	12.75	79 million	Skews right	•	*average daily circulation of 190,000
Newsmax	27.63	16.92	25 million	Skews right	Mixed reliability	
NPR	46.25	-4.94		Middle	Most reliable	
Politico	43.35	-6.9		Skews left	Most reliable	
Reuters	48.99	-1.6		Middle	Most reliable	
Roll Call	46.6	-2.84	1.2 million*	Middle	Most reliable	*also has 35,000

						newspaper subscribers
The American Spectator	20.41	23.07	1.6 million	Hyperpartis an right	Somewhat reliable	
The Atlantic	39.61	-9.8	47.5 million*	Skews left	Most reliable	*also has half a million print subscribers
The Daily Caller	30.77	16.29		Skews right	Mixed reliability	
The Federalist	26.61	20.32	8 million	Hyperpartis an right	Mixed reliability	
The Hill	44.87	-0.5		Middle	Most reliable	*print distributed for free around Capitol Hill and reported to reach 24,000 daily
The New York Times	44.76	-8.19		Skews left	Most reliable	*print circulation of 840,000 and a total of 6 million subscribers
The New Yorker	40.43	-12.54		Skews left	Most reliable	*available in both print and online, reaching 1.2 million readers
Townhall Media	24.19	20.37	20 million	Hyperpartis an right	Mixed reliability	
USA Today	45.76	-4.09		Middle	Most reliable	*print edition reaches

Kimberly Burton

						more than 700,000 worldwide, with more than half a million digital subscribers
Vice	41.62	-11.38	46 million	Skews left	Most reliable	
Vox	40.83	-10.97	43 million	Skews left	Most reliable	
Wall Street Journal	46.15	4.93		Middle	Most reliable	*2.8 million circulation
Washington Examiner	34	15.04	21 million	Skews right	Mixed reliability	*started as newspaper and now weekly magazine, subscription of 45,000
Washington Post	43.73	-7.82		Skews left	Most reliable	
Washington Times	31.33	15.07	10 million	Skews right	Mixed reliability	*daily circulation of 52,000

Notes: \*Reliability score from Ad Fontes Media (2021), citations by publication in references. Scores are on a scale from 0-64 with 64 being most reliable and 0 being least. As I stated in my paper, As Fontes (2021) considers anything above 24 to be "generally acceptable" and above 32 as "generally good."

<sup>\*\*</sup> Bias score from Ad Fontes media (2021), citations by publication in references. Scores are on a scale from -42 to +42 with -42 being most left and 0 being neutral and 42 being most right leaning.

<sup>\*\*\*</sup> Readership/Viewership information from Ad Fontes Media where provided

#### Media@LSE MSc Dissertations Series

The Media@LSE MSc Dissertations Series presents high quality MSc Dissertations which received a mark of 75% and above (Distinction).

Selected dissertations are published electronically as PDF files, subject to review and approval by the Editors.

Authors retain copyright, and publication here does not preclude the subsequent development of the paper for publication elsewhere.

ISSN: 1474-1938/1946